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The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 42 
Council convened in the Assembly/Caucus Room of the Embassy 43 
Suites Hotel, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, Thursday morning, April 44 
10, 2008, and was called to order at 11:20 o’clock a.m. by 45 

Chairman Tom McIlwain. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN TOM MCILWAIN:  Let’s call the full council meeting to 48 
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order.  I’m going to delay the opening statement, other than to 1 
say good morning.  My name is Tom McIlwain and as Chairman of 2 

the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council, I welcome you 3 
all.   4 
 5 
This is the 215th meeting of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery 6 

Management Council and I’m going to delay the reading of the 7 
rest of the statement until just before the public hearing, so 8 
that those who are testifying will have the opportunity to hear 9 

those words. 10 
 11 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES 12 
 13 

You have an agenda before you.  I’ve got a couple of little 14 
changes that I would like to suggest.  Under Number IV, we’ve 15 
got Approval of Outreach and Education Committee that I’ve 16 

suggested to you and also, we need to make a couple of changes 17 
in the Habitat Committee.  Is that okay with the council, to 18 
take the Habitat Committee changes up? 19 
 20 

Then, by way of introduction, I would also like to welcome 21 
Phyllis Miranda, who is the new staff person over here.  I think 22 
everybody has had the opportunity to meet her.  She is getting 23 
indoctrinated at this time. 24 

 25 
MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Is this the time if we want to bring up stuff 26 

under Other Business to let you know that? 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  This would be the time. 29 

 30 
MS. WILLIAMS:  There’s two items.  I want to bring up compatible 31 

regulations between federal and state and I want to bring up 32 
emergency rules. 33 
 34 
MR. CORKY PERRET:  I’ve got a question for Ms. Williams.  The 35 

two items you mentioned, regulations and emergency rules, do you 36 
anticipate those to be any type of action item? 37 
 38 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes, I do and they may need to be moved up to 39 

right before, perhaps, the Reef Fish -- I want to make sure that 40 
we address it today, before the Reef Fish Committee report or 41 

after public testimony, but those two may be some type of action 42 
items. 43 
 44 
MR. PERRET:  The reason I ask is if that’s the case, I would 45 

like to be here for it and I’ve got a conflict with the American 46 
Shrimp Processors Association.  I’m speaking tomorrow and I’ll 47 
probably be getting out of here mid-morning and so if we could 48 
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put it up before -- I’ll probably make some mad and some happy 1 
on however I vote.  Since I don’t know what the issue is, I 2 

don’t know how I’ll vote, but I would like to be able to 3 
participate. 4 
 5 
MR. HARLON PEARCE:  I agree with Corky.  I think we’ve got a few 6 

of our members that are trying to leave here earlier tomorrow 7 
and if we could hear this emergency rule right after public 8 
testimony today, that would help a lot, if we could put it in 9 

the slot right there. 10 
 11 
MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  The compatible regulation issue was brought 12 

up in committee and so it should come out in the committee 13 

report.  That would be the appropriate time to have the 14 
discussion on compatible regulations.  I’m not certain what your 15 
emergency rule is, but we did have a discussion about that in 16 

committee. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I agree. 19 

 20 
MR. PEARCE:  I agree with Robin, but I’m afraid we’re going to 21 

lose some people here that want to be a part of this process and 22 
I would sure like to have them a part of the process.   If we 23 
could have it sooner than the committee, I would sure like to 24 

have it, right after public testimony. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  What’s the wishes of the council?   27 

 28 
MR. PERRET:  Let’s do it. 29 

 30 
MR. RIECHERS:  In all due respect, we’ve got a committee item.  31 

We have a committee agenda and we have a committee report.  I’m 32 
sorry you have a conflict, but -- 33 
 34 
MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Kay, do both of these items have to do with 35 

reef fish issues?  Does it make sense to have them come up as 36 
part of the Reef Fish Committee report? 37 
 38 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t know that they will come up during the 39 

reef fish committee report.  I don’t mind going ahead and 40 
sharing it with you, because I want the council, number one, to 41 

send a letter to the Secretary for preemption of the states, 42 
because it has a negative effect on everybody, not just 43 
recreational, but on commercial. 44 
 45 

We are here to look after the resource and we’re having a 46 
negative impact by those two states not having compatible 47 
regulations.  That’s one and where that needs to go, I don’t 48 
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know.  Number two, the emergency rule, is going to deal with 1 
what I heard the charterboat industry talking about last night 2 

in the little session that was held, whereas if you’ve got a 3 
federal permit, they don’t want you to be able to fish in state 4 
waters. 5 
 6 

Those are the two items.  Where you want to put them, I don’t 7 
care, but they’re two very important items and I don’t want to 8 
lose any of the members on this council because they’ve got to 9 

leave early. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The chair’s decision is to take up the 12 

compatible regulations in the committee report.  The Reef Fish 13 

Committee is scheduled for first thing in the morning.  We can 14 
move that item up to the front of the Reef Fish report and take 15 
that and the emergency rule, I would say that we’ll go ahead and 16 

take that under Other Business. 17 
 18 
MR. PEARCE:  With that in mind, since Reef Fish is the first 19 

committee, can we move at least this part of the Reef Fish 20 

agenda up to this afternoon and finish the rest tomorrow, so 21 
that we do have people here, right following public testimony? 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Part of that has to do with getting a final 24 

report ready and at this point in time, it’s not ready.  Ms. 25 
Williams, what is the status of the report? 26 
 27 
MS. WILLIAMS:  They’re copying my report right now, in order to 28 

be handed out to the council. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I would say that if we get through with 31 

public testimony at a reasonable hour this afternoon that we 32 
could go ahead and move up the Reef Fish.  I understand the 33 
importance of both of these issues and they both have to do with 34 

Reef Fish. 35 
 36 
I want to try to take them us as soon as we can, so that we 37 
don’t lose a quorum, so that we have the full council here to 38 

consider those.  Mr. Perret, did you have a question? 39 
 40 
MR. PERRET:  I was going to say we’ve got four hours of public 41 

testimony and I don’t know if we’re going to have four hours of 42 
speakers.  We’ve got, I think, adequate time for today to move 43 
things along. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I have no problem moving it up, but I’ve 46 

quit trying to guess what’s going to happen here.  That would be 47 
my intent, once we finish public testimony today, to go ahead 48 
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and take up Reef Fish and then move the compatible regulations 1 
part of the report up to the front of the Reef Fish report.   2 

 3 
Is that agreeable?  Do I hear a motion to adopt the agenda as 4 
modified?  All those in favor say aye; opposed same sign.  We’ve 5 
adopted the agenda.  The minutes, you’ve had before you.  Is 6 

there any additions, deletions, corrections to the minutes? 7 
 8 
MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  I have one vital change.  On page 15, line 9 

43, it’s “Mr. Perret” and not “Dr. Perret”.   10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Grimes.  Are there any other 12 

comments?  Do I hear a motion to accept the minutes as presented 13 

or as modified?  All those in favor say aye; all opposed.  Thank 14 
you. 15 
 16 

APPROVAL OF OUTREACH AND EDUCATION COMMITTEE 17 
 18 

That brings us to Approval of Outreach and Education Committee.  19 
That’s Tab C. 20 

 21 
MR. BOB GILL:  I noticed that there is no member present from 22 

Texas and I’m wondering if perhaps we can convince somebody to 23 
do so, because I think that would be helpful in achieving the 24 

purposes of this committee and I’m not quite sure why there is 25 
none.  Perhaps they do not wish to be on, but I think in order 26 
to have this committee do its job properly that it would be a 27 

big help. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there a recommendation, maybe from the 30 

Texas delegation? 31 

 32 
MR. RIECHERS:  I would move, if you’re seeking a new nomination, 33 
that Mr. Joe Hendrix be added to your Outreach and Education 34 

Committee. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do we have a second to that motion? 37 

 38 
MR. PERRET:  Second. 39 

 40 
MS. JULIE MORRIS:  I would like to join the committee, if that’s 41 

okay, if that’s not too many people, and so if we could add to 42 
the motion that Julie Morris be also appointed to the committee. 43 

 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Does the maker of the motion have any 45 

problem with that?  Does the second have any problem?  Okay. 46 
 47 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Will you read the names that are already on the 48 



 7 

list real quick for me? 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Bobbi Walker is chair, Bob Gill is vice 3 

chair, Vernon Minton, Harlon Pearce, Corky Perret, and we’re 4 
proposing to add Mr. Hendrix and Ms. Morris.  Is there 5 
discussion on the motion?  Hearing none, do I hear any 6 

objections to the motion?  Okay.  Now, we need a motion to 7 
approve the Outreach and Education Committee.   8 
 9 
DR. BOB SHIPP:  I so move. 10 
 11 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Second. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second.  Is there any 14 
objection to the motion?  Hearing none, we now have an Outreach 15 
and Education Committee, composed of Bobbi Walker, chair; Bob 16 

Gill, vice chair, Vernon Minton, Harlon Pearce, Corky Perret, 17 
Mr. Joe Hendrix, and Ms. Morris. 18 

 19 
HABITAT COMMITTEE CHANGES 20 

 21 

The other item that we need to take up is we have a letter from 22 
the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and they asked that -- We 23 
have a new representative that replaced Columbus Brown and we 24 

need to make her, Linda Kelsey -- We need to make her the 25 
official member of this committee. 26 
 27 

They’ve also asked that they not be chair of that Habitat 28 
Committee and in order to honor that, I have told them that I 29 
would and that I would like to name Mr. Joe Hendrix as the 30 
Chairman of the Habitat Committee.  I think we probably need a 31 

motion to make these changes.  Do I hear a motion? 32 
 33 
DR. SHIPP:  So moved. 34 

 35 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 36 

 37 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there other discussion on the motion?  Do 38 

I hear any objections to the motion?  The motion stands.  We 39 

have an altered Habitat Committee with Mr. Hendrix as the new 40 
chair and Linda Kelsey as the new member representing Fish and 41 

Wildlife Service. 42 
 43 
Corky has already left.  I was going to try to get to the Shrimp 44 
Committee Report, but let’s go ahead and take the Operators 45 

Permit Committee.  Ms. Walker, are you ready to go? 46 
 47 

OPERATOR PERMITS COMMITTEE REPORT 48 
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 1 
MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  Dr. Leard reviewed the 2 

history of the council’s involvement with operator permits.  The 3 
committee discussed ramifications of operator permits to owners 4 
and captains, as well as potential pros and cons of such 5 
requirement. 6 

 7 
The committee approved the following motions and I so move the 8 
council to approve: Motion in Section 1.6, Alternative 1.6.1, to 9 

change from fifteen days to thirty days. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 12 
discussion?  Are there any objections?  So moved. 13 

 14 
MS. WALKER:  Motion to proceed with establishing an IPT and 15 
development of a scoping document in conjunction with the South 16 

Atlantic Fishery Management Council and the National Marine 17 
Fisheries Service. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 20 

discussion?  Is there any objection to the motion?  So moved. 21 
 22 
MS. WALKER:  That concludes my report, Mr. Chairman. 23 

 24 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Walker. 25 

 26 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Shep, for this document, could you provide two 27 

items?  One, I would like to know if the council goes with the 28 
operator permit, is there any way that the council can then 29 
request that -- Probably request isn’t the word, but require 30 
that if there’s a violation on a vessel by an operator who is 31 

not the owner be liable for the fine? 32 
 33 
It was my understanding that, number one, that even if we do the 34 

operator permits that nothing is going to change, because in the 35 
statute, the vessel owner is going to be responsible anyway and 36 
is that true? 37 
 38 
MR. GRIMES:  Yes.  You can’t dictate what the penalty would be 39 

and which one they would go after.  You can give some guidance 40 
that you think operators should be responsible parties, but 41 

ultimately, it is going to be up to the attorney in charge of 42 
prosecuting the case, as a matter of prosecutorial discretion in 43 
deciding who is responsible and what penalties to seek. 44 
 45 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That’s one and so I think that information needs 46 

to be included in this document and two, is there any mechanism 47 
or is there anything that exists or could exist that if we 48 
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didn’t go with the operator permits that an owner would have a 1 
phone number where they could call to see if the person that 2 

they were fixing to hire had had a violation or multiple 3 
violations or anything like that? 4 
 5 
MR. GRIMES:  I think it’s possible for the Fisheries Service to 6 

set something like that up.  They would work with the Office of 7 
Law Enforcement, but it would be federal violations.  The 8 
states, unless they chose to do something, wouldn’t be included, 9 

I don’t think. 10 
 11 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I think that would also be helpful information in 12 

the document, because I was, originally, one of the persons that 13 

brought this operator permits up and now I’m hearing, after the 14 
discussion yesterday, that more than likely the owner is still 15 
going to be responsible and so if that’s true, I don’t know what 16 

the operator permit is going to do. 17 
 18 
If there’s another mechanism where the owners can call in and 19 
find out if these operators have had violations, that may take 20 

care of an entire document. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Williams.  I would like to 23 

announce that there is a report of the closed sessions on the 24 

table back there for your information.   25 
 26 
MS. KAREN FOOTE:  If you would like me to do the Shrimp Report, 27 

I could do that, as Vice Chair.  It’s up to you, though. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Let’s go ahead and get the Shrimp Report out 30 

of the way. 31 

 32 
SHRIMP MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 33 

 34 
MS. FOOTE:  The Shrimp Committee met and Corky Perret was 35 

chairing it.  We heard a report from Dr. Nance on the shrimp 36 
vessel effort estimates.  The Amendment 27/14 required the 74 37 
percent reduction of effort within the certain fathom zone and 38 

his report came out that we had a 75.45 percent reduction.  39 
Consequently, no additional shrimp effort reduction or closures 40 
would be needed in 2008. 41 

 42 
We also heard a report by Dr. Nance of a review of electronic 43 
logbooks for the shrimp fishery.  He had LGL representatives in 44 
the audience as well.  They have units on approximately 500 45 

vessels right now. 46 
 47 
He described the ongoing study in nine zones across the Gulf and 48 
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he noted that results to date indicated that effort was more 1 
concentrated in near-shore and offshore areas and speculated 2 

that the higher effort in offshore, as opposed to mid-depths, 3 
was due to the larger freezer vessels going offshore to catch 4 
larger shrimps and staying out for extended periods. 5 
 6 

It was noted that that monitoring report was ongoing and, Mr. 7 
Chairman, the committee had no recommendations and that 8 
concludes the report. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Foote.  Is there any comments 11 

or discussion relative to the Shrimp Report? 12 
 13 
MS. WALKER:  My question was going to be for Dr. Crabtree and 14 

so, Phil, I’ve got to ask you.  In the last stock assessment, 15 
the red snapper stock assessment, it said that recruitment was 16 

higher, I think, than it had been at virgin stock level and so 17 
now that we’ve experienced such a reduction in shrimp trawl 18 
bycatch, when will that kind of stuff show up in a stock 19 
assessment? 20 

 21 
MR. PHIL STEELE:  The next stock assessment is scheduled for 22 

2009. 23 
 24 
MS. WALKER:  I know that, Phil, but when is it going to -- When 25 

will be able to see a marked difference in the stock assessment? 26 
 27 
MR. STEELE:  I’ll tell you the truth, Bobbi.  There are some 28 

things I’ve been hearing lately that are saying that recruitment 29 
levels in our SEAMAP data for red snapper have actually 30 
declined.  How long it’s going to take for that to show up -- It 31 

will just happen when we get that this information will be 32 
available through fisheries independent data monitoring that we 33 
do through SEAMAP in the 2009 stock assessment. 34 

 35 
MS. WALKER:  I missed what you said first, when you said the 36 

SEAMAP data is what? 37 
 38 
MR. STEELE:  There are some preliminary indications in the 39 

SEAMAP indices for red snapper abundance of larval red snapper 40 
that they’re actually declining. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other discussion or questions?  Hearing 43 

none, thank you, Ms. Foote.  We’re going to take a recess for 44 
lunch.  I would first like to remind anybody who wants to 45 

address the council that we’ll reconvene at one o’clock for 46 
public testimony.   47 
 48 
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Those of you who want to address the council, be sure and fill 1 
out a card and get it to our staff, indicating what particular 2 

item, whether it’s Reef Fish 30A and/or Generic Aquaculture that 3 
you want to address.  Please fill out a card for each of those 4 
and then following our public testimony, we’ll have an open mic 5 
period.  I would ask you to fill out a separate card for that as 6 

well.  We will recess until one o’clock. 7 
 8 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 11:45 o’clock a.m., April 9 

10, 2008.) 10 
 11 

- - - 12 
 13 

April 10, 2008 14 
 15 

THURSDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 16 

 17 
- - - 18 

 19 
The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 20 

Council reconvened in the Assembly/Caucus Room of the Embassy 21 
Suites Hotel, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, Thursday afternoon, April 22 
10, 2008, and was called to order at 1:00 o’clock p.m. by 23 
Chairman Tom McIlwain. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I would like to call the council back into 26 

session.  We’ve got a few housekeeping things.  First, I want to 27 

read our opening statement.  My name is Tom McIlwain.  I want to 28 
welcome you here to the council meeting. 29 
 30 
This is the 215th meeting of the council.  Members of the public 31 

will be permitted to present oral statements in accordance with 32 
the schedule published in the agenda.  Please advise the council 33 
staff if you desire to address the council.  Please give written 34 

statements to the council staff. 35 
 36 
1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all oral 37 
or written statements to include a brief description of the 38 

background and interests of the person in the subject of the 39 
statement.  All written information shall include the statement 40 
of the source and date of such information. 41 

 42 
It is unlawful for any person to knowingly and willfully submit 43 
to the council false information regarding any matter the 44 
council is considering in the course of carrying out the 45 

Fisheries Act. 46 
 47 
If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that 48 
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you keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the council and 1 
committee sessions.  A tape recording is used for the public 2 

record and therefore, for the purpose of voice identification, 3 
each member is requested to identify themselves, starting on my 4 
left. 5 
 6 
DR. SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama. 7 

 8 
MR. PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi. 9 

 10 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi.  11 

 12 
DR. BONNIE PONWITH:  Bonnie Ponwith, NOAA Fisheries Service. 13 

 14 
MR. GRIMES:  Shepherd Grimes, NOAA General Counsel, Southeast 15 

Region. 16 

 17 
DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 18 

 19 
MR. STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries. 20 

 21 
MR. PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, Louisiana. 22 

 23 
MS. FOOTE:  Karen Foote, Louisiana. 24 

 25 
MR. JOE HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas. 26 

 27 
MR. RIECHERS:  Robin Riechers, Texas. 28 

 29 
MR. MICHAEL RAY:  Mike Ray, Texas. 30 

 31 
MR. STEPHENS HEATH:  Steve Heath, Alabama. 32 

 33 
MS. WALKER:  Bobbi Walker, Alabama. 34 

 35 
MS. MORRIS:  Julie Morris, Florida. 36 

 37 
MR. BILL TEEHAN:  Bill Teehan, Florida. 38 

 39 
MR. GILL:  Bob Gill, Florida. 40 

 41 
MR. BILL DAUGHDRILL:  Bill Daughdrill, Florida. 42 

 43 
MR. DAVID CUPKA:  David Cupka, South Atlantic Council member. 44 

 45 
MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 46 

Commission. 47 
 48 
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DR. RICHARD LEARD:  Rick Leard, Gulf Council staff. 1 

 2 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I would like to also extend a welcome to 3 

David Cupka, representing the South Atlantic Fishery Management 4 
Council.  David, we’re happy to have you here.  We did adopt the 5 
agenda prior to our lunch recess. 6 

 7 
PRESENTATIONS 8 

 9 

I’ve got a couple of other housekeeping items.  We have a plaque 10 
for John Roussel, who is unable to be here, and I’ve asked Karen 11 
Foote to receive this on his behalf.  This is a Certificate of 12 
Service presented by the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 13 

Council to John Roussel, in recognition and appreciation of 14 
distinguished and dedicated services to the people of the Gulf 15 
States, 2004 to 2008.  Karen, if you would be so good as to get 16 

that to John.  I also would like to recognize Dr. Crabtree. 17 
 18 
(Whereupon, Dr. Crabtree made a presentation to Charlene Ponce.) 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Charlene, we’re glad to have you back.  We 21 

were scared they were trying to steal you away from us.  We’ll 22 
go ahead and start the public hearing part of the meeting.  23 
We’re going to start with testimony on Amendment 30B and we’re 24 

going to give each speaker four minutes. 25 
 26 
You don’t have to use that whole four minutes, but we will 27 

extend that amount of time to you.  There’s some lights up on 28 
the podium there.  When you start speaking, the green light goes 29 
and when you’ve got one minute, a yellow light comes on and when 30 
the red light comes on, we expect you to have it wrapped up at 31 

that point in time.  Our first speaker will be Devlin Roussel. 32 
 33 

PUBLIC TESTIMONY 34 

 35 
MR. DEVLIN ROUSSEL:  Good afternoon.  My name is Devlin Roussel 36 

and I’m the owner of Real Peace Charters in Venice, Louisiana.  37 
I am also speaking for the Louisiana Charterboat Association.  38 

We have 615 licensed guides in Louisiana and we represent the 39 
guides. 40 
 41 

We would like to ask that Amendment 30B, Action 13, the 42 
preferred alternative, be taken into place.  We would like to 43 
ask that all vessels with federal commercial or reef permits be 44 
asked to follow the federal regulations.  We would like to see a 45 

vote on it as soon as this afternoon. 46 
 47 
We believe that Louisiana, Mississippi, and Alabama are being 48 
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penalized for Florida and Texas’s lack of adhering to the 1 
federal regulations.  It’s cut our season short, to sixty-five 2 

days, while they enjoy long seasons and healthy bag limits, in 3 
some areas.  That’s really all I need to say on this matter.  4 
Thank you very much. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any questions from the council?   7 

 8 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Roussel, you’re fishing out of Venice and can 9 

you just, in a generic sense, tell us about fishing effort these 10 
days, compared to prior to the storms?  How much do you figure?  11 
How many fewer boats are out or are more boats out and are you 12 
fishing as much as you once did? 13 

 14 
MR. ROUSSEL:  I can tell you that fishing effort is down 15 

greatly.  Of course, southeast Louisiana and southern 16 

Mississippi suffered dire effects from both Hurricane Katrina 17 
and Rita.  Due to that solely, the effort is down and the 18 
increase in fuel prices has driven a lot of people to fishing 19 
less, if not at all. 20 

 21 
I can tell you that fishing regulations have actually decreased 22 
the numbers of charters that we see, based on bottom fishing.  23 
Our pelagic fishing charters have gone up slightly, but 24 

currently, for the year, we’re down on the numbers of charters 25 
that we’ve booked, universally through the Venice area. 26 
 27 
MR. PEARCE:  Devlin, a couple of questions.  Number one, how 28 

does your association stand on trip tickets or electronic 29 
logbooks? 30 
 31 
MR. ROUSSEL:  I believe that we’re in favor of trip tickets.  We 32 

would like to see as much information available as possible.  We 33 
believe that we can be of help in the scientific process and we 34 

would like to be so. 35 
 36 
MR. PEARCE:  The second comment is I believe that the comments 37 

that you made about the federal permits and us adhering to 38 

federal law or state law, whichever is more restrictive, I think 39 
we should keep that to snapper for right now.  If we can do 40 
something, let’s try to do it for snapper, to give you a help, 41 

and then we can see how that works and come up with the rest. 42 
 43 
MR. ROUSSEL:  I agree with that.  I think that what we’re asking 44 

for relief on right now is actually snapper fishing. 45 

 46 
MR. PEARCE:  I just wanted to clarify that. 47 

 48 
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MR. ROUSSEL:  Correct. 1 

 2 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  The next speaker is 3 

Mike Eller and he’ll be followed by Bart Niquet. 4 
 5 
MR. MIKE ELLER:  Good afternoon.  I’m Mike Eller, a twenty-6 

seven-year fisherman in the Gulf of Mexico.  I’ve been a 7 
commercial fisherman and a charterboat captain and everything 8 
else.  I’m currently co-president of the Destin Charterboat 9 

Association. 10 
 11 
I believe the federal permit issue is not designed to decrease 12 
landings, because if the federal permit issue was designed to 13 

decrease landings, it would be applied across the board to the 14 
recreational sector, but instead, it is going to be applied to 15 
1,344 permitted vessels. 16 

 17 
I believe that the requirement is, for lack of a better word, an 18 
act of vengeance by National Marine Fisheries.  They are very 19 
upset that Florida and Texas did not follow suit and this is the 20 

only way that they can lash out. 21 
 22 
If they were truly worried about protecting the fish, they would 23 
try to pass something that went across the board with the 24 

recreational fishermen and not targeting 1,344 boats.  What good 25 
does it do to target 1,344 boats if you’re trying to reduce the 26 
landings? 27 

 28 
I’m here today to stand in front of my special groove in the 29 
wall where I bang my head and so I’ll continue to do so.  You’re 30 
going to hear it again and we’re going to keep on it, about the 31 

data and about the inconsistent stock assessments and about the 32 
inconsistent effort data and here we go again. 33 
 34 

We’re going to march towards more restrictive regulation, but 35 
it’s still based on the same foundation of the same skewed 36 
effort data and the same foundation of the same inconsistent 37 
stock assessments. 38 

 39 
We’re telling National Marine Fisheries it’s unfair to increase 40 
regulation on the directed fishery based on a continued use of 41 

the skewed data.  When do we evolve?  We used to think that it 42 
was okay to pour oil on the ground or down the drain, but we’ve 43 
evolved beyond that. 44 
 45 

We used to think it was okay to force the commercial red snapper 46 
fishery into a derby where they had an 80 or 90 bycatch 47 
mortality.  We thought that was okay, but we have evolved beyond 48 
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that and so we’re going to continue to think that it’s okay to 1 
base our decisions on inconsistent data on skewed effort and 2 

when do we evolve? 3 
 4 
If hindsight is 20/20 and we know all these problems are there, 5 
at what point do we say, hey, this is a big problem and so 6 

instead of working harder to go towards more restrictive 7 
regulations, maybe we need to kick it into overtime, to fix the 8 
problem we already have.  When do we evolve? 9 

 10 
We all know what the problem is and so why don’t we get on with 11 
fixing the problem and yes, I know that we’re supposed to have a 12 
new data system by January of 2009 and the effort, the data -- 13 

If I was allowed to base everybody’s income on what I think the 14 
effort was put into and I get to ask a few questions -- You tell 15 
me how much effort you put into it and then I’m going to base 16 

your pay on that and no time cards and no actual hours, but it’s 17 
what I think the effort is and that’s what you’re going to get 18 
paid.  Nobody can live their life like that, but that’s how I’m 19 
living my life. 20 

 21 
My life is based on effort that is problematic and it’s based on 22 
an inconsistent stock assessment that we have proven to be 23 
problematic and have proven to have serious flaws, but we 24 

continue to march down the road, with blinders on, and somewhere 25 
we’re going to look back and go, God, how did we ever do all 26 
that and that was so messed up, kind of the way we look back at 27 

the red snapper derby and say, I can’t believe we allowed that 28 
to go on, kind of like the way they introduced TEDs, because no 29 
longer can you just allow a shrimper to take a chance on killing 30 
a turtle. 31 

 32 
Now we look back and say, yeah, we should have had TEDs a long 33 
time ago and we should have had bycatch reductions a long time 34 

ago and so at what point do we evolve? 35 
 36 
Here I am, again, to beat my head against my special groove in 37 
the wall.  The federal permit issue is a retaliatory action, 38 

because Texas and Florida did not go along with the federal 39 
government’s request for a closed season. 40 
 41 

It does not protect the fish and it does not help anybody, 42 
because it only targets 1,344 boats.  I believe it’s wrong and 43 
thank you. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Eller.  Is there any -- 46 

 47 
MR. PEARCE:  I’ve got questions.  It’s not a retaliatory effort.  48 
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If you take a look at this, right now, we’re a million pounds 1 
over on snapper and so the season had to get cut short.  What 2 

happens to that million pounds and these other states turn it 3 
into two-point-whatever, what your quota is, and you won’t have 4 
any season at all and then what are you going to do? 5 
 6 
MR. ELLER:  A million pounds over?  Based on what? 7 

 8 
MR. PEARCE:  Off of our figures of what was caught in Florida 9 

and -- 10 
 11 
MR. ELLER:  Based on the same foundations -- 12 

 13 
MR. PEARCE:  Answer my questions, please, sir. 14 

 15 
MR. ELLER:  Okay and so what was your question again, please? 16 

 17 
MR. PEARCE:  When you get to no quota, what are you going to do?  18 

Are you going to ask us to preempt into the states or should we 19 
try to circumvent and do something now and try to slow it down 20 

and get you a couple more weeks of season anyway? 21 
 22 
MR. ELLER:  Obviously the State of Texas and obviously the State 23 

of Florida has made a very strong stand and said we will no 24 

longer tolerate the federal government and the National Marine 25 
Fisheries doing business as usual and we will no longer tolerate 26 
-- We think there’s a better way and we are going to make a 27 

stance, until the federal government will step up to bat and get 28 
their act together. 29 
 30 
You can close the whole thing down.  Close it all down.  If 31 

they’re in that bad shape -- If red snappers are in that bad 32 
that we can’t stand it, close the whole thing down.  It might 33 
happen, but we’re marching towards that anyway and let’s just go 34 

ahead and get on with it. 35 
 36 
MR. PEARCE:  I disagree with that, but that’s fine.  That’s the 37 

comments I wanted from you.  Are you in favor of trip tickets? 38 

 39 
MR. ELLER:  You bet you.  We have been screaming for logbooks 40 

for fifteen years.  We have asked for it over and over and over.  41 

My career is based on statistical estimates and I want a trip 42 
ticket.  I want real pounds and I want real data.  I’m tired of 43 
living by the crystal ball. 44 
 45 
MR. PEARCE:  That’s a positive statement and that’s the 46 

direction we have to go. 47 
 48 
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MR. ELLER:  We’ve been saying that for fifteen years. 1 

 2 
MR. PEARCE:  I understand that, but I want it on the record 3 

again, that the charterboats, not only in Louisiana, but where 4 
you’re from, are asking for trip tickets and logbooks and we 5 
need to make sure we move in that direction. 6 

 7 
MR. ELLER:  Demanding it.  Not asking, but demanding. 8 

 9 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Eller.  The next speaker is 10 

Bart Niquet.  Is Bart here?  Bob Spaeth is the next one and 11 
he’ll be followed by Scott Robson. 12 
 13 
MR. BOB SPAETH:  Thank you, council members.  Bob Spaeth, 14 

Southern Offshore Fishing Association.  I agree with the Reef 15 
Fish Advisory Panel that we send the 30B back to the SSC to 16 

review some of the comments we heard yesterday, to try and 17 
rectify some of the discrepancies we see from industry’s side 18 
versus -- I won’t go on and take our time. 19 
 20 

One of the other things that I want to talk about is the size 21 
limit, to reducing the size limit for the commercial sector.  22 
I’m on the Reef Fish AP and we voted to reduce the size limit 23 
for the commercial sector on red grouper to sixteen inches to 24 

reduce discards. 25 
 26 
I think the data shows that most of the discards outside twenty 27 

fathoms was about seventeen inches and that’s why we chose 28 
sixteen, but in discussions with recreational and commercial 29 
guys, they thought it might be more prudent if we go to -- We 30 
used to have an eighteen-inch size limit and rather than go all 31 

the way down, to try to reduce the discards in the deep water, 32 
to go to eighteen inches for a year and take a look at it and 33 
see what it’s doing. 34 

 35 
It gives the recreational sector a chance to look at what they 36 
might do and at that point, come back and readdress it.  I don’t 37 
think that it’s going to put us over the quota on the red 38 

grouper, I think by the landings we’re looking at. 39 
 40 
I guess the discard rate is about 42 percent with the longline 41 

and if we do that, I don’t know what the numbers are, but we 42 
will have quite a savings on dead discards, at least on all 43 
those fish. 44 
 45 

The other thing is I heard a lot about this preempt, with the 46 
state and federal.  I’m not going to take a position on it, but 47 
I can just tell you what happened to the shark fishery.  48 
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Louisiana has stayed open when the federal waters have been 1 
closed and today, the shark fleet is shut down totally, because, 2 

partially, of that reason.   3 
 4 
There was some other and I won’t go into it, but one of the 5 
major reasons was that we’re sitting here at the dock because 6 

one state over the other state harvested the fish and in 7 
Florida, we weren’t allowed to. 8 
 9 

I think there were some letters sent by Dr. Hogarth to the State 10 
of Louisiana.  I know there was and it’s up to you all to 11 
decide, but I just wanted to mention that to you.  Thank you. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Spaeth.  We’ve got a couple 14 

of questions here. 15 
 16 
MR. GILL:  Thank you for coming, Bob, and giving testimony.  17 

Relative to your suggestion on reducing minimum size on red 18 
grouper, as you know, the discard problem is predominantly in 19 
the longline sector and that’s really where that motivation is 20 

coming from, but in the document, it has two options there.  One 21 
is for longliners only and the other is for both vertical and 22 
longliners, all commercial grouper fishermen.  Which do you 23 
prefer and would you explain your rationale? 24 

 25 
MR. SPAETH:  I think, in all sense of fairness, just go through 26 

the commercial industry.  You have a better survival rate of the 27 

fish inshore.  There is probably -- At an eighteen-inch size 28 
limit, we won’t have a marketing problem and I didn’t quite 29 
understand why -- To let the inshore, the bandit fishermen or 30 
the vertical line guys inside twenty fathoms? 31 

 32 
MR. GILL:  The options are either longliners only for the 33 

reduced size limit or all commercial grouper fishermen. 34 

 35 
MR. SPAETH:  I think we have a big problem if we just went with 36 

the longline.  I’m unpopular enough.  I would suggest that our 37 
position is to go with the commercial sector at this point. 38 

 39 
MS. MORRIS:  Bob, I just want to clarify.  Is the Reef Fish AP’s 40 

-- Is what you’re recommending now, an eighteen-inch size limit 41 

for the commercial sector, the same as the AP recommendation or 42 
a modification of the AP recommendation? 43 
 44 
MR. SPAETH:  We had a long discussion in our AP panel and we 45 

went between zero -- The ideal thing would be, the truth, is to 46 
keep what you catch and throw it in your box, but a lot of 47 
people didn’t feel real good about that and so we settled 48 
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between sixteen and eighteen and the reason we chose sixteen, 1 
and I think there’s some other panel members here, was because 2 

outside twenty fathoms the data showed that it was about a 3 
seventeen-inch size limit.  That was our rationale, Julie. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions of Mr. Spaeth?  Thank 6 

you, Mr. Spaeth.  Our next speaker is Scott Robson.  He’ll be 7 
followed by Chris Dorsett. 8 
 9 
MR. SCOTT ROBSON:  Good afternoon, Gulf Council.  My name is 10 

Scott Robson and I’m co-president of the Destin Charterboat 11 
Association and I think I’ve met all of you all before.  I’ve 12 
been here for years. 13 

 14 
We support postponing final action of 30B until the questionable 15 
data is reevaluated by the SSC and workgroups and based on kind 16 

of as history has shown and making regulations based on some 17 
questionable data, it kind of creates social and economic 18 
hardships for no reason, when we could reevaluate this data and 19 
make sure everything is correct.  We also like to see the SSC 20 

review the natural mortality on grouper and that’s it and thank 21 
you. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any questions? 24 

 25 
MR. TEEHAN:  Scott, thanks for coming.  How do you feel on this 26 

federal permit issue? 27 

 28 
MR. ROBSON:  How do I feel on this federal permit issue?  Well, 29 

I had mentioned at a scoping meeting, and I wasn’t going to 30 
mention anything here now, until later in, if this gets moved 31 

forward, but my thoughts on this federal permit issue, and I 32 
brought it up before, is at a time -- I’m on a red snapper ad 33 
hoc committee and we’re trying to create some type of a -- I 34 

know in that committee we’re looking at maybe creating a red 35 
snapper permitting system. 36 
 37 
I know the whole council and the whole marine fisheries is 38 

talking about creating a kind of a federal registry, in a sense, 39 
and the problem that I see in that is at a time when you’re 40 
trying to get people to start complying and follow guidelines 41 

and all become federal registered fishermen, so you can get a 42 
better count, and all of a sudden you throw out this thing where 43 
a guy that does have a federal permit is going to be prosecuted, 44 
in a sense, or limited to what he’s going to get to go do by the 45 

feds, that he won’t be able to fish in state waters when the 46 
feds are really supposed to be managing --  47 
 48 
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I see a problem that you might suddenly create some non-1 
compliance, like oh, Lord, I don’t want to be any part of a 2 

federal registry, because look what they did to those federal 3 
permits and that’s -- It kind of brings in like you start 4 
pitting that -- Because of the powers that be in the federal, it 5 
would scare people off in complying with trying to follow 6 

guidelines and creating a federal registry.  That’s my fear in 7 
that. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions? 10 

 11 
MR. TEEHAN:  Scott, I’m sorry and I probably didn’t make myself 12 

clear, but I was asking about the requirement of federal reef 13 

fish permit holders to have to adhere to federal regulations no 14 
matter where they’re fishing. 15 
 16 
MR. ROBSON:  I guess the question to me is am I for it or 17 

opposed to it, I oppose it.  I don’t think it’s right. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Robson.  Chris Dorsett and 20 

he’ll be followed by Bob Zales. 21 
 22 
MR. CHRIS DORSETT:  Mr. Chairman and council members, my name is 23 

Chris Dorsett, representing the Ocean Conservancy.  I’m in the 24 

Gulf of Mexico Office, in Austin, Texas.  As NOAA General 25 
Counsel pointed out, you received a letter on October 11, 2006, 26 
notifying you that gag was undergoing overfishing, triggering a 27 

requirement that you develop a plan and send that to the 28 
Fisheries Service and Secretary of Commerce within one year. 29 
 30 
We’re currently at the eighteen-month mark and we understand 31 

there’s a need to delay, to look at the extent of the 32 
overfishing problem through the Southeast Fisheries Science 33 
Center and the SSC. 34 

 35 
While we don’t have a problem with that, we need to get this 36 
amendment wrapped up in June, at the latest.  One thing about 37 
the subsequent review that we do support to look at the extent 38 

of the overfishing problem -- As was revealed in the committee 39 
discussion, in looking at those projections in that September 40 
2007 final SEDAR report, you need to look at both the fishing 41 

effort, as well as the abundance estimates for the fish, to 42 
really get a handle on the overfishing problem. 43 
 44 
While we support looking at that, we don’t support having the 45 

SSC look at just differences of opinion that were fully vetted 46 
within the SSC process.   47 
 48 
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I think if you’re going to do things like that that you’re going 1 
to establish a pretty dangerous precedent, where people are 2 

going to come at the last minute and throw all kinds of 3 
differences of opinion that you have a SEDAR process to address 4 
and look to delay things.  We have a public comment period and 5 
all of this should be part of the record, but I would just 6 

caution you against that. 7 
 8 
We submitted detailed comments that lay out our preferred 9 

alternatives for the actions before you and I just want to touch 10 
on a few of those. 11 
 12 
Action 6 sets up the accountability measures and annual catch 13 

limits and the committee’s preferred was Alternative 5.  We 14 
would support Alternative 4 or Alternative 2 in Action 6, for 15 
the following reason.  If you remember back to the March council 16 

meeting last year in Destin, the Fisheries Service provided a 17 
scoping session on the new National Standard 1 guidelines and 18 
the need to implement annual catch limits and accountability 19 
measures. 20 

 21 
They introduced the concept of annual catch limits and an 22 
overfishing limit.  In this case, your overfishing limit is that 23 
Fmax proxy and under Alternative 5, you’re setting the ACL at 24 

the OFL, when in reality there should be a buffer between the 25 
two, so you ensure that you prevent or end overfishing, 26 
depending on the case.  We would urge the council to look and 27 

adopt either Alternative 2 or Alternative 4.   28 
 29 
The other is Action 11 and 12, the spawning aggregation 30 
reserves.  We have provided detailed comments laying out our 31 

recommendations for a comprehensive suite of measures that can 32 
address -- You have ten actions, roughly, to address the 33 
overfishing issue. 34 

 35 
The other part of this is you need measures in place to address 36 
the skewed sex ratio and protect the integrity of the spawning 37 
aggregations and so we’re recommending some seasonal area 38 

closures to protect gag while they’re spawning, as well as some 39 
permanently closed areas to protect the resident male gag, to 40 
address the skewed sex ratio. 41 

 42 
If you remember back to the presentation that Clay presented on 43 
SEDAR, the projections did not look good in terms of the 44 
spawning biomass and the trends there and we think, because of 45 

that, it’s even more important that you put this in place and 46 
I’ll also note that there was a March 6 letter from twenty 47 
fishermen from Florida that fish around those areas and are not 48 
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only supportive of protecting the existing reserves, but 1 
additional reserves as well.  Since my time has ended, I’ll end 2 

there.  Thank you. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Dorsett.  Are there 5 

questions?  Thank you very much for your testimony.  Our next 6 

speaker is Bob Zales and he’ll be followed by Dennis O’Hern. 7 
 8 
MR. BOB ZALES:  Good afternoon.  I’m Bob Zales, II, Executive 9 

Director of the Conservation Cooperative of Gulf Fishermen, a 10 
newly formed organization here in the Gulf.  First off, I want 11 
to apologize to some of our membership, because I got a call 12 
this morning as to whether or not they should show up here 13 

today. 14 
 15 
I advised them because of high fuel prices and the cost and 16 

expense of traveling here that since it appeared that you all 17 
were going to put off final action on this issue to a later date 18 
that they needed to stay at home, but some people have said if 19 
you load the room up with people that you make more of an 20 

impression, I guess, but over my experience of twenty-two years 21 
of watching this and seeing a room filled up with 200 or 300 22 
people on issues, and it just kind of going over everybody’s 23 
head, I kind of felt like it was better for these people to save 24 

their money. 25 
 26 
In response to an earlier comment about the permit issue, and 27 

I’m going to address this in other things later on today, but 28 
clearly this is evidence of the issue with the continued effort 29 
to further segregate fishermen in the Gulf of Mexico, as far as 30 
I can tell. 31 

 32 
I’m looking at the worst effort that I’ve ever seen.  We’ve got 33 
brothers fighting brothers and mothers and daddies fighting each 34 

other, all trying to keep one extra fish.  It’s a sad state of 35 
affairs when it gets that way. 36 
 37 
I’m also chairman of the Reef Fish Advisory Panel and like Bob 38 

said, the first three motions that we passed at that panel I 39 
think are what you clearly need to look to.  We clearly support 40 
taking final action at a later time, after this new information 41 

that have come up, that some people have brought to your 42 
attention have been further evaluated by the SSC and any work 43 
panel you put together. 44 
 45 

Clearly we’ve been affected far too much and far too badly, in a 46 
lot of people’s opinion, when you look at situations like with 47 
vermilion snapper and one year it’s good and one year it’s bad 48 
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and with red grouper, one year it’s good and one year it’s bad. 1 
 2 

Gag grouper now, we’re looking at something that says it’s bad, 3 
but you’ve got other information produced by the Fisheries 4 
Service that it may not be so bad and we need to get our act 5 
together, like Mike Eller has mentioned. 6 

 7 
Clearly the social and economic impacts that are being placed on 8 
communities and on people are far too great to be playing this 9 

game with people’s lives.  We’re seriously concerned about that. 10 
 11 
The issue about the permit, we’re clearly opposed to restricting 12 
the permit, for a variety of reasons.  Number one, there are 13 

other permits throughout the country that are restricted in this 14 
nature, but it’s not just generally one sector that’s 15 
restricted.  It’s every sector across the board, commercial, 16 

private recreational, and charter.  If you’re going to do 17 
something, let’s be fair and equitable with it and do it that 18 
way. 19 
 20 

Other than that, there was some questions raised, I believe, 21 
about the new data system.  I can tell you from my personal 22 
involvement in this system and the current actions that are 23 
taking place, in my estimation, come January of next year, we’re 24 

not going to see a new data system. 25 
 26 
We’re not going to see anything close to it.  We just now have 27 

proposals out that they’re looking for funding to try to 28 
implement, to then put in place to study for a year and then 29 
come back and evaluate against the current system and redo all 30 
this stuff.  It’s going to be a long time before we get any new 31 

data. 32 
 33 
In reference to what’s happening with this Ad Hoc Red Snapper 34 

AP, about half of those items on the list that Julie is 35 
recommending to be looked at are currently being looked at by 36 
MRIP.  Now, if you all can speed that process, I’m all for it, 37 
because we really need it to be sped up, but in my experience of 38 

watching the system, you ain’t going to be able to do it. 39 
 40 
We’re trying to get Congress to do it and we’re not having very 41 

much success.  We’re all for it and all the power to you and 42 
I’ve got one second left.  Any questions and I’ll be glad to get 43 
off. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Zales. 46 

 47 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Bob, for coming today.  I know that 48 
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you said that you do not support having the charter industry not 1 
be able to fish in state waters, such as what’s going on with 2 

the commercial industry.  As you know, with their permits, 3 
they’re not allowed to fish in state waters. 4 
 5 
MR. ZALES:  Only for red snapper. 6 

 7 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay, for red snapper and we’re talking about red 8 

snapper and so what other idea, other than the preemption, can 9 

you give to us in controlling that effort in the states that are 10 
left open of red snapper? 11 
 12 
MR. ZALES:  There’s a number of them, Kay, and I’m not going to 13 

bore you all with it, because you all have heard me with this 14 
before and it’s like others have stated. 15 
 16 

We have provided suggestions for years.  We have begged and 17 
pleaded and we’ve been on our knees begging for logbooks and 18 
we’ve been begging for data and we’ve been begging to produce 19 
data for you and we’ve been told at every time that no, it’s got 20 

to be done this way and it can’t be done that way. 21 
 22 
The private recreational sector, I’ve heard them here at this 23 
podium and I hear them all the time on the water, when I used to 24 

be on the water quite a bit.  I’m on the water a lot less now, 25 
but they’re begging on how to give data.  Get your data 26 
straight. 27 

 28 
Clearly the data that we’re basing this red snapper situation 29 
on, they’re using last year’s data, the 500,000 pounds that 30 
allegedly came from state waters in Florida.  Mike Eller has 31 

just recently talked to one of the sampling people in the 32 
Panhandle that collects their data and she made it clear to him 33 
that when they’re collecting this kind of data on that form, 34 

when they’re asking people where they fish, there’s not a place 35 
for two places of where they fish. 36 
 37 
Last year, you could have caught two fish in federal waters and 38 

you could have caught two more fish in state waters and ended up 39 
with four, but because there’s only one place to put it, they 40 
put it in state waters. 41 

 42 
Clearly you have far more effort in state waters than you do 43 
federal waters and so that same fish that two years ago ended up 44 
with a level of let’s say, for the sake of argument, 250,000 45 

pounds, last year ended with 500,000 pounds, simply because of 46 
where it was reported and not how many was caught.   47 
 48 
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That’s one of the flaws in the data system that we have begged 1 
to try to straighten out.  If you get that fixed, you do it.  2 

When you’re talking preemption, to be honest with you, we’re 3 
tired of hearing the threat.  We can’t react to a threat.  If 4 
Dr. Crabtree is going to preempt, do it.  Otherwise, shut up, 5 
because we’re tired of hearing it.  Either do it, so we can act 6 

on it, or leave it alone and let us go about our business. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  Any other questions?  9 

Next is Mr. O’Hern and he’ll be followed by Dr. Nelson. 10 
 11 
MR. TEEHAN:  I just wanted to say, Bob, that Roy has not 12 

threatened preemption. 13 

 14 
MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  Is Bob able to respond to that or no? 15 

 16 
MR. ZALES:  I’m not going to argue. 17 

 18 
MR. O’HERN:  Okay, great.  I’m Dennis O’Hern, Executive Director 19 

of the Fishing Rights Alliance.  I think you all know who we are 20 

and I think you all know why we’re here.  First off, I would 21 
like to thank the council for considering and listening to Dr. 22 
Kenchington’s observations about the existing gag assessment and 23 
re-review of the assessment. 24 

 25 
We’re pleased that you’re referring the gag assessment back to 26 
the SSC for considerations.  We do ask you to specifically ask 27 

the SSC to review the natural mortality rate of the gag grouper.  28 
Also, I’ve heard some talk about referring back the red grouper 29 
stock assessment and that kind of astounds me, because out of 30 
all the SEDARs that we’ve had, and I’ve participated in -- I 31 

think I’ve been in fourteen SEDAR workshops and the red grouper 32 
assessment was the most widely agreed upon assessment.  All 33 
sectors agreed with the assessment. 34 

 35 
I’ve heard people say that I think Dr. Crabtree is maybe trying 36 
to retaliate and I don’t necessarily believe that, but I’m 37 
really wondering what the motivation is for it. 38 

 39 
Also, one of the alternatives, if we have to do anything on gag 40 
grouper for the recreational sector, has apparently been, I’ve 41 

been told, been put in Considered but Rejected and that’s a 42 
twenty-four-inch size limit for gag grouper. 43 
 44 
Now, the gag grouper turns, as I understand from Bob Muller, 45 

he’s one of the FWRI scientists -- It’s about twenty-six inches 46 
for the 50 percent maturity rate, which is a good benchmark 47 
target for a size limit.  There’s other factors to consider and 48 
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I recall seeing in the document that a twenty-four-inch gag will 1 
reduce landings in the recreational sector by 20 percent and 2 

that’s after increased discard mortality. 3 
 4 
I hear people say we’re just going to kill a lot more fish 5 
getting to them, but I’ll point out to you all that that twenty-6 

four-inch size limit is an excellent constraint on effort and 7 
that is what we need to look at, especially for the private 8 
sector, because the private sector is driven by the opportunity 9 

to fish and not the need to fish. 10 
 11 
They don’t need to go out and make money.  They spent money to 12 
go out and fish and they kind of need to fish and by moving the 13 

size limit up to twenty-four inches -- If that allows us to keep 14 
more of our aggregate, our opportunity -- By the way, you guys 15 
all see the figures and I think we average 1.1 gags per trip, 16 

but if you talk to any fisherman out there who is spending money 17 
and going out there and pumping money into our economy, they’re 18 
going to tell you, man, I remember that time I went out and I 19 
got four and I almost got my limit. 20 

 21 
That may have been one time in his life.  There’s times he goes 22 
out and he spends several hundred dollars and doesn’t even catch 23 
anything, but he still has the opportunity to go out there.   24 

 25 
You tell him that he can only have one gag and that opportunity 26 
is now, in his mind, cut by 80 percent and all of a sudden -- 27 

You talk to some boat dealers and talk to some tackle dealers, 28 
the guys aren’t going to be spending all their money heading 29 
out. 30 
 31 

I see I’m running out of time here.  Permit restrictions and 32 
that preemption -- If you do it, I think you’re going to get 33 
into a real ugly state/federal rights fight and I kind of wonder 34 

why the State of Florida, who I think has a pretty serious 35 
wildlife management and fisheries management and science arm of 36 
their own -- I would say it rivals the Southeast Center and 37 
sometimes, tongue in cheek, I say I think they’re the best 38 

around, they’re telling the FWC to look at this and the FWC is 39 
backing off and I wonder why. 40 
 41 

I have one more thing.  Sorry about that.  I lost my notes and I 42 
had to reconstruct them.  Nope, I think I covered it all.  I 43 
believe I covered it all.  Thank you very much and any questions 44 
from anyone? 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a couple of questions over here. 47 

 48 
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MS. MORRIS:  Dennis, it’s my understanding that the science 1 

staff of the Florida Commission agrees with and participates 2 

with and there’s no disagreement among the science staff of the 3 
Florida Commission and what we’re working with here on the 4 
council.  I disagree with the claim you just made there. 5 
 6 
MR. O’HERN:  Was that a question that I respond to or just a 7 

comment?  You were a commissioner, Julie, and just flash back to 8 
the red grouper, when you lobbied the entire FWC about the red 9 

grouper issue, which we sued and won over and now, hey, red 10 
grouper is recovered, like we said. 11 
 12 
There’s another point I’ll jump into, the gag grouper.  This is 13 

the same situation as the red grouper was a while ago and I 14 
don’t want to go through that hassle.  I made a lot of friends, 15 
new lawyer friends, but I’ve got enough friends. 16 

 17 
MS. MORRIS:  Dennis, I’m talking about the current SEDAR stock 18 

assessments and it’s my claim, and I guess you disagree with me, 19 
that the science staff of the Florida Commission does not 20 

disagree with the results of those SEDARs and we’re all on the 21 
same page as far as the science is concerned. 22 
 23 
MR. O’HERN:  I just saw that the FWC commissioners, who do make 24 

the final decision, did disagree. 25 
 26 
MR. TEEHAN:  Dennis, I agree wholeheartedly with what Julie just 27 

said.  The FWRI stock assessment people agree that the SEDAR 28 
process for red snapper and the groupers is as good as it’s 29 
going to be. 30 
 31 
MR. O’HERN:  They also agreed about the gag assessment and then 32 

I brought up, why didn’t anybody point out that overfishing had 33 
ended?  I’m not that smart and we had to hire a scientist and we 34 

set history by doing it.  It took two people who were at each 35 
other’s throats and you guys have all seen it.  You’ve all been 36 
afraid of us being in the same room together, but we got 37 
together. 38 

 39 
We’ve got some grave concerns about that and, again, the FWC 40 
commissioners didn’t necessarily go along with I think what 41 

you’re saying the Science Center said. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. O’Hern.  Dr. Russell Nelson 44 

will be followed by Vishwanie Maharaj. 45 

 46 
DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  My name is Russell Nelson and I’m a 47 

fisheries scientist and I represent the Coastal Conservation 48 
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Association.  We have previously submitted comments on 30B and 1 
I’m not going to reiterate those, largely because we want to 2 

take the opportunity to reevaluate what the actual status of 3 
things are, given a future review of the information that has 4 
come forth at this meeting. 5 
 6 

I’m not going to go into details.  I think you’ve seen the 7 
questions and I think there are a few -- The idea of the report 8 
that was available last fall that wasn’t before this group 9 

before, looking at mortality rates that appear to have been 10 
reduced and I understand that those mortality rates may or may 11 
not be real and that’s a question that has to be answered, why 12 
did mortality appear to fall in the last few years?   13 

 14 
Is that a function of actual declines in fishing mortality or 15 
simply a function of continued decline in stock or whatever?  16 

Your SSC is going to have to try to help you evaluate that. 17 
 18 
Some other issues have been raised, which I think are worthy of 19 
consideration by the SSC, and I’m sure that some of you all are 20 

somewhat confused at this point about what exactly is going on.  21 
It was a difficult assessment to accomplish and the 22 
interpretation of it has remained difficult. 23 
 24 

I really have nothing else to say about this.  I hope that we 25 
can go forward and get a good, objective scientific review of 26 
the critiques that have arisen and try to resolve some of these 27 

questions, so we have a better idea of what the status of the 28 
stock is and where we need to go.  Thank you. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  Are there questions 31 

for Dr. Nelson?  We have a couple of questions. 32 
 33 
MR. GILL:  Russ, I take it what you’re saying is you’re 34 

supporting the proposed action of the Reef Fish Committee to 35 
send 30B back to the SSC for consideration of Dr. Kenchington’s 36 
comments? 37 
 38 
DR. NELSON:  Short of going back and redoing the stock 39 

assessment, which would be probably something a lot of us would 40 
like to see done, yes, I would support that.  I think it has to 41 

be done, given the questions that have arisen. 42 
 43 
DR. CRABTREE:  Russell, does CCA have any sort of a position on 44 

the action in 30B that would require the federally permitted 45 

vessels to comply with federal regulations? 46 
 47 
DR. NELSON:  No, we haven’t taken a position on that particular 48 
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action.  I will point out though that CCA did, both in Texas and 1 
Florida, support the adoption of the rebuilding plan and perhaps 2 

it’s time, if these two great states are not going to be looking 3 
at things through the same glasses as the National Marine 4 
Fisheries Service, maybe it’s time we looked to changing the 5 
paradigm. 6 

 7 
If our ultimate goal is to conserve the fish out there and to 8 
reach our conservation and rebuilding goals, maybe it’s time to 9 

consult with Texas and Florida and see what sort of a rebuilding 10 
plan would they envision as being consistent with their state 11 
regulations, so we can move on and actually protect the fish.  12 
It might be a different way of looking at things. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  15 

Vishwanie and she’ll be followed by Mr. Martin Fisher. 16 

 17 
MS. VISHWANIE MAHARAJ:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and good 18 

afternoon.  I’m Vishwanie Maharaj, representing the 19 
Environmental Defense Fund.  Thank you for having this comment 20 

period.  21 
 22 
We submitted a letter with our comments on 30B and so I’ll be 23 
brief.  We recommend that this council consider reducing the gag 24 

grouper TAC to a safe level, as recommended by your SSC and by 25 
the Science Center, to end overfishing as soon as possible. 26 
 27 

Our other concerns are with the size and age structure of the 28 
gag grouper population and we recommend that you consider area-29 
based management tools to increase the sex ratio, increase the 30 
proportion of males in the population more specifically, and to 31 

protect spawning aggregations. 32 
 33 
One of our big concerns with the management of reef fish species 34 

is having size limits, particularly in cases where there’s high 35 
discard mortality, and so one of our recommendations that we 36 
would like you to give serious consideration to is elimination 37 
or reduction of the red grouper and perhaps the gag grouper size 38 

limits. 39 
 40 
From the document, it’s clear that this will certainly reduce 41 

dead discards in red grouper population significantly and 42 
increase yield per recruit for both species. 43 
 44 
I’ve pulled out just a couple of statistics and a sixteen-inch 45 

minimum size limit will reduce red grouper discards by 77 46 
percent and gag discards by 100 percent, or close to that 47 
number.  Now, those are discards and not dead fish. 48 
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 1 
The last comment is certainly about the commercial management 2 

measures in 30B and as you know, we view both 30B and 29 as 3 
complementary plans to manage the grouper fishery.  Our comments 4 
on the commercial management measures in 30 are they’re 5 
suboptimal and we’ve gone into more detail within our comment 6 

letter. 7 
 8 
We would recommend that you implement the grouper IFQ as soon as 9 

possible.  We would certainly like NOAA and the council to 10 
complete its work on the IFQ for implementation in 2009.   11 
 12 
This will avoid having to put suboptimal commercial management 13 

measures in place in 2009 and our last recommendation on 14 
Amendment 29 is that you would hold public hearings as soon as 15 
possible, to get a broad range of input from the fishing public, 16 

so you could craft a well designed IFQ program that could pass 17 
the referendum.  Thank you. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any questions from the council?  Thank you.  20 

The next speaker is Martin Fisher and he’ll be followed by Bill 21 
Tucker. 22 
 23 
MR. MARTIN FISHER:  Good afternoon, Dr. Chairman and Gulf 24 

Council.  Thanks for hearing our testimony today.  My name is 25 
Martin Fisher and I’m vertically integrated in the grouper 26 
snapper industry.  My family owns three permitted reef fish 27 

boats and I conduct business with a wholesale license since 28 
1995, a retail license since 2001, and have been a commercial 29 
fisherman in the Gulf and in the Atlantic since 1979. 30 
 31 

I attended the review workshop for SEDAR-12 and the re-review 32 
workshop for SEDAR-10 in 2007 as an invitee of this council.  33 
Before I start into that, I would like to make a clarification 34 

on the size limit for red grouper. 35 
 36 
Between capture and landing at the dock, groupers shrink almost 37 
an inch.  Therefore, any size limit you ratify means an inch 38 

longer fish to the fishermen at capture. 39 
 40 
On the board, you’ll see a slide.  It says “Pounds of Shallow-41 

Water Grouper Landed 2004 through 2007”.  I’m very concerned 42 
that the stock assessment model does not have a good indicator 43 
for the number of juveniles that recruits produce. 44 
 45 

Therefore, because of the measures before us in 30B to reduce 46 
gag quotas, fishers of all sectors will be faced with an 47 
explosion of year class gags unseen in recent history and this 48 
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will result in an extreme shortened season for the commercial 1 
shallow-water grouper fishermen and unseen discards for the 2 

recreational fishers. 3 
 4 
As can be seen on the slide, effort for commercial decreases in 5 
the last three years, actually every year.  On page 31 of Draft 6 

Amendment 30B, a corresponding trend can be observed in the 7 
recreational landings. 8 
 9 

Here’s the foregone yield, the pounds of gag not caught within 10 
the TAC by year.  The blue, or the left column, is the quota and 11 
the actual catch is the total shallow-water grouper and the 12 
difference is the shallow-water grouper minus red grouper and 13 

then I’ve used the coefficient of 0.777 to establish the 14 
foregone yield in gag. 15 
 16 

I got to that by looking at the document that we received in the 17 
AP for grouper IFQ.  That listed 1999 to 2004 averages for the 18 
difference between the shallow-water groupers and species and 19 
then I correlated that with last year’s landings that are online 20 

and I had to raise the coefficient.  It’s also supported in 21 
SEDAR-10. 22 
 23 
What we see here is as landings go down, there’s a great 24 

increase in the actual gag that are left in the water that we 25 
would have been allowed to catch if we could have caught them 26 
and that’s due to a lot of different things. 27 

 28 
Effort is down, as a result of some of the fouling, 29 
environmental factors, the hurricanes, energy factors, economic 30 
factors, for me personally and other people I know.  Both of my 31 

boats leased Class 1 snapper permits, drawing effort away from 32 
typical grouper fishing in 2006, and in 2007, we purchased 33 
approximately 5,000 pounds of snapper quota share. 34 

 35 
Therefore, from my personal perspective, I created less of an 36 
impact on the grouper resource, by choice, because I knew that 37 
fishing was reducing in CPUE. 38 

 39 
The reason it’s important to me is that the stock assessment 40 
uses a flat line for the spawning stock biomass and we’ve left 41 

3,667,000 pounds of gag in the water since 2004 that we were 42 
allowed to catch and those fish are not being counted in the 43 
spawning stock biomass and I think that if you change that value 44 
of that index that it’s going to help us in the reevaluation of 45 

the stock and therefore, I’m going to ask that the SSB index be 46 
explored and possibly be changed for the last two years, 2006 47 
and 2007, when the SSC convenes to discuss the gag assessment.  48 
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I’m out of time.  Sorry. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any questions of Mr. Fisher?  Thank you, Mr. 3 

Fisher.  Next is Bill Tucker and he’ll be followed by Jim 4 
Clements. 5 
 6 
MR. BILL TUCKER:  My name is Bill Tucker and I’m a grouper 7 

fisherman and I’m here representing Fishermen’s Advocacy 8 
Organization.  It looks like 30B is going back to the SSC and so 9 

we’ll see what happens there, but I do have a couple of 10 
comments, one on the allocation issue. 11 
 12 
We support the council’s preferred interim allocation 13 

alternative, looking at 1986 through 2005, and we support the 14 
Allocation Committee and the work that they’ve done to look at 15 
allocation issues on a comprehensive basis. 16 

 17 
As far as size limits, we support reducing the size limits on 18 
red grouper, although we are concerned about the impact that may 19 
have on quota closures.  For that reason, we support IFQs, to 20 

try to avoid these quota closures and we have another 21 
suggestion. 22 
 23 
On these seasonal area closures that have come up, they’ve been 24 

listed under the heading of marine reserves.  There’s no 25 
support, in aggregate, for additional marine reserves.  My 26 
suggestion would be that you list these spawning seasonal area 27 

closures under a different heading, so that they appear as a 28 
spawning seasonal area closure and not some function of a marine 29 
reserve.  We think you would probably have better luck with it 30 
doing it that way.  As far as 30B goes, that pretty much 31 

concludes my comments. 32 
 33 
MR. GILL:  Thank you for coming, Bill.  The same question for 34 

you that I asked Bob.  If you support reduction of the red 35 
grouper minimum size limit, which one do you support and which 36 
version of the option do you support, longline or all 37 
commercial? 38 

 39 
MR. TUCKER:  That’s an interesting question.  I think Bob had a 40 

point on the fairness issue.  I think most of our members would 41 

probably support industry wide.   42 
 43 
However, I’ve talked to Dr. Crabtree about that and he seems to 44 
think that -- I think I’ve got this right, that the discard 45 

mortality issue is primarily within the longline sector.  My 46 
personal opinion is I’m somewhat open minded, although I think 47 
our group would probably support an overall fishery wide 48 
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reduction. 1 
 2 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Bill, but which reduction do you support?  3 

There’s multiple ones in there and I didn’t hear you -- 4 
 5 
MR. TUCKER:  The multiple fish or -- 6 

 7 
MR. GILL:  No, the multiple size limits.  There’s eighteen, 8 

sixteen, et cetera, and how far down do you support going? 9 

 10 
MR. TUCKER:  I think on red grouper that somewhere between 11 

sixteen and eighteen would probably be appropriate.  I don’t see 12 
the need for a reduction in the gag grouper size limit from 13 

twenty-four inches, but, again, that’s my personal opinion. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Tucker.  The next speaker is 16 

Jim Clements. 17 
 18 
MR. JIM CLEMENTS:  My name is Jim Clements and I’m from 19 

Carrabelle, Florida and I’m speaking for some of the few 20 

fishermen that are left in Carrabelle.  I’ve been coming to 21 
these meetings for ten years and I’ve listened to fishermen say 22 
the Gulf Council is making bad decisions, based on flawed data. 23 
 24 

I’ve listened to commercial fishermen say the recreational 25 
fishermen have over a million fancy boats and they’re catching 26 
all the grouper and I’ve listened to recreational fishermen say 27 

that they can only catch five grouper, wherein commercial 28 
fishermen can catch 6,000 pounds per trip. 29 
 30 
Now there’s a group of fishermen in Chicago, of all places, who 31 

are putting up money to have you council members put in prison.  32 
The only way -- What are we thinking? 33 
 34 

Today, I would like to transcend all this animosity and finger 35 
pointing and hate mail.  The only way this will happen is for 36 
all fishermen to unite and come up with a plan that will provide 37 
more fish in the future than we all can catch.  That’s the only 38 

way we’ll all be happy.   39 
 40 
I’m asking all the members of all the organizations in this room 41 

and especially every fisherman in this room to help come up with 42 
this plan.  What we need is fishermen who are willing to stand 43 
up for their own rights as American fishermen.  Other fishermen 44 
around the world have already done this and we can do it, too. 45 

 46 
We are the captains of the little tugs that could.  I can’t 47 
afford to give thousands of dollars to put people in prison, but 48 
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I will pay for a steak dinner for anybody in this room that will 1 
come up with just one positive solution to the Gulf grouper 2 

fishery and go with me to the council to present it. 3 
 4 
As soon as we fishermen come up with this plan, I believe the 5 
council will be the first to embrace it and help it get 6 

implemented.  One idea that a few fishermen and myself have 7 
already come up with is seasonal area closures.  8 
 9 

Seasonal area closures means that when grouper aggregate at 10 
known staging areas and known spawning areas that these areas 11 
should be closed to fishing for the entire time, to complete the 12 
spawning process.  The rest of the Gulf should remain open to 13 

fishing year-round, which means eliminating the February 15 14 
through March 15 closure, and then, when the spawning process is 15 
complete, open these areas as well. 16 

 17 
If you kill the parents of the fish that’s trying to have 18 
babies, how do you expect them to multiply?  Almost all the 19 
objections to this plan have come from the very fishermen that 20 

are out there killing spawning grouper right now.  They’re 21 
trading short-term greed for long-term prosperity. 22 
 23 
The spawning areas shown on page 96 in Amendment 30B, there’s 24 

areas roughly five miles on either side of the forty-fathom 25 
curve and it is sixty to a hundred miles offshore.  Recreational 26 
fishermen hardly fish this area and will benefit from 27 

eliminating the February 15 to March 15 closure. 28 
 29 
The spawning season, according to scientific research, is from 30 
January through April.  Some fishermen call the forty break the 31 

Christmas grounds and say grouper gather there as early as 32 
December.  I would like to see the spawning grounds closed from 33 
December through April. 34 

 35 
According to the FWC officers I’ve spoken with, it will be no 36 
harder to enforce than existing marine reserves.  The key is to 37 
allow fishermen to fish in the rest of the Gulf all year long, 38 

until their quota is met.  With good recruitment year after 39 
year, it won’t be long before we may not need any quota or bag 40 
limits.   41 

 42 
I believe in just a few years this plan will benefit 43 
recreational, commercial, and especially charterboat operators 44 
who have been devastated by recent snapper closures, as well as 45 

fishing communities, tackle shops, boat dealers, restaurants, 46 
consumers, and the economy of the Gulf States and most 47 
importantly, the fish. 48 
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 1 

I’m asking the Gulf Council to include seasonal area closures in 2 

any other plans that these fishermen come up with that will 3 
solve the problems in the Gulf grouper fishery into Amendment 4 
30B. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Clements.  Are there 7 

questions for Mr. Clements? 8 
 9 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I actually have two.  Thank you, Mr. Clements, 10 

for your suggestions and I agree with most of them.  How large 11 
is your vessel? 12 
 13 
MR. CLEMENTS:  Twenty-four feet. 14 

 15 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Twenty-four feet and do you fish in these areas? 16 

 17 
MR. CLEMENTS:  I go out there quite often and the first trip I 18 

made after the closure, I caught gag grouper that had eggs in 19 
them and I’m ashamed of it.  I’m a little late coming up with 20 

this plan, but it’s never too late for a good idea.  Anybody 21 
else? 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?   24 

 25 
MR. CLEMENTS:  I want to make one comment in response to some of 26 

the negative comments to Dr. Crabtree.  I support and respect 27 

Dr. Crabtree and through conversations with him, I was able to 28 
formulate this plan, as well as other fishermen to work on plans 29 
also. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments.  Is Bart Niquet 32 

back in the room?   33 
 34 
MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Chairman, this question is for Steve Atran.  35 

Steve, do we happen to know what the bounty is up to now? 36 
 37 
MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  I stopped keeping track a while ago. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That’s all the cards that I have on 30B.  40 

The next group of cards we’ll take will be those who want to 41 

address Aquaculture.  The first speaker is Charlie Smith and 42 
he’ll be followed by Zach Corrigan.  The next speaker is Zach 43 
Corrigan. 44 
 45 
MR. ZACH CORRIGAN:  Hi and good afternoon.  My name is Zach 46 

Corrigan and I’m staff attorney for Food and Water Watch.  We’re 47 
a national non-profit consumer organization that works to ensure 48 
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clean water and safe food.  Before you, I have written some 1 
testimony.  We will also submit detailed written comments at a 2 

later date. 3 
 4 
What I hope to do today is just summarize some of the points 5 
that were not raised yesterday at the Aquaculture Committee and 6 

that the council and the IPT should consider as it moves forward 7 
on aquaculture. 8 
 9 

We work with a large coalition of environmental, consumer, and 10 
recreational and commercial fishing organizations who are very 11 
concerned about the environmental and socioeconomic impacts of 12 
offshore aquaculture.   13 

 14 
Yesterday, the question was raised about the impacts of salmon 15 
farming in British Columbia and Norway.  We think this is a good 16 

question.  What Mr. Rubino failed to tell you yesterday was just 17 
last week the British Columbia provincial government, no foe to 18 
aquaculture, issued a moratorium on new licenses for finfish 19 
facilities along the north coast of British Columbia. 20 

 21 
We urge the council to look at the historic impacts of 22 
aquaculture when it’s moving forward on its plan and move slow 23 
and do it right.  That being said, we do support some of the 24 

attempts to strengthen the aquaculture amendment. 25 
 26 
For example, we support the language that strikes aquaculture in 27 

marine sanctuaries.  We think that it’s very good that the 28 
aquaculture plan requires mandatory tagging for brood stock.  We 29 
also support this mapping exercise that the council has been 30 
doing, the IPT has been doing. 31 

 32 
We think it’s strange that it’s doing it under the MSY/OY 33 
rubric, but the exercise is an iterative one nonetheless.  We 34 

also support the efforts to make this plan more specific.   35 
However, just because it’s more specific doesn’t mean it’s 36 
protective and what we’re finding is that this more specific 37 
language is actually revealing how few adequate safeguards there 38 

are for the environment and fishermen in this current plan and a 39 
good example is with water quality. 40 
 41 

Under the old language, the facility had to come up with a plan 42 
for addressing water quality.  I’m sorry, but for environmental 43 
monitoring.  Under the new plan, there’s no such requirement.  44 
Facilities just have to adhere to EPA standards. 45 

 46 
EPA standards do not require environmental monitoring.  They 47 
require active feed monitoring.  These are different sets of 48 
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standards and so just because it’s more specific, it doesn’t 1 
mean that it’s more protective. 2 

 3 
A key criteria, perhaps the most important criteria for 4 
aquaculture facilities, will be this siting criteria, but the 5 
council needs to understand that this case-by-case siting 6 

criteria that it’s giving to NMFS is not mandatory. 7 
 8 
The evaluating and the siting the fishing grounds for commercial 9 

and recreational guys, that’s not mandatory and there’s no 10 
reason that NMFS has to evaluate these things.  I urge the 11 
council to look at our January 17, mid-January, comments.  Just 12 
because the council is moving to specify its amendment does not 13 

mean that it meets the legal requirements under Magnuson-14 
Stevens. 15 
 16 

Finally, I would like to say that we’re based in D.C. and we 17 
have not heard that the Commerce Committee is going to 18 
grandfather the Gulf process.  In fact, past drafts of 19 
legislation don’t have any such language in it and why would 20 

they?  In fact, that runs counter to the federal legislation 21 
goal of having one consistent approach to aquaculture 22 
nationwide. 23 
 24 

We urge the council not to move forward on offshore aquaculture 25 
legislation until it -- Continue this iterative process and work 26 
on this language, but don’t take action until it ensures that 27 

its efforts don’t go to waste because of the passage of federal 28 
legislation.  Thank you and I’m happy to answer questions. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Corrigan.  Are there 31 

questions?  Thank you very much for your testimony.  Mr. Charlie 32 
Smith, are you -- 33 
 34 
MR. CHARLIE SMITH:  Charlie Smith, Louisiana Charterboat 35 

Association, founding member of the Gumbo Alliance.  That’s a 36 
bunch of greenies and charter captains and websites and people 37 
like that. 38 

 39 
I have a statement from my Wildlife and Fisheries Commission, a 40 
resolution stating their opposition to offshore aquaculture in 41 

the Gulf of Mexico that I would like to leave with you and we 42 
also have a bill to prohibit offshore aquaculture in our waters 43 
that is going through the legislative process right now, as well 44 
as a resolution to urge our congressional delegation to be 45 

against anything that would enable offshore aquaculture. 46 
 47 
When I first heard about this, I thought about water -- being a 48 
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pretty ornamental plant and kudzu making nice ground cover and 1 
somebody thinking that nutria we’re going to rescue the fur 2 

trade.  None of those things happened and I realize I’m talking 3 
about exotic species and you’re talking about using native fish. 4 
 5 
The law of unintended consequences has ruined most of the marsh 6 

in South Louisiana.  When they dug all those oil field canals, 7 
nobody told us that saltwater encroachment would destroy the 8 
vegetation, which destroyed the marsh, which has made us more 9 

vulnerable than ever to hurricanes. 10 
 11 
Some people have apologized for that.  Well, you know, we’ve got 12 
an overload of after-the-fact apologies.  We want to stop 13 

offshore aquaculture before it gets too far down the road.  Look 14 
at the plan to grow native fish.  It creates a whole different 15 
set of problems. 16 

 17 
We’ve read they had this foolproof system of nets that would 18 
withstand hurricanes.  Well, I’ve been in New Orleans and South 19 
Louisiana a long time and MRGO was going to be an economic 20 

engine for us.  I am less than trusting of the optimism of the 21 
federal government when it comes to protecting my interests. 22 
 23 
What about the second hurricane that comes along and who, may I 24 

ask, will be responsible for these contraptions when a hurricane 25 
comes along and blows them open and we have fish running all 26 
over the place, genetically altered fish? 27 

 28 
Once you put fish in a confined space, then they become altered.  29 
When you force feed them all the time, they become altered.  In 30 
close proximity to each other, they are more prone to diseases 31 

and parasites.  We’ve seen that with the salmon fishery. 32 
 33 
Any guarantees there won’t be any ripped nets or destroyed 34 

facilities are wishful thinking.  There’s no model for 35 
infallibility and who is responsible after that?  We have a 36 
billion dollar fishery in Louisiana.  Are they going to take out 37 
a billion-dollar-a-year insurance policy if they go belly up, as 38 

many of these companies have done? 39 
 40 
Everybody says, that I’ve read, that aquaculture is a fairly 41 

risky proposition and so when they put them out there, then what 42 
happens when they go belly up and the fish go belly up?  Are 43 
they going to go out there and scoop them up all in nets?  We 44 
don’t want them getting loose to breed with our native 45 

population. 46 
 47 
We have a great red fishery.  We have probably the best inshore 48 
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fishery in the nation and I know you guys from Florida might 1 
dispute that, but when your fishermen come to our redfish 2 

tournaments, they call it Disneyland for adults. 3 
 4 
We’re being asked to accept everything that has been said.  I 5 
saw one of the things that -- I don’t understand all that you 6 

all do, all your scientific As and Bs and Cs and optimal this 7 
and that, but I saw yesterday that you all are going to certify 8 
that all the brood stock was disease free and how are you going 9 

to do that? 10 
 11 
Are you going to examine each little fish?  To make this thing 12 
profitable, they’re going to have to thousands, probably tens of 13 

thousands, in each one of these facilities and so how are you 14 
going to determine the -- 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Smith, your time is up and could you 17 

bring it to a close? 18 
 19 
MR. SMITH:  Yes.  We don’t want it.  We don’t want it in 20 

Louisiana, Mississippi, Texas, Alabama, or anywhere on the Gulf 21 
Coast, period. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, sir, for your comments.  Anybody 24 

got any questions of Mr. Smith?  Our next speaker is Chris 25 
Dorsett and he’ll be followed by Wayne Werner. 26 
 27 
MR. DORSETT:  Mr. Chairman and council members, my name is Chris 28 

Dorsett with Ocean Conservancy and I’m based in Austin, Texas.   29 
You’ll have to bear with me here.  I was third string to deliver 30 
these comments to you, but I’m the one here and so I’m going to 31 

read into the record a statement from the director of our 32 
aquaculture program. 33 
 34 

He has also submitted written comments to you all on April 4th, 35 
which I believe you received in your briefing book.  Just as 36 
some background, we provided detailed comments to the council on 37 
January 17, 2008, as well as similar comments to the South 38 

Atlantic Council on February 28, 2008. 39 
 40 
Since then, we’ve tracked recent progress and our comments today 41 

focus on Section J, Tab 4-A.  In short, while we are encouraged 42 
to see additional detail in the document, we conclude that this 43 
specificity is not likely to increase protection from the 44 
greatest risks of offshore aquaculture, especially those related 45 

to disease transfer and resulting negative impacts on wild fish 46 
populations and communities. 47 
 48 
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Furthermore, as the council and the various committees continue 1 
to flesh out the amendment, it is increasingly clear that the 2 

Magnuson-Stevens Act is not sufficient to appropriately regulate 3 
this industry. 4 
 5 
The most troubling example of this has been the deliberations 6 

and the resulting motion to develop biological reference points 7 
and stock determination criteria for aquaculture operations.  As 8 
you know, fishery management plans are the primary tools 9 

utilized to manage fish populations under the Magnuson Act and 10 
it requires you to establish status determination criteria such 11 
as maximum sustainable yield, optimum yield, et cetera. 12 
 13 

Such a management regime is wholly unsuitable for aquaculture.  14 
Neither the January nor April Action 9 amendments are 15 
appropriate within an MSY construct.  In particular, the 16 

approach taken at the April 2008 meeting is based on the 17 
assumption that all available aquaculture zones will be filled 18 
with aquaculture facilities. 19 
 20 

This assumes an unrealistic rate of industry expansion and one 21 
that if achieved would surely put wild fish and ecosystems at 22 
risk.  I know there’s a lot of discussion about this point in 23 
particular and so just note that we’re basing the comments on 24 

pre the committee meeting to discuss this. 25 
 26 
In either case, the application of a scientific framework 27 

designed to determine the maximum biomass that can be culled 28 
from a wild population on a continuing basis simply does not 29 
make any sense for aquaculture. 30 
 31 

For fisheries, inputs are not controlled by humans, but rather 32 
set by the primary productivity of the ecosystem in which a fish 33 
species is embedded.  Removal, i.e., fishing rates, is 34 

controlled to maintain an artificial balance within the inherent 35 
productivity of the system. 36 
 37 
For open net pen aquaculture, the productivity of the facility 38 

is determined by the amount of feed applied, which is generally 39 
transported as fish meal and fish oil from distant marine 40 
ecosystems.   41 

 42 
The relevant issue in this case is whether the surrounding 43 
ecosystem can assimilate all the waste products from this added 44 
productivity.  The most appropriate metric is the assimilative 45 

or carrying capacity of the ecosystem and not the maximum yield 46 
of the farm. 47 
 48 
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The joint management committee and IPT have acknowledged this 1 
problem of fitting the square peg of aquaculture production into 2 

the round hole of fishery management, but continue to pursue the 3 
effort.  While the Gulf Council is to be commended for 4 
recognizing the need to limit overall farm production and 5 
evaluate adverse impacts of farmed fish on wild populations, no 6 

amount of revisions to the actions and alternatives in the 7 
Generic Aquaculture Amendment will resolve this fundamental 8 
conflict. 9 

 10 
As such, we stand by our previous request that neither NOAA nor 11 
the fishery management councils authorize aquaculture in the EEZ 12 
unless and until Congress has developed and passed a national 13 

permitting and regulatory framework for offshore aquaculture 14 
that includes comprehensive environmental standards sufficiently 15 
robust to protect the nation’s ocean resources and the myriad of 16 

industries dependent upon them.  Thank you. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Chris.  Are there questions?  19 

Thank you very much.  Wayne Werner is the next speaker and he’ll 20 

be followed by Jim Smarr. 21 
 22 
MR. WAYNE WERNER:  Good afternoon.  My name is Wayne Werner, 23 

owner/operator of the Fishing Vessel Sea Quest.  I’m a 24 

commercial fisherman.  I fish off of Louisiana and I would like 25 
to make just a comment about 29, because I wasn’t smart enough 26 
to fill out my paper right. 27 

 28 
When it addressed size limits, everybody on this council pretty 29 
much knows how I feel about size limits.  They’re no good.  30 
Anytime you lower the size limit, it makes me feel better and so 31 

if you can lower that size limit, I think you’ll save some fish. 32 
 33 
I hate to see the waste, the thirty million pounds like we did 34 

in the snapper fishery, probably thirty million pounds that we 35 
threw back over the seventeen years and that’s just in the 36 
commercial sector.  I hate to see that and so if you can cut 37 
back on that size limit, I think it would be a good thing and if 38 

you can count the fish before they’re caught, that’s a good 39 
thing, much like IFQ. 40 
 41 

As far as aquaculture, my concern is just basically like 42 
everybody else.  I would hate to see anything happen to the wild 43 
stock of fish, whether it get diseased and have to -- If you’re 44 
going to raise red snappers and you put a pen down, you know 45 

what’s going to come around the pen, more red snappers. 46 
 47 
If you put groupers there and there’s groupers in the area, 48 
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they’re going to come, because one fish will follow his own 1 
species.  He’ll just hang out there and it will be a structure 2 

on the bottom that will attract them naturally. 3 
 4 
Until I can be concerned that it would not have an effect on the 5 
wild stock, I would have to speak in opposition to that and 6 

basically, that’s all I really have to say about this. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Werner.  Any questions from 9 

the council?  The next speaker is Jim Smarr and he’ll be 10 
followed by Bob Zales, II. 11 
 12 
MR. JIM SMARR:  Mr. Chairman, this is on aquaculture, correct, 13 

for this timeframe? 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  This is on aquaculture. 16 

 17 
MR. SMARR:  I guess I’m going to be the -- My group has put me 18 

in a position of being the lone ranger up here, as far as 19 
aquaculture goes.  I’m state chairman of the Texas RFA.  We’re a 20 

501c4 political fishing organization. 21 
 22 
The RFA board does not oppose a well-managed aquaculture 23 
program.  We would ask the Service to maintain a high standard, 24 

to ensure that wild stocks are not adversely affected and I mean 25 
maintain.  We want this watched and I’m very concerned about it, 26 
but I think there is a place for aquaculture. 27 

 28 
We feel aquaculture, properly managed, will not be as 29 
destructive as some of the current commercial user groups and 30 
their egregious violations, as seen on the desk back here, but 31 

we’ve got still a tremendous problem with violations and I don’t 32 
think that the aquaculture crowd will be affecting the fishery 33 
in that manner, nor does my board. 34 

 35 
We’re sickened by what we’re seeing in the west Gulf, with 36 
violations, and so if this is done properly, and we would expect 37 
there to be very strong standards set in the Gulf, and if these 38 

standards are not met, then we would expect that the Fisheries 39 
Service would come in and shut it down, but we feel that it 40 
should be given a chance to move forward. 41 

 42 
I think the fisheries, at some point, will be farm raised.  It 43 
would certainly help, I think, the recreational fishermen more 44 
than it would hurt us.  With that, I would say explore it, but 45 

be careful. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Smarr.  Are there any 48 
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questions from the council?  If not, our next speaker is Bob 1 
Zales, II, followed by Christopher Moran. 2 

 3 
MR. ZALES:  I’m Bob Zales, II, and I’m going to represent my 4 

hometown association, Panama City Boatmen Association, on this 5 
one.  We haven’t had a lot to say on aquaculture, but in 6 

listening to the discussion yesterday, we’ve got a couple of 7 
serious concerns. 8 
 9 

One is the no fishing issue when you place these things out 10 
there and creating these buffer zones and I’m hearing talk now 11 
of possibly turning the permitting part, which I’m sure the 12 
Corps of Engineers has a big effort to play in the permitting, 13 

but to make everybody aware, the Corps of Engineers is not the 14 
Corps of Engineers. 15 
 16 

The Corps of Engineers in Mobile, Alabama is entirely different 17 
than the Corps of Engineers in Jacksonville, Florida, because 18 
we’re currently experiencing that in Florida with artificial 19 
reefs and so you need to be conscious of that when the Corps 20 

takes over the permitting process. 21 
 22 
Harlon made a statement yesterday that in Hawaii that 23 
recreational people and commercial people can fish all around 24 

these cages or whatever they’ve got there.  I’ve got a friend 25 
there that works for the Fisheries Service and her name is 26 
Nicole Bartlett and I sent her an email yesterday and she 27 

responded. 28 
 29 
I asked her, is this true?  Sure enough, you can, in Hawaii, 30 
fish all over the cage, but you just can’t touch it.  You can’t 31 

get involved in the anchoring process, but you can fish on top 32 
of it, beside it, as far as up right next to it, as long as you 33 
don’t touch it.  I guess if you do touch it then you’ve got some 34 

kind of liability problem. 35 
 36 
If they can create the situation that -- If you’re going to do 37 
this, and I suspect with the Fisheries Service promoting this 38 

thing 100 percent that it’s probably going to fly, regardless of 39 
all the opposition that I’m hearing to it, but if you’re going 40 
to do it, no fishing is our key issue. 41 

 42 
If they can fish on it in Hawaii, let us fish on it in the Gulf 43 
of Mexico.  The other issue that we have concern with was the 44 
part that we heard yesterday where now you’re going to have 45 

these cages and you’re going to have to move them.   46 
 47 
As they sit in one spot, you’ve got all this effluent or 48 
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whatever falling down and I’m kind of thinking -- That’s kind of 1 
like when I was a kid I had a parakeet and if you had that 2 

parakeet cage sitting in one spot, after a while it built up 3 
with a lot of refuge underneath it and you had to move it, 4 
either that or clean the cage. 5 
 6 

Clearly if you’ve got issues and concerns about the possibility 7 
of disease -- When I was educated in grammar school and high 8 
school and a little bit of college, clearly when you have a lot 9 

of waste sitting there, it’s prone to build up disease. 10 
 11 
If you’re going to have these issues, those kinds of things need 12 
to be addressed, because they’re a serious concern.  Other than 13 

that, that’s it.   14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  Are there any 16 

questions?  Christopher Moran and he’ll be followed by Bobby 17 
Terrebonne. 18 
 19 
MR. CHRISTOPHER MORAN:  My card got put in the wrong pile, I 20 

believe, and is that going to be all right?  It actually more 21 
pertains to the first grouping and that’s okay? 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Go ahead. 24 

 25 
MR. MORAN:  My name is Chris Moran and I’m the owner and 26 

operator of Cajun May Charters and Belle Pass Marina in 27 

Fourchon, Louisiana, formerly Charlie Hardison’s marina.  I’m 28 
here today to express my concern with regards to past and 29 
current snapper regulations and the actions of other states and 30 
its affect on the Louisiana charter industry. 31 

 32 
I feel that since Hurricane Katrina and the last year’s limit of 33 
two fish put our snapper population heading in the direction it 34 

needed to go.  Unfortunately, the data the council uses doesn’t 35 
match up to the actual condition of the snapper we are seeing on 36 
a daily basis. 37 
 38 

I personally have never seen the numbers we are seeing today in 39 
the past.  I feel that the two fish limit alone will get us to 40 
where we need to be without taking away days.  It may not do it 41 

by the required due date, but when does a federal job ever 42 
finish on time?  Can we extend the due date? 43 
 44 
There are two states, Florida and Texas, which have taken it 45 

upon themselves to set their seasons to their liking, which if 46 
fine and it does show their state supports their industries, but 47 
unfortunately, the National Marine Fisheries considers these 48 
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state waters caught fish to be a part of the total TAC. 1 
 2 

I personally don’t agree with this counting of these fish, but 3 
it is what it is.  Because of Florida and Texas’s actions, 4 
Mississippi, Louisiana, and Alabama are penalized more days.  It 5 
clearly states on page 99, Preferred Alternative Number 2, that 6 

National Marine Fisheries can make an emergency ruling to 7 
disallow Florida and Texas’s actions, giving Mississippi, 8 
Louisiana, and Alabama days back this year and next. 9 

 10 
I feel this is the only move that we, as Louisiana captains, can 11 
make today to salvage what will be a very difficult season for 12 
the charter industry.  Is zoning the states a possibility? 13 

 14 
I hope that in the future that National Marine Fisheries will 15 
become more diligent in the management of federal fisheries and 16 

take what those in the commercial, charter, and recreational 17 
industries suggest to the table and consider their families when 18 
making decisions. 19 
 20 

We are there on a daily basis and can be a useful tool in the 21 
management of our fisheries.  I also hope that National Marine 22 
Fisheries finds a way to do a more accurate and earlier 23 
assessment in 2009, does it really have to wait that long, and 24 

learns what all captains already know, that there are more fish 25 
out there than believed and the current data isn’t correct. 26 
 27 

As a marina and charter operator, I can also tell you that 28 
bookings are down and I see this year being very hard to make a 29 
living for those in the business.  Continued mismanagement of 30 
fisheries will be the downfall of the families which make their 31 

living in the EEZ.  It’s important that when you do your job 32 
that you remind yourself what’s at stake and how it affects 33 
those involved.  That’s it. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Moran.  Are there any 36 

questions of Mr. Moran?  Thank you, sir.  The next speaker is 37 
Bobby Terrebonne and he’ll be followed by Randall Peterson. 38 

 39 
MR. BOBBY TERREBONNE:  Good afternoon.  My name is Bobby 40 

Terrebonne.  Aquaculture, my main concern is not that the 41 

hurricanes that destroyed 154 platforms in the Gulf of Mexico 42 
can destroy these cages or the big supply boats that average 43 
anywhere from 180 to over 200 foot can run over these cages by 44 
the platforms, but my main concern is the problems that they 45 

have already that you all know about with the shrimp farms in 46 
China, the salmon in the Pacific Northwest, and what went on in 47 
Hawaii. 48 
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 1 
On one hand, the council’s job is to rebuild the fish stocks in 2 

the Gulf of Mexico.  On the other hand, you all are thinking 3 
about allowing these cages out there, knowing they’ve got 4 
parasites and diseases and no telling what else, which possibly, 5 
with the current flow, is going to infect the fish that you all 6 

are trying to restock. 7 
 8 
My problem is that you all are allowing the right hand to most 9 

probably destroy the left hand that all are doing already.  I’m 10 
totally against that and I think we really need to look at the 11 
situation.  We can go ahead and talk about the snappers now or 12 
just -- 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Go ahead, while you’re here. 15 

 16 
MR. TERREBONNE:  To give you a perfect example of how much of a 17 

problem that we’ve had already this year with the snappers, and 18 
I can only speak for myself, but last year at this time, I had 19 
ninety-six trips booked and right now, I’ve got forty-one. 20 

 21 
People are not coming down and saying they’re going to pay the 22 
amount of fuel that they’ve got to pay to go catch two fish.  We 23 
started with a 194-day season last year and right now, we’ve got 24 

a sixty-six-day season.  That’s a tremendous beating that we’re 25 
taking.   26 
 27 

You’re not only affecting the charterboats, but you’re affecting 28 
the towns that we fish out of, the motels, the restaurants, the 29 
marinas, everything.  People are not going to come down and 30 
spend money.  It’s a domino effect.  We need to see if you all 31 

can do something about it. 32 
 33 
Why do we have to wait until 2009 for a stock assessment?  Why 34 

can’t we do it now?  We know the numbers are wrong.  That’s been 35 
proven to us and why wait until 2009?  We should have done it 36 
yesterday.  Thank you, all. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, sir.  Are there any questions?  39 

Thank you, Mr. Terrebonne.  Next is Randall Peterson and 40 
followed by A.J. Fabre. 41 

 42 
MR. RANDALL PETERSON:  My name is Randall Peterson and I live 43 

here in Baton Rouge and I’m a native of Louisiana and I’m an 44 
offshore commercial diver and I’m in full support of offshore 45 

aquaculture in federal waters, particularly because it’s viable 46 
out there. 47 
 48 
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If you try and fish in the mud bowl in the very silty near-shore 1 
waters, which is typically in Louisiana, there’s not a whole lot 2 

of good fish production there.  The three areas that I find are 3 
very viable for offshore aquaculture to Louisiana are socially, 4 
environmentally, and economically. 5 
 6 

The fish production that is available can be summarized in a 7 
sentence: Two declining natural resource-based service 8 
industries can catalyze a renewable resource-based industry.  9 

That is to say the offshore oil and gas service industry and the 10 
offshore commercial fishing service industry, which struggle 11 
right now, particularly due to foreign interests, can thrive. 12 
 13 

There are a lot of resources in Louisiana that are dormant that 14 
can be invigorated, reinvigorated, by offshore aquaculture.  15 
Cates International is the Hawaii concern, which raises a fish 16 

that’s pacific threadfin and it has energized the Hawaiian 17 
economy, to the point that they no longer are a tourist only 18 
based economy, Hawaii. 19 
 20 

They are now also a commercial fishing economy, based on that 21 
aquaculture.  I’m trying to provide a basis for producing cobia, 22 
lemonfish.  I am facing competition from Korea and from Vietnam 23 
and from the Scandinavian countries. 24 

 25 
The infrastructure that exists in the Gulf of Mexico is so, so 26 
deep and broad based that it’s possible to get things done at a 27 

very huge fraction of the cost that is available in countries 28 
that we cannot compete with currently, two dollars a pound for 29 
lemonfish, where we currently are getting four dollars a pound 30 
or $4.50 a pound and it’s barely even a managed fishery. 31 

 32 
There are so many opportunities, socially.  I have to say the 33 
first time I ever saw a platform when I was a kid offshore, or 34 

even saw the open sea in the North Pacific as a commercial 35 
fisherman, I was spellbound.  Kids that don’t know that outside 36 
of ten square blocks in New Orleans and parts of Baton Rouge 37 
don’t appreciate that there’s a bigger world outside and it’s 38 

huge. 39 
 40 
Environmentally, after the tsunami of 2006, nobody knows how 41 

many fisheries, aquaculture programs, were destroyed by the 42 
tsunami and if you want to find out what the actual impact is, 43 
study that.  My time is up.  I don’t know if I was very easy to 44 
follow, but if you have any questions, I’ll try and answer them. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Peterson.  Are there any 47 

questions from the council?  Thank you.  Our next speaker is 48 



 49 

A.J. Fabre and he’ll be followed by Clint Guidry. 1 
 2 
MR. A.J. FABRE:  Thank you all for having me.  I’m A.J. Fabre, 3 

President of the Louisiana Shrimp Association, Chairman of the 4 
Shrimp Advisory Council for the Farm Bureau, and a charter 5 
member of the Gumbo Alliance. 6 

 7 
I don’t have that much to tell you all, but like the gentleman 8 
before me was talking about in favor of these aquaculture fish 9 

farms and I would like you all to consider, if you all are going 10 
to pass this, who is going to be responsible if there is a 11 
disaster. 12 
 13 

If you all have got the right to vote to put this in motion, 14 
somebody should be responsible, to have a lawsuit filed against 15 
them, if you all are wrong.  That’s just the American way.  He 16 

talked about the oil industry out in the Gulf, which is true, 17 
but if there’s a leak in the oil platform or something, there is 18 
a way for people to come and file a lawsuit against the oil 19 
company and so are you all going to be held responsible, the 20 

ones that’s going to vote, that if a hurricane does come, like 21 
Katrina, and does take these fish out, like what’s going on in 22 
Chile right now?  Who is going to be responsible?  Will I get 23 
some money from NOAA?  Maybe Corky. 24 

 25 
Anyway, I really would love as a panel for you all to consider 26 
that before you raise your hand to vote on this.  Somebody is 27 

going to have to be responsible, because there hasn’t been any 28 
tests done on this in the Gulf of Mexico. 29 
 30 
Anytime a hurricane can crack a twenty-five and thirty-inch 31 

steel legs on a platform, what is it going to do to webbing?  I 32 
don’t know about that, but personally, as a president of an 33 
organization and as chairman of our Farm Bureau’s Shrimp 34 

Advisory Committee, I feel you all need to study this a lot more 35 
before you all are going to pass anything. 36 
 37 
As far as studies from scientists, I got a bunch I could bring 38 

to you all one way and then the next day, I could bring a bunch 39 
from the other way, but I’m not against trying to do something 40 
to help the industry, but what I’m saying is let’s make sure, 41 

before we vote to help the industry that we’re right.  Thank you 42 
all. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any questions?  Mr. 45 

Guidry. 46 
 47 
MR. CLINT GUIDRY:  Good afternoon.  Thanks for having me here.  48 
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My name is Clint Guidry and I also sit on the board of directors 1 
for the Louisiana Shrimp Association.  I am a third-generation 2 

commercial shrimp fisherman.  When my grandfather started, we 3 
didn’t have any problems like this. 4 
 5 
All the problems that we’re having with the natural environment 6 

are manmade and I just look at this as another manmade problem.  7 
We’re having problems and all these people here are concerned 8 
about the fish and the diminishing populations and all this and 9 

on one hand, you’re addressing that issue, but yet on the other 10 
hand, you’re even talking about considering doing mariculture in 11 
the Gulf when it’s not really been proven anywhere else in the 12 
world. 13 

 14 
Why do we always have to be the proving ground?  We suffered 15 
through the oil field situations and it’s caused us a lot of 16 

problems.  I don’t have to really speak to all of those issues. 17 
 18 
We’re having problems with dead zone issues, the bycatch, which 19 
we’re working with just about everybody to try to do something 20 

about the bycatch and our local economies. 21 
 22 
We’re based recreational and we’re based commercial and tourism 23 
and there’s a lot of people that come to our waters to catch 24 

redfish and to catch some of out wild species and why should we 25 
be the ones, in the Gulf of Mexico, to always take a chance?  I 26 
just can’t understand this. 27 

 28 
It’s like you’re trying to address the issue on this side and 29 
you’re doing all you can do on this side not to help.  You’re 30 
working against yourselves.  I think that until this is proven, 31 

because I’m reading a lot of negatives about this, that I’m 32 
going to go on record as opposing it.  I do not want this in my 33 
Gulf of Mexico.  Thank you and any questions? 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Guidry.  Any questions from 36 

the council?  That concludes all the cards I had on aquaculture.  37 
We’re going to move into the open mic period, but I think before 38 

we do that, let’s take about a five-minute break. 39 
 40 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’re going to move into the open mic 43 

period.  The first speaker will be Mr. Bob Spaeth.  He’ll be 44 
followed by Jim Clements.  Once again, you’ve got four minutes. 45 
 46 

OPEN PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD 47 
 48 
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MR. SPAETH:  Thank you, council members.  I have two things.  1 

One of the things is that on the IFQ, Amendment 29, we would 2 

like to see that go forward as rapidly as possible, to go out to 3 
public hearing hopefully in May. 4 
 5 
Part of the reason is these people out on the waterfront, you 6 

know the speculation, the rumors, the apprehension is pretty 7 
tense out there and so we would appreciate the council making it 8 
as fast as they could. 9 

 10 
The other thing was yesterday, or the day before, you put up on 11 
the board where 200 of our vessels -- The best vessels are 12 
catching fish.  Now, we were promised and we were told and the 13 

rest of the commercial guys out here and the recreational guys, 14 
that this data would be used for enforcement. 15 
 16 

The next thing we do is we see those spots up on the board.  You 17 
take Denny O’Hern and his Offshore Hunter programs and his 18 
Contender and he’s an hour away from hitting those spots and so 19 
what we’re doing is we’re giving a map that sportsmen’s 20 

magazines or anybody else can take it, because it’s public 21 
record, and publish it. 22 
 23 
I thought that was proprietary information.  I can’t even get 24 

another guy’s landings, but here -- We were told and that was 25 
the biggest problem the industry had on VMS, was where we’re 26 
fishing, we will not reveal and here we come to this meeting.  I 27 

don’t think it was done on purpose and I see why it is, but 28 
there’s a lot of us very upset about it and I don’t know what we 29 
can do about it, but I wish if we were going to do something 30 
different -- That’s basically the comment I have. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there questions from the council? 33 

 34 
MR. GILL:  Bob, I guess I’m a little confused.  When you first 35 

started talking, I thought you were talking Dr. Nance’s talk on 36 
the shrimp world, but what are you talking about, specifically? 37 
 38 
MR. SPAETH:  VMS and where they’re fishing and where they go.  39 

That was supposed to be used for enforcement and when we see 40 
where there’s boats and they’re fishing, it’s not what we were 41 

told and that is my complaint. 42 
 43 
DR. SHIPP:  Bob, I have the same problem I think that Bob did.  44 

Are you talking about the shrimp VMS presentation? 45 

 46 
MR. SPAETH:  No.  Well, it’s VMS in general, but we have reef 47 

fish VMS, everybody. 48 
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 1 
DR. SHIPP:  I know you have them, but the ones we saw were 2 

shrimp. 3 
 4 
MR. SPAETH:  Yes, but when you see where they’re doing it, the 5 

next thing you know that’s going to come out -- What’s going to 6 

stop it from coming out on reef fish? 7 
 8 
DR. SHIPP:  I was just wanting to clarify that you were talking 9 

about the -- 10 
 11 
MR. SPAETH:  I’m talking about VMS and it getting out. 12 

 13 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Bob, you asked me about this I believe it was 14 

yesterday and I believe what you were talking about was the 15 
slide that was put up on the screen by Andy Strelcheck and where 16 

they had the little screen up there showing us the forty-fathom 17 
break and in his discussion, he’s talking about he used the top 18 
200 highline vessels and he used the VMS and the pings to show 19 
where the heavy fishing was, the medium fishing, and so forth 20 

and so on, because we were trying to determine if closing that 21 
area -- Who it was going to affect. 22 
 23 
MR. SPAETH:  That was 200 boats, right, or something that they 24 

took those, at least?  That’s what we -- 25 
 26 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t recall, but I do remember you stopping me 27 

going out the door. 28 
 29 
MR. SPAETH:  That’s why I -- That’s what the issue was, Kay, is 30 

this is proprietary information and we wish the council would 31 

protect it. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Spaeth.  Any other questions? 34 

 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just a couple of -- Bob, on that figure he put 36 

up, there were no actual specific points shown on it where 37 
people fish it.  It was very broad areas, just to show there’s 38 

more fishing in this big area than in these other areas. 39 
 40 
It was all aggregated in a form that it was over such broad 41 

areas that I don’t think there was any proprietary information 42 
there. 43 
 44 
MR. SPAETH:  What you’ve got to understand is there’s only a 45 

limited amount of bottom out there.  It’s taken us years to find 46 
out where the productive bottom is.  We don’t go tell all our 47 
friends or they’ll be there and when you start putting -- You 48 
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see a bunch of dots in one spot, even though I know there were 1 
no track lines or anything there, it still gives you an idea.  2 

If you get an area in that big and you see a whole bunch of 3 
dots, I know where I’m heading and that’s the point. 4 
 5 
DR. CRABTREE:  Let me suggest that maybe you and some of the 6 

folks in the industry and I sit down sometime, to talk about 7 
where you think the limits of what should be protected and what 8 
shouldn’t are and let’s talk about that sometime. 9 

 10 
MR. SPAETH:  I would be glad to and thanks for that. 11 

 12 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Spaeth.  The next speaker is 13 

Jim Clements and he’ll be followed by Bill Tucker. 14 
 15 
MR. CLEMENTS:  Don’t start my time yet.  I made a terrible 16 

mistake, Ms. Williams, when I said my boat was twenty-four foot.  17 
It’s twenty-six feet. 18 
 19 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I thought you said twenty-seven. 20 

 21 
MR. CLEMENTS:  I wish.  I can’t afford one of those, but I’ll 22 

tell you that I catch as many fish as anybody in Carrabelle, 23 
because I go fishing when the weather is right, except when I’m 24 

giving up my income to come to these meetings. 25 
 26 
I want to speak towards 29A.  I would just like to ask that the 27 

Amendment 29A be put on a fast track, because if Amendment 30B 28 
is passed first, it may shut down the whole grouper fishery in 29 
the Gulf as early as May, if the gag TAC is reached first.  I 30 
think this will happen and they’re not only large gag groupers 31 

that are showing up in my area, but crab trappers are catching 32 
small grouper in their traps like never before and so the gags 33 
are coming back. 34 

 35 
Please, saddle up your fast horse and run a fast race and as 36 
soon as you cross the finish line with 29A, the sooner we’ll all 37 
win.  Since I’ve got three minutes more to talk, I’m going to 38 

say a little bit more about my last speech. 39 
 40 
As far as the seasonal area closures, I believe it’s never too 41 

late for a good idea.  Those of you who think it is too late to 42 
put this plan in Amendment 30B, let me give you a little 43 
scenario.  The governor is sitting at your table and there’s a 44 
charterboat fisherman right here that’s on death row and it’s 45 

the final hour. 46 
 47 
We come before you with new evidence and a plan to set this man 48 
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free and if that governor says, well, you know we’ve been 1 
working on this thing a long time, our attorneys and our staff, 2 

and the man has said goodbye to his family and he’s made out his 3 
will and he’s made his peace with his maker, and we’re just 4 
going to have to go ahead and pull that switch. 5 
 6 

If he says that, he needs to be the very next person to sit in 7 
that electric chair and, ladies and gentlemen, you are all in a 8 
very similar situation today. 9 

 10 
We’re all dying out here.  It’s the final hour.  You have the 11 
plan and you have the power to put this plan in Amendment 30B.  12 
You have the power to set us all free and I’m asking you, from 13 

the bottom of my heart and for those fishermen in Carrabelle 14 
that couldn’t afford to be here today, when you go in those 15 
closed doors and you make your final decision on Amendment 30B, 16 

please, please don’t pull that switch. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Clements.  Any questions for 19 

Mr. Clements?  I will note one thing, that we won’t do that in 20 

closed session.  It will be in open session.  Our next speaker 21 
is Bill Tucker and he’ll be followed by Chris Dorsett. 22 
 23 
MR. TUCKER:  Bill Tucker, commercial reef fish fisherman and a 24 

representative of Fishermen’s Advocacy Organization.  On 25 
Amendment 29, the effort management, overall, we’re pretty 26 
pleased with the quality of the document. 27 

 28 
We are concerned about closed seasons that could come up before 29 
this thing is implemented, as a result of a strong year class in 30 
the gag grouper fishery and the effects of some pending 31 

reduction in the minimum size limit for red groupers. 32 
 33 
I would like to reiterate the need for implementing this IFQ as 34 

soon as possible, so we can avoid these potential closed 35 
seasons.  I’ve got comments on a couple of the action items.  On 36 
C-3, Initial Apportionment, I would like to see some of the 37 
advisory panel’s rationale for the 1999 to 2004 qualifying 38 

period and I think Assane is going to work on that.  We do have 39 
some background on it. 40 
 41 

On Action C-5, the Multiuse Shares, I would like to suggest or 42 
support Alternative 2B and Alternative 3B and that’s where you 43 
take 2 percent of the red grouper shares and allow them to be 44 
used for gag and perhaps 4 percent of the gag grouper shares and 45 

allow them to be used for red. 46 
 47 
On C-4, the IFQ Share Definitions, I agree with the council’s 48 
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preferred alternative on that, where you have the share 1 
definitions of red, gag, shallow-water, other, deepwater 2 

groupers and tilefish. 3 
 4 
I was not in support of it in the AP.  I know the AP recommended 5 
shallow-water and deepwater aggregate shares.  However, the 6 

quotas are going to have to be reduced so much to allow for 7 
shallow-water and deep-water aggregate shares that it seems to 8 
make more sense that since the red and gags are caught on the 9 

same spots, to go with red, gag, shallow-water, other deepwater 10 
grouper and tiles and then use some multiuse shares on that 2 11 
percent and 4 percent.  I think that’s a better way and so I 12 
agree with the council’s preferred on that. 13 

 14 
On the transfer eligibility requirements, I also agree with the 15 
council’s preferred, where transfers for IFQ shares will occur 16 

among commercial reef fish permit holders for five years.  That 17 
pretty much concludes my comments. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any questions? 20 

 21 
MS. MORRIS:  Bill, we had a conversation sometime prior to today 22 

about the committee recommendation on the upper limit for 23 
excessive shares.  What’s your position on that? 24 

 25 
MR. TUCKER:  On red snapper, we used the maximum being what any 26 

one entity held.  In our discussions here, there was some 27 

discussion about in shallow-water grouper that no one exceeded 2 28 
percent.   29 
 30 
However, some individuals or entities own more than one permit 31 

and so while a permit may not have landed over 2 percent, 32 
individuals that own more than one permit may cumulatively 33 
control more than 2 percent.  I know that the committee put in a 34 

recommendation to look at 10 percent, because it was between the 35 
5 and 15 that were existing in the document. 36 
 37 
I would recommend that there be some research done on what the 38 

maximum landing history held by an entity who may hold several 39 
permits is, so that we can make a better decision on whether to 40 
go with 10 percent or whether to go with what any one entity 41 

currently holds.  In my opinion, the lower the cap, the more 42 
participation we will have.  Does that answer your question? 43 
 44 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Hi, Bill.  I thank you for your comments, but I 45 

do have a question.  I thought in the red snapper fishery that 46 
they sort of based theirs on someone had five boats and it 47 
totaled maybe 8 percent, but they did allow that individual to 48 
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have a little bit of growth. 1 
 2 

When you say when you look at someone that has several permits, 3 
are you not wanting us to allow that particular entity to own a 4 
little bit more than what he’s got, as far as purchasing and him 5 
growing, or are you wanting to cut that particular person off 6 

right where he’s at now? 7 
 8 
MR. TUCKER:  It was my understanding that in the red snapper 9 

fishery that we capped it at the maximum any one entity held and 10 
is that not correct?  That is correct?  In that case, that 11 
individual was capped.  The cap was based upon his 12 
shareholdings.  It’s my understanding that what you’re saying is 13 

not the case. 14 
 15 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m asking, do you agree with that, not allowing 16 

that particular person to be allowed to grow, if you were in his 17 
position?  I’m not saying by a lot. 18 
 19 
MR. TUCKER:  I think that the opportunity for that individual, 20 

within a system that’s designed to consolidate the fleet, that 21 
he has the opportunity to increase his profit margins by 22 
consolidation, whereby a guy that has five boats that was 23 
fishing in a ten-day season, ten-day-a-month season, prior to 24 

IFQs has the opportunity for growth and profitability, by 25 
reducing his capital and still maintaining a catch level. 26 
 27 

I think that when you go to an IFQ system that there are 28 
opportunities there that did not exist before and so I think 29 
there is room for growth, but not at the -- As you raise the 30 
cap, you, by definition, reduce opportunities within the fishery 31 

as a whole.  I think that there are some tradeoffs and some give 32 
and take. 33 
 34 

I don’t want to speak too much about any one individual, because 35 
I really haven’t talked to him, to see how he’s doing.  It’s my 36 
understanding that it’s going pretty well, even for that 37 
individual, but I could be wrong on that. 38 

 39 
MS. WILLIAMS:  It was my understanding that they weren’t 40 

particularly happy, because everybody under him is growing and 41 

has the opportunity, but we blocked him. 42 
 43 
MR. TUCKER:  I imagine that individual probably would have that 44 

concern. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Mr. Tucker.  47 

The next speaker is Chris Dorsett and he’ll be followed by Wayne 48 
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Werner. 1 
 2 
MR. DORSETT:  Mr. Chairman and council members, my name is Chris 3 

Dorsett, representing Ocean Conservancy.  I wanted to speak with 4 
you briefly about the pending changes to the Flower Garden 5 
National Marine Sanctuary management plan. 6 

 7 
I appreciate the Habitat Committee taking up this issue and the 8 
Sanctuary coming over.  Under 304(a) (5) of the Sanctuaries Act, 9 

the council is part of this process and has the first right of 10 
working with the Sanctuary and drafting the fishing regulations, 11 
consistent with the goals and objectives of the Sanctuary 12 
management plan. 13 

 14 
Considering the fact that they may have a plan ready by this 15 
summer, we would urge you to assemble your various committees of 16 

jurisdiction and work with the Sanctuary to help improve the 17 
management of these areas and address some of the impacts that 18 
you saw today that has happened with some of these banks.  Thank 19 
you very much. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Dorsett.  Are there any 22 

questions?  The next speaker is Wayne Werner and he’ll be 23 
followed by Bob Zales, II. 24 

 25 
MR. WERNER:  Wayne Werner again.  What I wanted to talk about 26 

was basically a lot of people have a lot of frustration over 27 

what they’re seeing with the fish and how many fish and we 28 
basically just got done with a trip a couple of weeks ago or a 29 
week or so ago where we basically hit the same spots that we hit 30 
a year ago when we went through there to catch a few snappers. 31 

 32 
What we saw, just an observation, was last year it was about, at 33 
that particular time in those particular spots, and there was 34 

twenty of them that we went through, there were a lot of one to 35 
two-pound fish and two to four-pound fish.  It was about 50/50 36 
on those spots.  This year, it was about 50 percent four to tens 37 
and 50 percent two to fours, just to give an observation of what 38 

we’re seeing.   39 
 40 
My other comments -- I feel like that’s an improvement and so 41 

we’re starting to see a lot more fish in a better size range and 42 
I believe that everybody is getting a breakdown of the sizes 43 
now, because most of the fish are going in fifty-pound boxes and 44 
you’re going to be able to -- National Marine Fisheries Service 45 

will be able to look at the breakdown of the fish. 46 
 47 
As far as this management schemes and what’s coming up here, I 48 
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think, as an interested party, that management needs to be 1 
consistent.  What we hear going on here is a lot of 2 

inconsistencies coming up. 3 
 4 
We have an IFQ that we just did that was based on a long 5 
fourteen-year history and now we’re looking at another IFQ 6 

system in the reef fish fishery with the same reporting and same 7 
everything and we’re looking at a five or six-year history and I 8 
don’t believe that’s consistent. 9 

 10 
With some of the other issues that are coming up, we’re talking 11 
about going back twenty years on things that have happened here 12 
and we have a snapper that was only done on a two-year period 13 

and now we’re looking at amberjacks and triggerfish that people 14 
want to use on a ten-year period. 15 
 16 

All this is starting to show a lot of inconsistencies.  To me, I 17 
feel that it’s important for people to have faith in this 18 
system, to see consistency.  I just don’t see where it’s headed 19 
in that direction.  I may be wrong.  You all haven’t made any 20 

decisions yet, but I feel as far as the American public, it 21 
deserves consistency.  Thank you. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a question for you, Wayne, from 24 

Mr. Gill. 25 
 26 
MR. GILL:  Wayne, I guess you left me in the dust somewhere.  27 

Are you talking questions of allocation or -- 28 
 29 
MR. WERNER:  Allocation and the IFQ system that we just did.  We 30 

just did one on a long history and now we’re looking at a much 31 

shorter history.  Allocation issues that are coming up, we have 32 
snappers based on a two-year period and now we’re looking at 33 
amberjacks and triggerfish and the decision is not made yet, but 34 

it’s starting to show a lot of inconsistencies if it goes in 35 
that direction, of going back twenty years when a lot of 36 
arguments around this table have been the old data is no good.  37 
Now we’re talking about going back to the old data. 38 

 39 
DR. SHIPP:  Wayne, to the first part of your testimony and those 40 

larger fish, you said they were larger, but what about the 41 

numbers of fish?  Are they comparable or are there fewer large 42 
fish or -- 43 
 44 
MR. WERNER:  There’s more of them and they’re getting larger.  I 45 

saw larger in past history, in 1995 and 1996, when we were 46 
catching a lot of six to twenty-pound fish, but we had a size 47 
limit increase and it kind of ate that up, but at this point 48 
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we’re starting to see that and I don’t give it two years and 1 
we’re going to be right back to what we saw then. 2 

 3 
MR. GILL:  Wayne, I apologize for being obtuse, but it sounds to 4 

me like you’re talking two things.  You’re talking allocation 5 
and you’re talking landings history for qualifying years.  Is 6 

that correct or not? 7 
 8 
MR. WERNER:  Yes, I was talking about if we’re going to be -- 9 

Both of them are kind of intertwined, such as with the IFQ.  We 10 
used a fourteen-year base for red snappers and we’re looking at 11 
using a six-year base, I believe it is, for groupers.   12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Werner.  Bob Zales and 14 

following him will be Bob Spaeth. 15 
 16 
MR. ZALES:  Bob Zales, II, and this time, I’m just representing 17 

me and I’m going to kind of do like Wayne and just give you some 18 
personal observations on what I’ve seen in the past year and 19 
really in the past six months and just based on my twenty-two 20 

years of being in this game that we’re at here and it’s a very 21 
serious game. 22 
 23 
We’re watching now -- I was one of them when king mackerel first 24 

came up and we went to two fish.  We were right there with a lot 25 
of people saying that two fish was going to put us out of 26 
business and it didn’t.  It put one guy out of business in 27 

Panama City, because that’s what he did and the year after that 28 
happened, he couldn’t make it anymore and so he found something 29 
else to do. 30 
 31 

We’ve gotten down from snapper and grouper and everything from 32 
where we were to where we are now and the snapper is probably 33 
the worst part and it just so happens that for whatever reason, 34 

everything got bad at one time.   35 
 36 
Not only have we gotten into very restrictive regulations, 37 
reduced seasons and reduced bag limits, but we’ve now got an 38 

economy that is in the toilet and headed into the sewer.  We 39 
haven’t stopped yet.  All economic indications are that this 40 
economy is going to get much worse before it gets any better. 41 

 42 
Comments have been made by various Fisheries Service people at 43 
different meetings that I’ve attended that they recognize that 44 
the economy is bad, but they’ll immediately say, but we don’t 45 

know how long it’s going to be that way.  All indications are 46 
that it’s going to be that way until at least 2009, if not later 47 
than that. 48 
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 1 
Fuel prices are increasing and they’re headed up and they’re not 2 

going to slow down.  People are going out of business.  More 3 
people are going to continue to go out of business.  Communities 4 
are being hurt. 5 
 6 

Fishermen that I know that are very good, honest people and I 7 
don’t believe it was in the latest enforcement report, but I 8 
suspect in the next one or two that you’re going to see names in 9 

there that are going to surprise you of people that have been 10 
caught with violations, because they’re trying to feed their 11 
families and take care of their children. 12 
 13 

This is a very serious situation that we’re in and we’ve always 14 
had this thing, since I’ve been involved with this, of 15 
commercial versus recreational, but now you’ve got commercial 16 

sectors against commercial sectors and you’ve got recreational 17 
sectors against recreational sectors and it’s like I said 18 
earlier today, you’ve got brother against brother and friend 19 
against friend and mother against son and it’s getting worse 20 

every day, because people are struggling trying to get any piece 21 
of the pie that they can to do this. 22 
 23 
You’ve got Mississippi and Louisiana upset at Texas and Florida.  24 

After the Fisheries Service came out with their August 5th 25 
deadline, I had emails from guys in Texas that were upset with 26 
the people in Florida for doing what they did, because Andy 27 

Strelcheck said we caught way more fish than they did in Texas. 28 
 29 
This is a serious situation that we’re in and I’m not sure that 30 
this is being taken home.  I would request that every one of 31 

you, wherever you live, you go down and you visit the docks and 32 
not just charter docks and commercial docks, but you talk to 33 
recreational people. 34 

 35 
You’re going to see that people are not fishing.  People that 36 
depend on fishing for a living are struggling as hard as they 37 
can do.  Russell Underwood back there, a highliner in red 38 

snapper, is struggling to make it, even though he’s probably 39 
making a pretty decent amount of money. 40 
 41 

Until we get these things fixed and until we get them 42 
considered, we’re in serious trouble.  We’ve got ten National 43 
Standards under this act and obviously nine of them mean 44 
absolutely nothing, because whenever this is brought up -- 45 

Shepherd told us at a grouper forum that the only one that 46 
matters is Number 1 and I’m sorry, but to me, they all have some 47 
weight and especially Number 8 should have a significant amount 48 
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of weight in the economy that we’re in, that is probably not 1 
going to change for a while.  My time is up and if you’ve got 2 

any questions, I’ll be glad to answer them.  If not, that’s it. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  Any questions? 5 

 6 
MR. GRIMES:  I would just comment at the grouper forum I said 7 

that National Standard 1 is paramount and court cases reflect 8 
that, but it’s certainly not the only one that means anything. 9 

 10 
MR. ZALES:  No, I didn’t -- That’s exactly what you said.  The 11 

courts have upheld that National Standard 1 undoubtedly is kind 12 
and basically, to us, out in the real world, in a sense, we 13 

understand that the rest of them mean nothing, because they’re 14 
not considered in anything. 15 
 16 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Bob.  I appreciate your comments and 17 

probably agree with most of them.  Insofar as the fact of the 18 
economy and people trying to make a living and the difficulties 19 
and so on, but I think you must know that we seventeen people 20 

sitting around this table that’s going to vote -- We’re 21 
cognizant of these facts. 22 
 23 
I think each and every one of us, while we may go in different 24 

directions, are all trying to do the right thing, whatever the 25 
right thing is, and I can assure you that brother fighting 26 
brother and neighbor against neighbor, when we get into our 27 

deliberations a little bit later, it will probably be states 28 
against states and individuals on this council against 29 
individuals, because of different philosophies, but I think 30 
we’re all trying to do the best we can do under the constraints 31 

of the Act that we are working under. 32 
 33 
MR. ZALES:  I appreciate that, Corky, and please don’t 34 

misunderstand me.  I’m not picking on council members and I’m 35 
really not picking on any individuals within the National Marine 36 
Fisheries Service. 37 
 38 

In communications that I’m sure all of you all have seen from 39 
me, we clearly have tried to stress that the issue is the 40 
current law and until that law has some flexibility in it -- 41 

Personally, I would argue that there’s probably a little more 42 
flexibility that the Fisheries Service could impose if they 43 
really stretched it just a little bit and they could do that, 44 
but that is the problem. 45 

 46 
The reason why I suggested that all you all -- You all have.  47 
You all have tried to work with us.  We have issues with some 48 
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members, but overall, it’s that way and I’ll only go back to 1 
where we were with the Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission 2 

and Bill was there and he’ll tell you that this happened. 3 
 4 
At the last part of their deliberations, when they decided to 5 
maintain our season in state waters, every commissioner, all 6 

seven of them, looked out at the crowd and told them that each 7 
one of those commissioners had the obligation to protect 8 
Florida’s natural resources and they considered that not only to 9 

be the fish and the wildlife and the land, but they all pointed 10 
out to the audience and said the people that were there. 11 
 12 
That’s where when I mentioned National Standard 8 -- In my mind, 13 

that’s what that is supposed to do and somewhere, somebody needs 14 
to stand up and say that and I guess right now that’s going to 15 
be me, but that’s where we are and that’s why we appreciate what 16 

the FWC did, because they clearly considered the public in that 17 
audience. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  Any other questions?  20 

Bob Spaeth and he’ll be followed by Johnny Greene. 21 
 22 
MR. SPAETH:  Thank you for the third time.  I’ll make it brief.  23 

I have some problem back on 30 and I forgot to mention this.  We 24 

had Action 8, where when 80 percent of the individual species 25 
quota is filled that we go to a 10 percent bycatch. 26 
 27 

I have some concern there, because of the fish that we’re 28 
catching in deep water, outside twenty fathoms.  I can’t see our 29 
guys throwing any more fish.  We’re throwing $6,000 to $10,000 30 
worth of fish back that are legal fish that you could sell and 31 

now, we’re going to be ten, twenty, thirty-pound fish over the 32 
side. 33 
 34 

I talked to our guys on the dock.  I didn’t do a whole thing, 35 
but just talked to them and asked them would they prefer to do 36 
that or would they prefer to take it with everybody and just go 37 
to the end and they thought it would fairer if -- This was too 38 

complicated for them and they would just prefer to do it the way 39 
we’ve been doing it. 40 
 41 

It does look like a good idea and it helps some, but I think it 42 
might hurt the vertical line guys a lot more than it would the 43 
longline industry and so I think the consideration is -- We 44 
should really be careful before we take that option.  Thank you. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Spaeth.  Are there any 47 

questions from the council?  The next speaker is Johnny Greene 48 
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and he’ll be followed by Dr. Nelson. 1 
 2 
MR. JOHNNY GREENE:  Good afternoon.  My name is Johnny Greene 3 

and I’m the owner/operator of the Fishing Vessel Intimidator in 4 
Orange Beach, Alabama.  I’ve been in the charter business for 5 
the last sixteen years. 6 

 7 
First of all, I would like to personally thank you guys for the 8 
informal question and answer session that we had last night.  I 9 

found it to be very helpful and very informative to me on a 10 
personal level, that I felt like I could communicate a little 11 
better with. 12 
 13 

I think the logbooks, electronic, or trip tickets or anything 14 
like that is needed for better data collection in the charter 15 
industry.  This would give valuable information on a good 16 

percentage of the recreational sector that is in question. 17 
 18 
If nothing else, maybe a simple pilot study or a volunteer basis 19 
would maybe get the ball rolling with that.  It seems like it’s 20 

just kind of dragged along and stopped.  Another thought is to 21 
allow each individual operator in the charter/for-hire industry 22 
to choose the length of their season. 23 
 24 

For example, if one guy needs two fish for sixty-five days and 25 
another person would like to have one fish for maybe a hundred 26 
days, at least let that individual have the opportunity to 27 

choose that.  You could do that whenever you go to renew your 28 
permits.   29 
 30 
You could choose for the coming season if you want one fish or 31 

two fish and if one fish didn’t work out and you want to do two 32 
fish the following year, then maybe you could change all that 33 
out.  I don’t know what the ramifications or how to work all 34 

that out would be, but it’s just an idea for you guys to look 35 
at. 36 
 37 
It would be something that you could -- You would want to submit 38 

it in on your permit application, so that it would be on your 39 
permit for enforcement officials to have when you were boarded 40 
or whatever.  It would give you some sort of documentation and 41 

some sort of leg to stand on at that point. 42 
 43 
In one sense, it would be kind of like buying a fishing license 44 
and do you want a seven-day license or do you want a year 45 

license or what do you want?  It would be a little flexibility 46 
in a time that we’re all struggling and trying to figure out a 47 
way to get by. 48 
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 1 
I personally would like to have a few more days than sixty-five 2 

days and that’s why I’m looking at maybe another alternative or 3 
another idea, rather than trying to kick the horse and it 4 
doesn’t seem like it’s working. 5 
 6 

I’m a little concerned with the release mortality study that’s 7 
out and about in the eastern Gulf.  In the time since that last 8 
study, the fishery has changed probably tenfold.  People have 9 

become more resourceful and diverse, by fishing in deeper and 10 
deeper water, to compensate for the new regulatory issues. 11 
 12 
I think that this is a key element to explore the idea of the 13 

first few fish caught option.  This will be helpful when it 14 
comes to discussing bag limits in the future, which could also 15 
indirectly aid with dolphin depredation. 16 

 17 
In closing, I’ve heard talk about maybe some form of an 18 
emergency rule come about that would make the federal permit 19 
holders abide by federal fishing regulations and I don’t know 20 

that that’s really a bad idea.  It seems that it might help all 21 
the states bear the burden that two states are putting upon all 22 
of us.  That’s pretty much all I’ve got to say. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments.  Are there any 25 

questions? 26 
 27 
MS. WALKER:  Johnny, thank you for coming here.  How much do you 28 

think your effort is going to be down this year? 29 
 30 
MR. GREENE:  At first, I didn’t think it was going to affect me.  31 

I guess I kind of thought I was above the crowd or whatever, but 32 
I’m starting to see a lot of people that are calling and 33 
concerned with the downturn in the economy.   34 

 35 
My effort is going to go down and to give you a percentage, I 36 
don’t know, but it is significantly less this year than it was 37 
at this point -- Right now, it’s significantly less than it was 38 

at this point last year.  I ran three trips this year, where at 39 
this point last year I was on the verge of about eighteen. 40 
 41 

Now, some of that is weather, but I believe a large majority of 42 
it is the fuel prices.  The fishery regulations have just got 43 
people terrified.  The perception of fishing season only lasting 44 
sixty-five days, the common person that calls and books my boat, 45 

they don’t understand that fishing season is not just red 46 
snapper.  To them, it is red snapper. 47 
 48 
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Fishing season is closed if red snapper is not open, in my 1 
opinion.  It’s the perception that it’s closed that’s killing 2 

us. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Any other questions?  Thank you, 5 

Mr. Greene.  Mr. Russell Nelson and he’ll be followed by Mr. Jim 6 

Smarr. 7 
 8 
DR. NELSON:  I am Russell Nelson, working with CCA.  Let me 9 

first talk about the grouper IFQ program.  I would urge this 10 
council not to rush rapidly forward with implementing this 11 
program until you are sure of exactly what you’re doing. 12 
 13 

In the first place, you have made a very, very good, logical, 14 
sound case for developing a generic allocation amendment to deal 15 
with this issue, acknowledging that the previous grounds for 16 

allocation are likely not the best. 17 
 18 
To go forward with a grouper ITQ amendment before you have 19 
formally concluded this allocation effort doesn’t make a lot of 20 

sense.  You will be institutionalizing interim allocations or 21 
allocations that are essentially jury-rigged before you have 22 
developed the criteria that you want to develop to make reasoned 23 
decisions on these. 24 

 25 
For this reason, I would urge you to go forward with the 26 
allocation amendment first or, alternately, if you really want 27 

to allow the market and economics to decide the allocation, go 28 
forward with the ITQ, but make shares available, either on an 29 
auction or a lottery basis, in all or in part, and include a 30 
provision in there that would allow the purchase of shares and 31 

the designation of those shares to be retired as individual 32 
shares and given back either to the commercial sector or the 33 
recreational sector or whatever. 34 

 35 
Allow the flexibility in there that would really do an 36 
allocation based on good logic.  The red snapper ITQ system has 37 
been lauded as having done a number of good things and it has.  38 

One thing it has not done is reduce bycatch. 39 
 40 
Longline boats on the west coast of Florida are having to dump 41 

1,000 or 1,500 pounds of red snapper a trip, because for some 42 
reason, there is not enough flexibility in the ITQ system for 43 
them to get shares.  This has created a big problem, a problem 44 
that should have been foreseen. 45 

 46 
You don’t want to do the same thing with grouper.  I urge you 47 
take a look at this bycatch problem.  You might be talking about 48 
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a couple million pounds a year and see what you can do to fix 1 
the red snapper ITQ program to eliminate this waste of fish. 2 

 3 
Finally, there has been always talk about lets reduce the size 4 
limit, so we don’t have to discard so many fish.  I feel that in 5 
many cases that this talk is compelled by the ethical context 6 

that we just shouldn’t be catching and handling fish. 7 
 8 
If we drop the gag grouper size limit to sixteen inches -- I 9 

don’t think it’s going to happen, but say that, if we drop it, 10 
and we eliminate 80 or 100 percent of the discards and a portion 11 
of those die, that’s a positive side.   12 
 13 

On the other hand, given that a sixteen-inch fish weighs about a 14 
pound-and-a-half and a twenty-two-inch fish weighs about five-15 
and-a-quarter pounds, we increase the number of fish taken to 16 

fill the quota by about 350 percent. 17 
 18 
You have to look at the balance between these things.  The stock 19 
assessment groups look at the balance between these things.  20 

Eliminating discards in and of itself is not inherently a good 21 
thing for fisheries.   22 
 23 
Eliminating bycatch and eliminating the mortality in bycatch is 24 

a good thing, in that it can ultimately increase yield, but 25 
simply doing away with size limits to say now we’re not throwing 26 
so many fish back has to be done within the context of looking 27 

at how it affects fishing mortality in the whole fishery.  Thank 28 
you, sir. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  Any questions for 31 

Dr. Nelson?  The next speaker is Jim Smarr and he’ll be followed 32 
by Dennis O’Hern. 33 
 34 
MR. SMARR:  For the second time, Jim Smarr, representing the 35 

Texas Recreational Fishing Alliance.  I would like to speak to 36 
the Flower Garden Banks issue, briefly.  There again, that train 37 
is rolling down the track and that will greatly affect Louisiana 38 

and Texas offshore fishermen and we don’t want to see a no-39 
nothing zone out there.  We would like the recreational access 40 
for fishing left intact. 41 

 42 
The number two issue that I have is on 30B.  With the red 43 
snapper at two fish and all of the baggage that brings and the 44 
economic downturn and the problems we’re having in the Gulf, I 45 

think there should be a consideration to do whatever we can to 46 
extend the season. 47 
 48 
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Unfortunately, I know that Dr. Crabtree has been pushed in a 1 
corner by a lawsuit that had an 80 percent bycatch number in it.  2 

Before the judge ruled, everybody knew the bycatch was somewhere 3 
around 26 percent and that’s what has got us boxed in the 4 
corner.   5 
 6 

I would like to thank those folks for screwing up the Gulf 7 
fishery with that lawsuit.  I’m beyond words on that.  We have 8 
to figure a way to try to get around this.  We’re working on a 9 

flexibility plan in Congress to hopefully do that. 10 
 11 
The other thing that I have heartburn over is the Ad Hoc Red 12 
Snapper Panel.  That panel, advisory panel, should either be 13 

totally dismissed or at least the council should go in and visit 14 
what’s gone on with that.  The current chairman, Glenn Martin, 15 
traveled to study IFQs in New Zealand.  Mr. Martin has traveled, 16 

proposing IFQs with many of the proponents, for years. 17 
 18 
Mr. Williams has proposed IFQs and he has proposed zebra-19 
striping the Gulf with marine reserves.  We have, for the first 20 

time that I know of, commercial people sitting and 21 
environmentalists sitting in a red snapper AP and they dominated 22 
about 50 percent of the time, if you go back and pull the 23 
records and look at it, and that’s inexcusable. 24 

 25 
Some of the plans that that committee talked about and came up 26 
with, we simply can’t live with.  We don’t want IFQs for the 27 

for-hire sector or the private sector and we certainly don’t 28 
want income qualifiers or an income requirement in that.  If you 29 
have latent permits out there, fine.   30 
 31 

Figure out a way to get rid of latent permits, but sticking an 32 
income requirement in there that could be used the wrong way by 33 
select people on this council to give Mr. Williams and one other 34 

fellow that I know of in the Gulf the right to operate a 35 
headboat to me stinks. 36 
 37 
I think the council -- I don’t want to go into really the 38 

details.  I think all of you all have a copy of this and I don’t 39 
want to air this in public.  That’s why I just gave it to you 40 
all and I would like for you to review my complaint and take it 41 

seriously and hopefully review this. 42 
 43 
I would like to see a new chair and Mr. Williams replaced, due 44 
to conflict of interest, and I would like to see that given 45 

serious consideration.  I’m sorry to say they’re from Texas. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Smarr.  We’ve got a question 48 



 68 

from Mr. Gill. 1 
 2 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Smarr.  You referenced a document that 3 

you said we had and this was from you and I don’t find anything 4 
currently and is this a recent -- 5 
 6 
MR. SMARR:  I had given it to council staff. 7 

 8 
MR. GILL:  I take it these are your comments relative to the ad 9 

hoc panel? 10 
 11 
MR. SMARR:  Yes, sir, and inclusive with that, there’s an email 12 

that one of the sitting panel members, Monty Weeks, sent to the 13 

council, explaining all of these things in detail.  I really 14 
don’t think we probably should air this out in public, but 15 
there’s some serious problems with that panel.  It needs to 16 

either be reset or those issues resolved. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN: Thank you, Mr. Smarr.  We’ve got a question 19 

from Ms. Walker. 20 

 21 
MS. WALKER:  I just wanted to make him aware that all of the 22 

council members did get those emails.  I had them copied and 23 
staff handed them out yesterday. 24 

 25 
MR. SMARR:  I didn’t see my email in there.  It was?  Okay. 26 

 27 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mr. Smarr, for coming.  I know that 28 

you and I have talked and yes, we have seen all the emails, but 29 
we have seen other emails, too.  The council has to read all of 30 
the emails, as well as the statements from some of the people 31 

that were there, explaining some of the things that happened. 32 
 33 
I can tell you that I wasn’t at the first meeting and I wasn’t 34 

at the second meeting, but I was at the third meeting and if you 35 
go listen to the tapes, you will here -- I don’t know who you’re  36 
calling the commercial industry.  I think you’re calling Johnny 37 
Williams, who is a headboat, and I think you’re calling 38 

Anderson, who is a charterboat and I don’t know what else he 39 
does. 40 
 41 
MR. SMARR:  No, I meant to say a commercial representative of 42 

this council was sent over, you. 43 
 44 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Right, but if you go back and you read or you 45 

listen to the minutes, number one, you’ll find out that you’re 46 
incorrect and number two, in case you don’t know how we do it, 47 
and we’ve done it for years, the chairman of the committee goes 48 
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to the meetings. 1 
 2 

If he is not available, then the vice chair goes.  If the vice 3 
chair can’t go, then another member of the panel goes.  We’ve 4 
done that since the beginning of this council.  I’m sorry that 5 
you have some disagreement with people’s opinions, but that’s 6 

just the way that it is. 7 
 8 
MR. SMARR:  I have more than a disagreement with opinions.  I 9 

have a disagreement with the fact with you in the room that 10 
votes were voted and re-voted three or four times, under Glenn 11 
Martin as chairman, on the same issue, until the proper outcome 12 
came.  Was that reported back to the council? 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Smarr, we are aware of all of these 15 

things and we really appreciate your comments and as Ms. Walker 16 

has pointed out, we will take a serious look at this.  We are 17 
fully aware and thank you very much for your remarks.  Next is 18 
Mr. O’Hern and followed by Russell Underwood. 19 
 20 
MR. O’HERN:  Dennis O’Hern, Executive Director of the Fishing 21 

Rights Alliance.  This gives you four minutes to do whatever you 22 
want and thanks for your time. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. O’Hern.  Russell Underwood 25 

and he’ll be followed by Mike Nugent. 26 
 27 
MR. RUSSELL UNDERWOOD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m Russell 28 

Underwood, from Panama City, Florida.  I fish off the great 29 
state of Louisiana and I would like to talk a little bit today 30 
about red snapper and how it’s rebounded tenfold and what this 31 

IFQ program has done for the red snapper fishery. 32 
 33 
I would like to thank Mr. Crabtree and the council here, all of 34 

you altogether, for saving the fish, saving the commercial 35 
sector.  Everything ain’t all a bed of roses, but it’s a lot 36 
better plan than the derby effect.  We have brought the fishery 37 
back. 38 

 39 
My group of men that works for me, I’ve got five boats working 40 
right now and it’s -- The fishery is completely changed.  From 41 

public testimony the last six months, I’ve been listening back 42 
there and I’ve heard great testimonies from the recreational 43 
department, the people, about how many fish they’re seeing and 44 
how many fish they’re catching and also how many fish they’re 45 

throwing back, too. 46 
 47 
One gentleman spoke a while ago about bycatch.  Yes, as the 48 
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fishery rebounds and the stock gets bigger and bigger, which we 1 
heard yesterday from the scientists that you are going to have 2 

more bycatch issues as the stock gets bigger and the quota is 3 
getting set lower. 4 
 5 
I am really excited about this IFQ program and what it’s done 6 

for the resource.  The fishery has come back tenfold.  I just 7 
got in the other day and most of my fish were anywhere from ten 8 
to twenty-pound fish. 9 

 10 
You’ve heard it from everybody and not just from me, the 11 
commercial guy.  You’ve heard it from the recreational side and 12 
let me tell you something, folks.  I’m a straight-up guy and 13 

what’s black is black and white is white. 14 
 15 
The industry is in trouble.  We all are facing -- Including the 16 

council members are facing economic problems in the real world.  17 
The charterboat industry is in serious trouble.  Remember, I 18 
came from that headboat fishery ten years ago -- Not ten years 19 
ago, but for ten years, I was a party boat captain for Captain 20 

Anderson’s and so I grew up with Bob Zales and the Hank Hunt’s 21 
of the world and they’re all fine people and they’re in trouble. 22 
 23 
I know numbers.  I deal with numbers every day, just numbers.  24 

Life is numbers and the charterboat industry is in trouble.  The 25 
big problem is too low of a TAC.  On the commercial side, we 26 
went from 4.6 to 2.5 in about a year-and-a-half. 27 

 28 
Great IFQ program and anybody that speaks against the IFQ, 29 
they’ve got other agendas.  I had to be taught about IFQs and it 30 
has saved the fishery.  There’s hardly no bycatch on my fleet of 31 

boats.  The fishery has completed changed.  You don’t hardly 32 
don’t ever see no more boats. 33 
 34 

Commercial boats are selling out by numbers.  Mike Whitfield 35 
that was part of this system, that was on these committees, he 36 
sold out the other day and Sammy Hauser sold out the other day.  37 
There’s not enough fish for him to make a decent living. 38 

 39 
The bottom line is I think the whole thing is the TAC is just 40 
too low for the recreational.  There’s got to be somebody that 41 

we can find that will listen to us.  I know you all are trying 42 
and I know Magnuson-Stevens said let’s stop overfishing, but 43 
they did not say stop fishing. 44 
 45 

A way to manage the fishery is to not stop recreational from 46 
fishing.  They need some kind of a decent bag limit.  All I’m 47 
asking for is a decent quota and not five million pounds.  We’re 48 
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not greedy, but I’m talking about a decent, fair quota. 1 
 2 

I would be happy with the same quota we had last year.  We’re 3 
not asking for that much, but I’ll tell you what, folks.  4 
There’s a lot of good people back in this audience that’s going 5 
out of business. 6 

 7 
That fellow yesterday talking to Mr. Crabtree, I felt so sorry 8 
for him.  He’s a young charterboat captain and trying to pay for 9 

that expensive charterboat.  When you get into business, you’ve 10 
got to realize that you’ve got other factors, fuel and stuff, 11 
bait going up, unloading fees and dock fees, but to hear that 12 
man speak to Mr. Crabtree yesterday, talking about he’s got to 13 

the year 2015 to pay for his boat, and then we hear yesterday 14 
that -- I was thinking, well, in 2008 and 2009, we’ll have a 15 
2.5. 16 

 17 
I have accepted that cut.  I told all my employees that it’s 18 
going to be tough and we’re going to tighten our belts and we’re 19 
going to save the fish and save our jobs and now we’re hearing 20 

maybe four years from now they might raise the quota. 21 
 22 
That disheartened me yesterday and all the charterboat people.  23 
We have given, given, given.  We’ve abided by the laws and we 24 

have stopped this bycatch thing.  I spoke for fifteen years -- 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Underwood, could you wrap it up, please? 27 

 28 
MR. UNDERWOOD:  Anyway, I just would like to say that the red 29 

snapper is coming back tenfold.  We’re seeing a lot of big fish 30 
and I think the whole problem in this fishery is we’ve got too 31 

small of a quota. 32 
 33 
I’m not saying let the recreational run wild, but they need some 34 

kind of fair -- It seems like all these great minds could work 35 
something out and I would like to say one more thing.  On the 36 
reallocation, I lived through that years ago, when Mr. Nelson 37 
was in Florida, on the commission. 38 

 39 
It was like a 68/32 commercial, commercial being the higher.  As 40 
far as my personal opinion, reallocation is not a way to manage 41 

the fishery.  Just because the recreational have kind of got the 42 
noose around their neck and they call it accountability, it’s 43 
not fair to give fish from one group.  We’ve lived through these 44 
same quotas for twenty years and now, all of a sudden, somebody 45 

says reallocate. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Underwood, I’ve got a question for you 48 
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from Ms. Walker. 1 
 2 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Mr. Underwood.  Can you tell me -- You 3 

said that you felt like the TAC was going to go up in two years 4 
and can you tell me who told you that? 5 
 6 
MR. UNDERWOOD:  I think most of the council and I think Mr. 7 

Crabtree has said this.  I think we’ve all been under the 8 
impression that it’s going to be a couple years of slack, 2.5 9 

million for a couple years.  I personally believed that. 10 
 11 
MS. WALKER:  Were you told that during the time that the IFQ was 12 

coming along for red snapper?  You knew that the TAC was going 13 

to come down, but -- 14 
 15 
MR. UNDERWOOD:  Yes, we were told we will have a small cut in 16 

TAC and the TAC was 4.6, but I didn’t realize it was going to 17 
keep on going down from year to year. 18 
 19 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Underwood.  Were you in here 20 

yesterday when we were discussing operator permits? 21 
 22 
MR. UNDERWOOD:  Yes, sir. 23 

 24 
MR. PERRET:  You’ve got five boats, you said? 25 

 26 
MR. UNDERWOOD:  Yes, sir. 27 

 28 
MR. PERRET:  Would an operator permit help you or hurt you? 29 

 30 
MR. UNDERWOOD:  It would probably help me, as far as liability. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:   Thank you, Mr. Underwood. 33 

 34 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Hi, Russ.  We also found out under the operator 35 

permits that the way that the law reads right now that if a 36 
violation occurs that the owner is still responsible. 37 
 38 
MR. UNDERWOOD:  Yes, I heard that yesterday and that’s still 39 

kind of confusing.  I don’t understand that. 40 
 41 
MS. WILLIAMS:  If that’s the law, will operator permits still 42 

help you? 43 
 44 
MR. UNDERWOOD:  No. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Underwood, for your comments.  47 

Mike Nugent and followed by Nicole Okemura. 48 
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 1 
MR. MIKE NUGENT:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is Mike 2 

Nugent and I’m a charterboat operator from Aransas Pass and I’m 3 
President of the Port Aransas Boatmen Association in Port 4 
Aransas, Texas and I’m trying to make it through Season Number 3 5 
as a charterboat operator. 6 

 7 
I’m here to talk about the part of the ad hoc panel and those of 8 
you that stuck it to the bitter end on Tuesday and I’m not sure 9 

if she’s the chairwoman or chairperson or if I can just say Kay, 10 
but before Mr. Martin made the AP report, she kind of came out 11 
with a disclaimer that indicated that she could have stopped a 12 
bunch of emails and a bunch of concerns and stuff if she could 13 

have relayed the intent of that panel and we’ve had this 14 
discussion. 15 
 16 

As we talk about 21 and 22, I would just like you to keep in 17 
mind that what I told her was it doesn’t matter what the intent 18 
was and it doesn’t matter to me, in my mind, what was trying to 19 
be done, but when it comes out in black and white and I can read 20 

the motion and I can see that it was passed unanimously and it’s 21 
passed onto the council, then it’s just there and it is what it 22 
is and we had to come out and oppose it. 23 
 24 

Number 21 was the -- To start with, 21 is the one that 25 
recommended that there be a red snapper endorsement for the for-26 
hire, with qualifier. 27 

 28 
Then when you go to 22, if you’ll read it -- You probably 29 
already have, but it starts out with “In a similar motion”.  30 
Then it goes on to say that the panel recommends that there be a 31 

permit with an earned income requirement, percent to be arranged 32 
later, for the headboat/charter industry. 33 
 34 

As you all are telling us that 22 was misconstrued and we didn’t 35 
understand it and that wasn’t the intent at all, then when 22 36 
says “In a similar motion” and when Ms. Morris made the motion 37 
to her committee and gave her list of the ones to go with, 23 is 38 

on there and to me and to the Texas charter/headboat industry, 39 
there’s no appreciable difference between 21 and 22. 40 
 41 

For those of you on the council that wasn’t here when we went 42 
through the permit moratorium, the AP, the ad hoc on it, we 43 
fought this same battle and I don’t remember how many years ago 44 
it was now.  Coincidentally enough, the same person that was 45 

involved in this motion coming up was the one that was involved 46 
in that motion coming up. 47 
 48 
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At that time, and nothing has changed, we told you and we’re 1 
still telling you that when you get into income requirements or 2 

you get into qualifiers, 90 percent -- I feel sure it may be 3 
more than that, but the Texas headboat and charterboat industry 4 
will fall by the wayside and I don’t think we’ll get serious 5 
disagreements about that when it comes to it. 6 

 7 
The other part of it is I’m hoping if there was a rep -- I’m not 8 
complaining about Kay as rep, but what I’m saying is I 9 

personally feel like the council did a disservice to the members 10 
of the AP and I they did a disservice to the charter/headboat 11 
industry and I think a disservice was done to the commercial 12 
reps that served on that panel, because as knowledgeable as they 13 

are, they don’t have all the information of the charter/headboat 14 
industry and things peculiar to it and I think it could have 15 
been better served had that been avoided. 16 

 17 
The other thing that I would like to add is, and I didn’t say it 18 
before on 30, because I wasn’t smart enough to do it either, is 19 
we’re opposed to the provision about the permits and the state 20 

and federal waters that you have added on 30B.  Thank you very 21 
much. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Nugent.  Is there any 24 

questions? 25 
 26 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mr. Nugent, and yes, you can call me 27 

Kay.  We’ve known each other for a very long time. 28 
 29 
MR. NUGENT:  I didn’t know what the title was.  I’m a little 30 

weak on protocol. 31 

 32 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That’s okay and I enjoyed having that 33 

conversation with you and I’m sorry that the minutes didn’t come 34 

out verbatim.  I really wish that they had, so that you could 35 
have read them.   36 
 37 
It’s my understanding that one of your concerns was that a lot 38 

of the charter industry in Texas is part-time, because they’re 39 
having to do other things, especially because of the 40 
regulations, and you felt like that, as you said in your 41 

testimony, that if there was an income qualifier more than a 42 
dollar or something -- 43 
 44 
MR. NUGENT:  I didn’t say dollar.  Somebody said that to me. 45 

 46 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That you was afraid that this council was going 47 

to choose that income qualifier, because you was afraid about 48 
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what happened back, like you said, during the charterboat panel, 1 
right? 2 

 3 
MR. NUGENT:  That’s correct. 4 

 5 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I told you that it was the panel that was going 6 

to build the house, but because you weren’t certain about the 7 
panel building the house and you kind of really distrusted this 8 
council, because of what’s happened in the past, that also added 9 

to some of your concerns and is that correct? 10 
 11 
MR. NUGENT:  I believe what I told you was that no matter who 12 

builds the house, whether it’s the panel or the council, the 13 

Texas charter/headboat industry would like to have a room in 14 
that house, even if it’s a little bitty room.  We didn’t want to 15 
be in yard looking in the window.   16 

 17 
It doesn’t matter if it’s three of my closest friends.  If 18 
they’re the ones setting the income requirement, I don’t trust 19 
them. 20 

 21 
MS. WILLIAMS:  It’s the income requirement that you have a 22 

problem with. 23 
 24 
MR. NUGENT:  I have a big problem with it and the thing that I 25 

want to get across to you all is that there’s no substantial 26 
difference, and the panel even says it, between 21 and 22.  21 27 

wasn’t on the committee’s recommendations to take to the 28 
council, but 22 is and 22 starts out with “In a similar motion” 29 
to 21.  I just want to bring that up and I hope you all consider 30 
that. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mike, thank you for your presentation.  The 33 

next speaker is Nicole Okemura and she’ll be followed by Bill 34 

Tucker. 35 
 36 
MS. NICOLE OKEMURA:  Thank you for the opportunity to speak.  My 37 

name is Nicole Okemura and I’m from Environment America and I’m 38 

here today on behalf of many people in the audience and 39 
thousands around the country to let the Gulf Council and the 40 
NMFS know how important we think it is to fully implement the 41 

Magnuson-Stevens Reauthorization Act in our region, end 42 
overfishing, and rebuild depleted fish populations now. 43 
 44 
We were pleased when Congress passed and the President signed 45 

the Magnuson-Stevens Reauthorization Act and made establishing 46 
science-based catch limits that don’t allow overfishing a 47 
requirement for the councils and the agency. 48 
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 1 
This national law addresses overfishing as the national problem 2 

that it is.  The most recent data from NMFS shows that forty-one 3 
fish stocks were subject to overfishing.  Specifically, here in 4 
the Gulf, we are finally taking steps in the right direction 5 
towards rebuilding depleted fish populations. 6 

 7 
Of special note is the most recent quota for red snapper, which 8 
finally follows scientific recommendations for ending 9 

overfishing, which is critical to rebuilding red snapper 10 
populations in the Gulf. 11 
 12 
Allowing overfishing in the past is one of the primary reasons 13 

there is a curtailing of commercial and recreational fishing 14 
opportunities now off the Gulf coast.  Planning rules based on 15 
science now will ensure a bountiful future. 16 

 17 
It’s in everyone’s interest to end overfishing and rebuild 18 
depleted fish populations now.  If managed properly, fish and 19 
ocean ecosystems are an invaluable renewable resource.  The Pew 20 

Oceans Commission concluded that rebuilding U.S. fisheries has 21 
the potential to restore and create tens of thousands of family 22 
wage jobs and add at least $1.3 billion to the U.S. economy. 23 
 24 

Congress and the President have demanded that management be 25 
based on unbiased science and not politics.  This will be 26 
accomplished when science-based catch limits to ensure an end to 27 

overfishing, stronger accountability measures, and better 28 
environmental review are to be put in place. 29 
 30 
We hope and expect the Gulf Council will follow the letter and 31 

spirit of the law and do the right thing for the ocean and 32 
generations of fishermen to come.  Thank you again for your time 33 
and your work for our oceans and fisheries. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Okemura.  We have a question 36 

for you. 37 
 38 
MS. WALKER:  Are you accusing this council of not using the best 39 

available science as we manage the fisheries in the Gulf? 40 
 41 
MS. OKEMURA:  No, ma’am.  I’m actually a volunteer and I’m from 42 

Hawaii, actually, and the ocean is a big part of my life and so 43 
I just think that we need stronger regulations and set catch 44 
limits.  I’m not accusing anyone of anything. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Bill Tucker and he’ll be 47 

followed by Martin Fisher. 48 
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 1 
MR. TUCKER:  I only put in two cards and I’ve spoken twice. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  I had three, but that’s okay.  4 

Go ahead, Martin. 5 
 6 
MR. FISHER:  Good afternoon again.  My name is Martin Fisher and 7 

first, I would like to commend the council and especially Madam 8 
Chair for sitting in for the Reef Fish panel and for doing the 9 

extra hard work you guys did on Tuesday.  It was very good to 10 
see you guys put the effort into the evening hours.  We really 11 
needed to get through 30B and thank you very much. 12 
 13 

I have some specific requests on 29.  In Section 2.1.2, Section 14 
A2, and 2.3.1, I think for the expediency of bringing 29 to 15 
final action and referendum that we should remove these.  16 

They’re kind of pet projects of mine, personally, and I think 17 
they would be better served in another document, even though we 18 
really do need to protect bycatch and get kitty mitchell and 19 
warsaw on the same status as scamp. 20 

 21 
Section 2.3.7, we would really like the full council to take 22 
another look at the percentage for caps.  Some further study is 23 
needed by staff, especially in deepwater.  10 percent is going 24 

to be very punitive to one or two permit holders that might have 25 
as much as 30 percent of the landings and 10 percent, I think, 26 
is too high for shallow-water grouper. 27 

 28 
Section 2.3.1.3, we really do need a loan program, funded from 29 
either 3 percent of the cost recovery or from somewhere.  30 
There’s going to be very many people disenfranchised by this 31 

program because their permits may not have had landings history 32 
in the time that we’re choosing to produce the program. 33 
 34 

In 2.3.1.4, I would like you to change the language from 35 
“certify” to “verify” and that a landings site be verified 36 
instead of certified.  Certified has a different connotation 37 
than verify and I believe Hal would be amenable to that.  In 38 

fact, I got that word from him. 39 
 40 
In Section 2.3.1.5, I definitely support one permit, one vote 41 

and for 29 -- In 30B, I don’t believe the operator permits, at 42 
this time, will accomplish their goal and in Section 8, 43 
Preferred Alternative Number 3, I don’t support that action. 44 
 45 

I would like to apologize to the council for not having a paper 46 
handout for the presentation that was up on the board during my 47 
previous presentation.   48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Fisher.  Are there any 2 

questions? 3 
 4 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Martin.  Relative to the loan program, I 5 

don’t know if you were here -- Yes, you were, I believe, in St. 6 

Pete, but we talked about the magnitude of the monies that might 7 
be available under reasonable fashion and as was noted, they’re 8 
quite low, which says that the ability of any loan program to go 9 

very far is not good and would you still support it, even if 10 
there was a minimal amount of money in it? 11 
 12 
MR. FISHER:  3 percent of something is better than nothing.  Did 13 

the paper handout get distributed for my previous presentation?  14 
No?  Okay.  Thank you very much. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Our next speaker is Aaron Viles. 17 

 18 
MR. AARON VILES:  Mr. Chairman and members of the Gulf Council, 19 

thank you so much for giving me the opportunity to speak to you.  20 

My name is Aaron Viles and I’m the campaign director with the 21 
Gulf Restoration Network, the only environmental non-profit 22 
organization exclusively focused on the health of the Gulf of 23 
Mexico. 24 

 25 
I wanted to talk briefly to the aquaculture guidelines that are 26 
being developed right now and I guess underscore some concerns 27 

that were already put out there. 28 
 29 
I don’t know how many folks attended the hearings that were held 30 
earlier, to give the public a chance to weigh in on these rules 31 

as you move forward, but the New Orleans hearing was really well 32 
attended.  There was a very packed house.  Wayne Swingle was 33 
there and some other folks from the council.  Harlon was there 34 

and it was standing room only.  In fact, people were queued 35 
outside the room. 36 
 37 
Dean was there and I know Dean wanted to speak to this issue, 38 

but I think had to leave.  Unanimously, people were very 39 
concerned about how you folks were moving forward, but I wanted 40 
to just lay the scene out. 41 

 42 
As they moved into the PowerPoint presentation to talk about why 43 
the Gulf Council was looking at aquaculture, it was relatively 44 
tortured logic.  The Gulf Council is about managing our fish 45 

stocks and rebuilding our fish stocks and aquaculture doesn’t 46 
exactly fit cleanly into that mandate. 47 
 48 
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I think there’s a couple of points where there’s some overlap 1 
and you should make sure you consider that very carefully and I 2 

don’t know that that’s happened and so I think one of the 3 
critiques we’ve got of this document is there’s not a very 4 
significant consideration of what you’re going to feed those 5 
fish that might be out there in pens. 6 

 7 
Clearly the easiest thing to feed the fish would be the things 8 
the wild fish stocks would eat on their own, if left to their 9 

own devices to find them.  We know that Gulf menhaden is the 10 
second largest fishery in the country by weight, second only to 11 
Alaskan pollack, and there’s no real consideration of what’s 12 
going to happen with an increased market and increased demand 13 

for Gulf menhaden. 14 
 15 
As folks may know, Gulf menhaden has been managed by the Gulf 16 

States Marine Fisheries Commission and currently, there’s no 17 
annual catch limit for Gulf menhaden. 18 
 19 
Comparing what happens with Alaskan pollack, it’s really 20 

shocking how little regulation and little oversight there is of 21 
the Gulf menhaden population.  There’s not observers on the 22 
boats, even though some studies out of LSU have shown some very 23 
significant concerns about bycatch of that fishery. 24 

 25 
I think to move forward at the Gulf Council with an amendment 26 
that looks at offshore aquaculture without truly considering 27 

what could be the impacts to wild fish populations, which would 28 
be menhaden, seems a little irresponsible. 29 
 30 
I think, secondarily, the other thing we know that will affect 31 

wild fish populations, when you look at aquaculture, is the 32 
escapement and what’s going to happen there.   33 
 34 

Even though here in Louisiana right now the state legislature 35 
just down the road is considering not letting school kids learn 36 
about evolution, I think any scientist knows that as you 37 
artificially affect how fish behave that there will be evolution 38 

and that those fish will adapt to the situation that they are 39 
put into. 40 
 41 

Whether that’s the brood stock of whether that’s the stock 42 
that’s out there in these pens, there’s going to be a change and 43 
it’s going to be different than the wild fish populations and so 44 
a lot of speakers talked about the hurricanes and we know that 45 

there will be fish escapes. 46 
 47 
We don’t have a very good plan to deal with what the effect of 48 
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those changed populations intermingling with those wild fish 1 
populations is going to do and I think if you look at what the 2 

Gulf Council’s job is, it’s to manage the wild fish populations. 3 
 4 
Those are the two places, in my mind at least, what you’re 5 
feeding them and what they’re going to do when they escape, that 6 

you need to really have buttoned up and I don’t think you do 7 
right now.  Thanks for the time. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  We have questions. 10 

 11 
MR. PERRET:  I think you’re totally incorrect in your statement 12 

that the Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission is responsible 13 

for management for menhaden in the Gulf of Mexico.   14 
 15 
The Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission has absolute no 16 

management authority and unless something changed since Sunday 17 
when I left the State of Mississippi, the Mississippi Department 18 
of Marine Resources is responsible for managing menhaden in 19 
Mississippi and I think every state resource agency in their 20 

state is responsible for that management. 21 
 22 
I will say this about the health of the menhaden stock, that I 23 
wish red snapper and gag grouper and all these other fish that 24 

we’re talking about were in the shape that menhaden would be in, 25 
because we would be spending far less time worrying about 26 
managing all these other fish.  Thank you. 27 

 28 
MR. VILES:  I’m sorry, Corky.  That was definitely shorthand and 29 

it did disservice to the states’ management role and clearly 30 
Mississippi controls the management of menhaden in Mississippi 31 

and similarly, Texas controls the management of menhaden in 32 
Texas. 33 
 34 

Just in case anyone missed it, Texas recently put in place a 35 
rule -- For the first time ever, actually, a Gulf state has put 36 
an annual catch limit on Gulf menhaden, I think primarily 37 
because they were concerned about that increase in market and 38 

increase in pressure on that fishery.  That’s a fine point, 39 
Corky. 40 
 41 
MR. HENDRIX:  Mr. Viles, you know there’s a lot of 42 

inconsistencies and a lot of incorrect statements you made 43 
during that thing.  It would be good before you come and make 44 
testimony to the council if you would at least read the document 45 

that you’re criticizing. 46 
 47 
There is no intent, nor has there ever been any intent on the 48 
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part of this council, to feed menhaden as part of this 1 
aquaculture program.  It has nothing to do with the aquaculture 2 

program.  Not only that, it’s obvious from your other statements 3 
that you don’t have a clue and have not read the document.  4 
Please do us at least the service of reading the document before 5 
you make statements. 6 

 7 
MR. VILES:  You’re telling me that menhaden will not be fed to 8 

the fish in pens in the Gulf of Mexico? 9 

 10 
MR. HENDRIX:  There’s no discussion of feeding menhaden anywhere 11 

in that document. 12 
 13 
MR. VILES:  I think actually that was my point. 14 

 15 
MR. PEARCE:  Thank you for coming and testifying.  I’ve been 16 

hearing about these changed fish all day.  Do you realize that 17 
these changed fish have been released for years in our Gulf as 18 
stock enhancement, redfish and speckled trout off of Texas and 19 
off of Mississippi, and they haven’t affected our fishery one 20 

bit so far and it’s not going to have any difference in the fish 21 
that’s offshore. 22 
 23 
There won’t be any changed fish.  It’s going to be the same fish 24 

that’s been released for many, many, many years in the Gulf.  I 25 
just wanted to make sure you knew that. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there any other questions from the 28 

council?  Thank you, Mr. Viles.  That’s all the cards I have.  29 
That will conclude our public input.  I would like to thank all 30 
of you, on behalf of the Gulf Council, for your participation.   31 

 32 
Your comments will be taken under consideration as we continue 33 
the deliberations on the various issues before us.  We’re going 34 

to take a five-minute break and come back at 4:30 and we’ll 35 
start with Reef Fish. 36 
 37 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 38 

 39 
REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE OTHER BUSINESS 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’re going to start with Reef Fish.  There 42 

were a couple of issues and there was concern this morning that 43 
we wouldn’t get through Reef Fish in time and I would like to go 44 
ahead and start out the Reef Fish report or discussion with a 45 

discussion of the compatible regulations and a potential 46 
emergency rule.  Kay, where in the report is that, the 47 
compatible regulations? 48 
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 1 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have to make a motion and the motion is that 2 

the council send a letter to the Secretary of Commerce 3 
requesting National Marine Fisheries Service immediately 4 
implement Section 306(b), which gives the federal government the 5 
authority to preempt state regulations regarding the red snapper 6 

fishery.  If I can get a second, I’ll explain. 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second? 9 

 10 
MR. PEARCE:  I’ll second for discussion. 11 

 12 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Is there 13 

discussion? 14 
 15 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The reason I would like to send this letter is we 16 

listened to over an hour worth of testimony last night from the 17 
other states that have been affected by this early August 18 
closure, because of the State of Florida and the State of Texas 19 
not implementing or following the federal regulations. 20 

 21 
When I look at this, I can remember back in the early 1990s and 22 
I believe it was the State of Texas that didn’t always have 23 
compatible regulations and maybe it was size limit and maybe it 24 

was bag limit.   25 
 26 
I really don’t remember, but I do remember it going on and I 27 

thought at one time they did come onboard, but I may not be 28 
correct, because I can’t remember what happened ten years ago 29 
and this was before I ever got on the council. 30 
 31 

Since that time, we have been trying to rebuild the red snapper 32 
fishery and now we’re faced with not having the states help us 33 
use the same rebuilding plan I thought that previously they had 34 

agreed to.  This isn’t just a charter problem and this isn’t 35 
just a recreational problem, but it’s also a commercial problem.  36 
It is a resource problem, resource being the number one priority 37 
of this motion. 38 

 39 
We have to be able to rebuild the stock in the time that we are 40 
supposed to under the Magnuson-Stevens.  The states not having 41 

compatible regulations is stopping us from doing that.   42 
 43 
When we don’t do it, it affects everyone, because the TAC can’t 44 
increase and if the TAC doesn’t increase, the recreational 45 

industry suffers and the commercial industry suffers and they’ve 46 
all been waiting and tightening their belts, hoping that this 47 
council was going to solve these problems. 48 
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 1 
Everybody has got to work together and if it takes this to do it 2 

or to send a message to someone saying if it’s the data and we 3 
don’t have the money and we don’t have the resource and then 4 
send it to NOAA or to NMFS.  Dr. Crabtree can only do so much 5 
and he’s bound by the law and we’re bound by the law. 6 

 7 
I’m sorry that the other two states have -- They don’t want to 8 
join in with us right now, and maybe they have their reasons, 9 

but the law is the law and the rebuilding period is the 10 
rebuilding period and we’ve got to do something and we’ve got to 11 
do it now and not wait and say maybe they will.  We may be here 12 
two years from now thinking, well, maybe they’ll adopt the same 13 

regulations.  We need to act on this.  Thank you. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there other discussion? 16 

 17 
MR. RIECHERS:  Since I’m representing one of the states that’s 18 

in question here, you know we’ve had this discussion and we’ve 19 
had it around this table the last few meetings, I believe. 20 

 21 
First of all, I again remind you, just as some people from the 22 
audience spoke and spoke in regards to what Florida had done, 23 
when our commission takes their actions, they take actions and 24 

review all the issues surrounding that action.  They review the 25 
biological, the economic, the social issues and they made a 26 
decision that basically they wanted to protect local communities 27 

and local businesses. 28 
 29 
They do understand the gravity of this situation and they 30 
understand the need to work with its partners, with National 31 

Marine Fisheries Service as a partner and with the other states 32 
as a partner, and we’re going to continue to work with those 33 
partners. 34 

 35 
We certainly look to other solutions, like maybe a regional 36 
management approach that we had in the document that we were 37 
looking at.  Unfortunately, when we went from a nine-million-38 

pound TAC to the very low TAC that was set, that kind of took 39 
the air out of the room and we had very little discussion about 40 
that after that period of time, but there’s other factors 41 

involved. 42 
 43 
We continue to look at a rebuilding rate going out to 2032.  We 44 
end up focusing on this five-year period, but what’s driving 45 

this entire recovery period is the 2032, twenty-some-odd years 46 
from now.   47 
 48 
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Those local communities that we affect today and those local 1 
businesses may or may not be in business as we take these 2 

actions today and so what we’re arguing about is a rate of 3 
recovery.  We’re arguing about how fast we get to that point, 4 
because we are going in the right direction.  It seems like 5 
every one is in agreement about that. 6 

 7 
While I certainly understand your motion, Texas, again, believes 8 
it has done a lot of the things in the past.  We’ve had the 9 

Texas closure for a long period of time, which at some point in 10 
time in this council, in the last year-and-a-half, it was 11 
recognized that the Texas closure did provide benefits.  We’ve 12 
been saying that for a long time. 13 

 14 
It was also recognized -- You all have recognized, long 15 
recognized, that because we make our commercial fisheries abide 16 

by the recreational limits in our Texas territorial sea, that we 17 
believe those combinations of things, the license moratorium 18 
that we have on Gulf licenses, the BRD rule that we matched with 19 
as quickly as we could in the year 2000, when it was passed here 20 

in the council in 1998.  I don’t believe Louisiana and maybe 21 
some other states still don’t have BRDs in their state waters. 22 
 23 
When we think about this idea of a preemption, we need to be 24 

thinking about how it’s going to affect all the other states who 25 
might also fall under this right now, who aren’t in total 26 
compliance or in total match, and how we’re going to deal with 27 

other species, like sharks.  I believe that was mentioned in 28 
earlier testimony. 29 
 30 
I’ve got a letter here from Dr. Hogarth to Mr. Brian Hammett, 31 

Secretary of the Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries.  32 
I believe the quota overage at the time this letter was sent was 33 
174 percent of what the Gulf quota is. 34 

 35 
As we talk about preemption and we talk about those kinds of 36 
issues, we had better understand that we’re going to be looking 37 
at it for a lot of different species and a lot of different 38 

issues and it’s not only this issue, because all these issues 39 
are important and sharks are important and bycatch reduction is 40 
important. 41 

 42 
The amount of contribution that we’ve provided through the years 43 
with our BRDs, what kind of effect could we have had if we were 44 
getting the rate of compliance that we had hoped to get?  If we 45 

had gotten compliance from all states on that issue, where would 46 
we be today?  With that, I’m not going to say a whole lot more 47 
about the issue.  Certainly I understand the motion, but 48 
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certainly I can’t agree with the motion. 1 
 2 
MR. PERRET:  It’s not often that I am not a states-rightist.  3 

This may be the only time.  I wasn’t going to say anything about 4 
the Texas closure, but since Mr. Riechers mentioned it, I will 5 
mention this, that in the original action on the Texas closure 6 

that part of my argument was the inconsistencies with state and 7 
federal regulatory bodies. 8 
 9 

That’s what we have here and your commission doesn’t have to 10 
follow the same law, rules, regulations that this council has.  11 
We have taken an oath.  Each of us at this table has taken an 12 
oath and it’s probably tougher for state directors that sit on 13 

this council, because we also have to answer to a commission and 14 
so on and if I were in Robin’s place, I would probably be saying 15 
some of the things that he’s saying over there and so I can 16 

understand that and I can understand his commission and other 17 
commissions taking the kind of actions they take, because they 18 
don’t have to operate under the same rules and regulations that 19 
we are currently operating on. 20 

 21 
However, we have -- I think we have a requirement to do 22 
everything we can to follow the law and the National Standards.  23 
The resource is overfished.  The National Marine Fisheries 24 

Service has promulgated rules and regulations and they’ve asked 25 
for consistency among the states and we don’t have it. 26 
 27 

I’m disappointed that the agency doesn’t take the preemption 28 
thing on their own, but I understand they want a buffer and I 29 
want to help them have a buffer and so I’m going to support the 30 
motion. 31 

 32 
Now, Mr. Riechers mentioned sharks and mentioned one state not 33 
shutting their waters down and we heard testimony today that 34 

because of that that the entire shallow-water shark fishery is 35 
closed.  There are repercussions to all of us, to everybody 36 
involved. 37 
 38 
MR. TEEHAN:  I won’t be quite as eloquent as my colleagues from 39 

Mississippi or Texas, but Florida generally goes along with 40 
consistency regulations, both in the Atlantic and in the Gulf, 41 

for the majority of issues like this that come up. 42 
 43 
We too have looked at -- We essentially have no commercial 44 
harvest of red snapper in state waters, because they’re 45 

restricted to the recreational bag limit.  We also use BRDs and 46 
TEDs and so we’re trying to do what we can.   47 
 48 
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When we took this issue before the commission as a draft rule, 1 
even before 27/14 was published in the Federal Register, my 2 

commission was onboard with it and they felt like it was 3 
something that needed to be done and they understood that the 4 
science was good and our stock assessment folks at our institute 5 
stood behind that stock assessment. 6 

 7 
At the final public hearing, and staff recommended consistency 8 
to the commission and we also warned them that there would be -- 9 

I shouldn’t say warned, but we advised them that if we didn’t go 10 
consistent that there probably would be some sort of 11 
repercussion, which would probably come in the form of a 12 
shortened season in federal waters.  They fully understood that. 13 

 14 
In the final public hearing last February in Panama City, there 15 
was over 400 folks there to give public testimony and Bob was 16 

there and maybe that number is not quite accurate, but it 17 
certainly seemed like there was that many people and quite a few 18 
turned in cards to give testimony. 19 
 20 

Over and over and over again, the testimony was the same and it 21 
was going to be an economic hardship in the charter industry in 22 
north Florida, in the Panhandle area, and that’s what my 23 
commission took into consideration when they made the decision. 24 

 25 
What they did do was they reduced the bag limit from four to two 26 
and they just kept the season that we normally have, which is 27 

the 15th of April through the 31st of October, and my feelings on 28 
this preemption, although I understand the rationale behind it, 29 
is it sets a very bad precedent for cooperation with states and 30 
federal agencies in the future and that’s my bit. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Teehan.   33 

 34 
MS. MORRIS:  There was some discussion about preemption in the 35 

informal discussion group that followed our regular meeting time 36 
yesterday and the sense I took away from both Shepherd and Roy’s 37 
response to the issue of preemption was that it’s a very 38 

difficult process and it takes at least a year and that we 39 
probably need to try some other things before we go to that 40 
step, that we probably ought to try this thing that we’ll be 41 

talking about this afternoon, where federal charterboat permit 42 
holders have to abide by federal seasons, and that we probably 43 
ought to also try more conversation, at least with the Florida 44 
commission, about other ways to resolve this, rather than 45 

escalating to preemption.  At this point in time, I don’t think 46 
a request for preemption is timely and I think we should try 47 
some other things first. 48 
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 1 
MS. WILLIAMS:  All I’m asking is that the members around this 2 

table consider it.  You took an oath and you’re supposed to look 3 
out for the resource and that’s what I’m attempting to do.  I 4 
would like to wait for the State of Florida and the State of 5 
Texas to come onboard, but we could be here this time next year 6 

and we may be saying why didn’t we go ahead and attempt to do it 7 
and let the Secretary handle it, however he wants to handle it. 8 
 9 

I believe National Marine Fisheries Service had some staff at 10 
that meeting that Mr. Teehan was relating to and maybe part of 11 
it for the support was thinking -- I don’t know, because I 12 
wasn’t there and I wasn’t one of them, but maybe they were 13 

thinking I can fish in state waters, because of the federal 14 
permit issue that you just related to Ms. Morris, and then the 15 
other side of that may have been well, you know what, let’s just 16 

don’t go with it and see what NMFS does. 17 
 18 
NMFS was forced by the law to shorten the season and it has hurt 19 
a lot of people in the other states and not only has it hurt 20 

their economy, but it’s hurt the resource and it’s going to 21 
continue to hurt the resource. 22 
 23 
We don’t know by closing, even in August, what’s going to happen 24 

next year or the next year.  Just please think about that and I 25 
appreciate you considering it. 26 
 27 
MS. WALKER:  I want to make several points, one being regional 28 

TAC.  I know Robin has talked about that being an option, but 29 
are the states going to be compliant if they get their own TAC?  30 
Robin, don’t take it personal, but if you’re given a million 31 

pounds, will the state close the waters then or will they 32 
continue and then the other regions in the Gulf have to pay the 33 
price? 34 

 35 
I am a strong supporter of states rights.  I think that’s 36 
important and I think everybody on this council would agree.  37 
I’m concerned with what Kay just said when she said it would 38 

take a year to do this. 39 
 40 
These charterboat captains aren’t going to be here in a year.  41 

If we can’t get something done for this season, they’re done.  I 42 
want to make one more point, but I want to ask Shep a question.  43 
Will it take a year? 44 
 45 
MR. GRIMES:  I can’t give a definitive answer to that, but it 46 

will take a considerable amount of time.  It requires a formal 47 
what’s called in Section 554 of the APA, a formal trial-type 48 
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administrative proceeding.  That takes a while, but I know GCEL 1 
does those on a fairly regular basis.  The agency does them 2 

under the Federal Power Act and so I would say it depends on how 3 
motivated people are.  I’m sorry I don’t have a better answer, 4 
but it won’t happen overnight, that much is for sure. 5 
 6 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Just to that point, Bobbi.  When I said a year, I 7 

wasn’t talking about it taking a year for this to happen.  I was 8 
talking about even if the states wanted to do something right 9 

away, by the time they went through all the things that they’re 10 
supposed to go through, with their notices and their hearings 11 
and everything, the year would be up, was my understanding last 12 
night. 13 

 14 
If we sit here and we don’t do something immediately and attempt 15 
this, then we’ll be here next year going, well, I wish we would 16 

have done it last year.  If I confused you, I’m sorry. 17 
 18 
MS. WALKER:  Then Corky made the point about a buffer and he 19 

understood why they needed to do this, but they needed a buffer 20 

and they -- I don’t know if it’s Roy or I don’t know if it’s the 21 
hierarchy.  I don’t who asked you to do this, but I felt like 22 
the National Marine Fisheries Service had the ability or the 23 
Secretary of Commerce had the ability to preempt. 24 

 25 
If it was that important, it should have been done years ago, 26 
when Texas state waters did not comply.  Nobody paid any 27 

attention to it and all of a sudden, one other state decides 28 
they have states rights and they want to protect their fishery 29 
and now, oh, my God.  30 
 31 

For God’s sakes, those fish within nine miles, it’s going to 32 
just kill the stock and so you’re just going to take away two 33 
whole months and kill an industry.  Roy, I am so disappointed in 34 

you and the leaders of NMFS for putting the council in this 35 
position. 36 
 37 
MR. TEEHAN:  Kay, yes, you were correct that there was NOAA 38 

Fisheries staff present at our final public hearing.  It was 39 
Andy and he did a yeoman’s job on trying to make calculations to 40 
determine what would happen as things morphed through the day. 41 

 42 
The commission did go on record as saying that they would 43 
reassess the situation after the season, to see how bad things 44 
were and whether they needed to come back and look at the issue 45 

again.   46 
 47 
Unfortunately, the mechanism of how my commission works now, and 48 
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they just met today and they did discuss this issue, is they 1 
don’t have the timeframe, at this point, to do anything about 2 

changing the season this year, short of an emergency action, 3 
which is always a possibility, depending upon whether we have 4 
overruns and so forth.  I think likely my commission is not 5 
going to come off center on this and I think that’s all I have. 6 

 7 
MR. RIECHERS:  I just want to hit a couple of points.  One is -- 8 

You pointed out, Kay, that the Secretary and National Marine 9 

Fisheries Service has this authority and so I don’t think that 10 
us sending a letter to them should help instigate it or do 11 
anything else. 12 
 13 

They have the authority and if they want to pursue that as their 14 
action, they should pursue it.  The second part is, and the one 15 
that concerned me most about your statements, is you basically 16 

said that you don’t know and NMFS doesn’t know if the season 17 
will be met -- What I think you were trying to say was that if 18 
you had the reduced days that you’re going to actually stay 19 
within the quota. 20 

 21 
I certainly hope we have a pretty good judgment or probability 22 
or certainty of staying within those days, considering we’ve 23 
shortened the season the way we have and that’s not just this 24 

time the way we have, but that’s the way we have been shortening 25 
the season for the last ten years. 26 
 27 

I hope we have a pretty good handle on that, because if we’re 28 
shortening the season and don’t have certainty that we’re pretty 29 
exact in those, as much as can be expected with this kind of 30 
data and the data variation that we have, we’re in a lot of 31 

trouble. 32 
 33 
MS. WILLIAMS:  To that point, when I was saying we don’t know, 34 

Robin, we don’t know how many people is going to catch fish and 35 
go fishing in the State of Texas or in the State of Florida.  36 
These are projections, but we sat here last night for an hour-37 
and-a-half or longer and I’m like Bobbi. 38 

 39 
I’m emotional about it and we took an oath.  I don’t think the 40 
state directors take an oath, but we did take an oath and that 41 

was to protect the resource.  Corky said he took an oath and I -42 
- Yes, the Secretary has the right to do this, but the Secretary 43 
has a lot on his plate and maybe he -- The Secretary wasn’t in 44 
this room listening to those fishermen last night.  I was.  You 45 

were for a little while.  46 
 47 
Several of us was in that room and they don’t know what to do 48 
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and so this is the only thing we can do.  This is our way of 1 
making sure that somebody pays attention, because they have so 2 

much on their plate and if this is what it takes, then let’s do 3 
it. 4 
 5 
MR. RIECHERS:  While I appreciate the people who stayed and 6 

certainly the people who were here to have the Q&A last night, 7 
but you’re in Baton Rouge this time.   8 
 9 

Next time you can be in Houston and we can stay for an hour-and-10 
a-half or two hours and you will hear a lot of different 11 
comments about this issue and the Secretary is not going to be 12 
at that meeting either and you can go to Florida and you can 13 

hear a set of comments and the Secretary probably won’t be at 14 
that meeting. 15 
 16 

They’re not all going to be the same as the ones you heard last 17 
night and so I understand that you’re in Baton Rouge and you’re 18 
wanting to do what the folks here told you last night, but the 19 
reality of it is that you’re going to have that same crowd of 20 

folks and it’s not all going to be consistent with that message 21 
as you move across the Gulf. 22 
 23 
MR. PERRET:  If we’re going to all vote based on popularity 24 

contests, we’re all in bigger trouble than I thought.  It makes 25 
no damned difference to me where I am.  This is an issue that we 26 
need to take a stand one way or the other.   27 

 28 
We can discuss it and all we want -- Is the Secretary going to 29 
follow our advice?  Probably not.  Is the State of Texas or the 30 
State of Florida going to follow this request for compatible 31 

regulations?  Probably not, but we should try and get their 32 
attention. 33 
 34 

Bobbi is absolutely right that maybe we all made a mistake that 35 
when a state has not been compatible that we probably should 36 
have started the process earlier, but never before, until this 37 
shark thing and until we were told, and I’ve heard different 38 

estimates, 500,000 pounds and I’ve heard up to a million pounds 39 
-- Because Florida didn’t close last year, there were that many 40 
more pounds of snapper taken and that’s affected things. 41 

 42 
It has shortened this season tremendously and like we’ve heard 43 
so many times, we’re going to all get paid, but these people in 44 
the room are not going to get paid.  Their seasons have been 45 

shortened and their recreational opportunities have been 46 
lessened. 47 
 48 
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I’ve got a question for Mr. Riechers, since he’s representing 1 
the agency, I guess, and for Mr. Teehan, though I think Mr. 2 

Teehan has indicated -- The technical staff of Florida did 3 
recommend compatible regulations or did they not? 4 
 5 
MR. TEEHAN:  Yes, they did, twice. 6 

 7 
MR. PERRET:  What did Texas Parks and Wildlife Technical staff 8 

recommend? 9 

 10 
MR. RIECHERS:  Our staff recommended that we not comply. 11 

 12 
MR. PERRET:  Again, we all, state directors, work for different 13 

commissions who consider different things, but as a council 14 
member, we’ve got certain responsibilities and obligations and 15 
as I said, I think we should send a letter.  I don’t think it’s 16 

going to do any good, but I do think it should go and let’s vote 17 
it up or down. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion? 20 

 21 
MR. GRIMES:  I have a suggested rewording of the motion.  Given 22 
the discussion here, I would just say what the council wants to 23 
do is send a letter to the Secretary of Commerce to request 24 

immediate preemption, pursuant to Section 306(b) of the 25 
Magnuson-Stevens Act, of the regulation of the red snapper 26 
fishery in the states of Florida and Texas.  Given the 27 

discussion you had, this does not jive, necessarily. 28 
 29 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I accept that. 30 
 31 

DR. SHIPP:  I wasn’t going to say anything and I was going to 32 

support the motion, although ambivalently.  I understand both 33 
sides of this thing, but given what Bobbi said, I think taking 34 

NMFS out of this does us a disservice. 35 
 36 
I think we should request that NMFS do it.  I think NMFS needs 37 
to have their head in the noose just like we do.  None of us 38 

brought it here on purpose, but we hang separately or we hang 39 
together and I think changing the wording is not appropriate.  40 
I’m still going to vote for it if you all leave that wording 41 

there, but I don’t like it. 42 
 43 
MR. GRIMES:  The only reason I suggested that is I was just 44 

trying to get the statutory cite and specify the States of 45 

Florida and Texas, because it didn’t mention that before, but if 46 
you want to add NMFS back in there, that’s fine, but it is 47 
secretarial authority and I don’t believe it is something that 48 
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has been delegated to the agency from the Secretary and so it 1 
would be a secretarial responsibility. 2 

 3 
MR. RIECHERS:  I’m going to move that we substitute the language 4 
of the previous motion, a substitute motion, please.  I brought 5 

up some points that spoke to other issues that could also be 6 

dealt as not in compliance and they’re from other states as well 7 
and so I believe we should -- If we’re going to look at this, we 8 
need to look at all of the issues that deal with the red snapper 9 

fishery and look at them completely across the board. 10 
 11 
It includes a moratorium on licenses in state waters and it 12 
includes BRDs and there may be others that I’m not aware of and 13 

so I think we need to look at it all, if we’re going to look at 14 
it. 15 
 16 

I think the first task will be for NMFS to figure out how 17 
they’re going to judge compliance and we’ve had that issue 18 
before, but that’s certainly one of the things we need to do. 19 
 20 
MR. HENDRIX:  Second. 21 

 22 
MR. PERRET:  I think it’s totally out of order, a point of 23 

order.  BRDs have nothing to do with this in state waters.  24 

That’s not a federal requirement, that we have a BRD in state 25 
waters. 26 
 27 
MR. RIECHERS:  It’s not a federal requirement that we have a two 28 

fish bag limit in state waters either, Corky. 29 
 30 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Excuse me, but I have a question.  This was my 31 

motion and now Robin has made a substitute motion to request 32 
this and I want to make sure that Texas made this substitute 33 
motion, because that’s what he just did. 34 

 35 
MR. RIECHERS:  I made the substitute motion that if we’re going 36 

to look at this -- I’m going to vote against this motion as 37 
well, but if we’re going to look at this, we’re going to look at 38 

this as a whole. 39 
 40 
MR. TEEHAN:  Just to mix it up a little bit, there is one piece 41 

of the puzzle that’s missing here and that’s what the State of 42 
Alabama is going to do and I don’t know if Steve Heath -- I 43 
don’t know if it puts you on the spot, but has your state 44 
determined whether they’re going to go consistent or not? 45 

 46 
MR. HEATH:  At this point in time, as I understand it, we are 47 

going to be compliance when the time comes.  That doesn’t 48 
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preclude reconsideration by our commissioner, but he has not 1 
reconsidered to do otherwise at this point. 2 

 3 
MR. TEEHAN:  Steve, when will we know that? 4 

 5 
MR. HEATH:  I can’t speak for the commissioner on that issue. 6 

 7 
MS. WALKER:  Dr. Crabtree, are you going to vote on this motion? 8 

 9 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, I’m going to abstain on this motion.  This 10 

has been your discussion and I did not ask for this.  I have not 11 
asked anyone to do preemption.  This is your discussion and you 12 
can decide how you see fit and I’m going to abstain. 13 

 14 
MS. WALKER:  Do you support preemption? 15 

 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just gave you my answer.  I’m going to abstain 17 

on this.  It’s your decision and you make this call. 18 
 19 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I know there’s been a substitute motion, but 20 

could I just look at the original motion, back when I said that 21 
I would accept the friendly amendment and then Dr. Shipp raised 22 
the question about NMFS and all Shep was doing is he was trying 23 
to give me the correct language, I suppose, of the law, but the 24 

motion would have been that the council send a letter then to 25 
the Secretary of Commerce to request National Marine Fisheries 26 
Service immediately preempt, pursuant to 306(b) of the Magnuson-27 

Stevens Act of regulations of the red snapper fishery in the 28 
State of Florida and Texas.  That way, National Marine Fisheries 29 
Service is in the motion.  Put it in there, please, and then we 30 
can go back to Robin’s substitute. 31 

 32 
MR. TEEHAN:  One more loaded question.  The States of 33 

Mississippi and Louisiana have indicated that they’re going to 34 

go consistent.  Is there any chance that that’s going to change? 35 
 36 
MS. FOOTE:  The Wildlife and Fisheries Commission had voted for 37 

the original shortened season.  It has not yet taken action on 38 

the August 5 date.  I can’t presume what they will do, but I 39 
would think that they will go in that direction. 40 
 41 
MR. PERRET:  Unless something changes, we’re going to be 42 

consistent and I’ve got a commissioner wanting to get a state 43 
resolution on preemption now.  Whether he introduces it at the 44 
next commission meeting, I don’t know. 45 

 46 
MR. TEEHAN:  Given the uncertainty of Alabama and the 47 

possibility that Louisiana and Mississippi might reconsider, or 48 
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at least have a -- Louisiana has not yet gone consistent with a 1 
shortened season and I’m kind of bothered by the fact that 2 

Florida and Texas are the only two that are being called out on 3 
the carpet here. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a substitute motion. 6 

 7 
MS. FOOTE:  If I could speak for the commission, I think they 8 

would vote tomorrow to go to August 5th, but they only meet once 9 

a month and it takes a while to get on the agenda and so that 10 
hasn’t come forward yet, but with the attitude of the 11 
commission, I would think they’re going to vote for August 5th, 12 
but, again, I don’t speak for them. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a substitute motion. 15 

 16 
MR. PERRET:  I speak against the substitute motion.  The issue 17 

is the non-compliance on closure.  We know the potential for the 18 
number of fish that can be taken.  We heard what it was last 19 
year and trying to muddy the water with other things I don’t 20 

think is going to get us anywhere.  It’s the closure question 21 
and I think that’s the issue that we need to have the preemption 22 
letter sent on and so I speak against this. 23 
 24 
MR. GRIMES:  I just have one question about this.  I heard Texas 25 

talk about BRDs and regulations regarding the red snapper 26 
fishery, but BRDs are in the Shrimp FMP.  That’s a shrimp-based 27 

requirement and so a little discussion on what -- Red snapper 28 
would just be the reef fish red snapper regulations, in my 29 
opinion. 30 
 31 
MR. RIECHERS:  Much of the rebuilding of this stock, Shep, as 32 

you well know, has been dependent on what goes on in the shrimp 33 
fishery and BRDs, as we had, of course, hoped for a 40 percent 34 

reduction and we were told a couple of years ago that we were 35 
achieving 11 percent, after we were about four years into our 36 
five-year rebuilding timeframe at that point in time. 37 
 38 

Then we have had -- It’s not fortunate for the industry, but 39 
fortunate for this council and fortunate for the red snapper 40 
fishery, in that the shrimp fishery has taken a tremendous 41 

economic downturn and effort, at this point, has helped solve 42 
some of our issues in that fishery, but they’re not going away 43 
and we weren’t very much below our target level when we looked 44 
at days fished yesterday. 45 

 46 
Certainly the red snapper and the shrimp fishery are intertwined 47 
and we’ve known that for quite some time.  That was a lot of 48 
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rationale built into the last amendment, where we had those 27 1 
and 14 linked.  Again, I think if we’re going to look at this 2 

that we need to look at were we not compliant in anything that 3 
affects the red snapper fishery. 4 
 5 
MS. FOOTE:  Regarding BRDs, the Louisiana legislature has passed 6 

not one, but two laws banning the Wildlife and Fisheries 7 
Department implementing BRDs in state waters, but biologically, 8 
I would note that very few red snapper juveniles appear in 9 

Louisiana state waters. 10 
 11 
If BRDs were preempted into state waters, I can’t imagine that 12 
very many red snapper juveniles would not die, but I just wanted 13 

to straighten that out. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is the council ready to vote on this motion?  16 

The substitute motion is the council send a letter to the 17 
Secretary of Commerce requesting National Marine Fisheries 18 
Service immediately implement Section 306(b), which gives the 19 
federal government the authority to preempt state regulations 20 

regarding the red snapper fishery.  All those in favor raise 21 
your hand; all those opposed raise your hand.  The motion fails.  22 

This takes us back to the original motion, the modified motion.   23 
 24 
MS. WILLIAMS:  If I might, since it is my motion, just to make 25 
everything clear, where it says “regulations of the directed red 26 
snapper fishery” and then that way, it’s very clear. 27 

 28 
MR. PERRET:  I call the question. 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’re voting on the motion as modified, that 31 

the council send a letter to the Secretary of Commerce to 32 
request National Marine Fisheries Service immediately preempt, 33 
pursuant to 306(b) of the Magnuson-Stevens Act, regulations of 34 

the directed red snapper fishery in the States of Florida and 35 
Texas.  All those in favor of the motion raise your hand; all 36 
opposed.  The motion fails. 37 
 38 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Would you show that it failed by eight to seven?  39 

Thank you. 40 
 41 
MR. PEARCE:  Golly gee, guys, are we having fun yet?  No.  I 42 

feel all the pain around the table.  Robin, I understand where 43 
you’re coming from exactly and, Bobbi, I don’t know how to 44 
express how I feel about how you feel right now, and Kay and 45 

Corky and Bill Teehan, I know where you’re at and I think that 46 
preemption is something we need to look at. 47 
 48 
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I think it’s not something that we can do off-the-cuff today.  I 1 
think that we need to consider it stronger in the days coming 2 

and I do think we need to consider it over all fisheries, Robin.  3 
I think we need to look at everything if we decide this, but I 4 
don’t think we’re ready for it today. 5 
 6 

I do think we need to try to help our fishermen have a little 7 
bit longer season now.  I believe there’s a way we can do that 8 
is not preemption, but that helps us try to solve the problem of 9 

today and not tomorrow.   10 
 11 
I would like to make a motion that the council request that 12 
National Marine Fisheries promulgate an emergency rule to 13 

require that all vessels with federal, charter, and/or headboat 14 
reef fish permits must comply with the more restrictive of state 15 
or federal red snapper regulations when fishing in state waters. 16 

 17 
If this gives our fishermen a day, two weeks, or a month more, I 18 
want it to happen.  I think that this could be put into place a 19 
lot quicker than preemption and I believe that this would give 20 

us some relief for this season and I’m hoping it will.  I know 21 
that we’re going to address it as well in the plan, but I think 22 
that we can take this action here today and give our 23 
charterboats and fishermen some relief in this year. 24 

 25 
If not, then we’re going to be fighting this preemption problem 26 
even in a tougher way in the future, because if we don’t do this 27 

and next year we come up and the states that have not met the 28 
federal regulations catch all the fish, then there won’t be any 29 
season and then we’re going to really be in a fix.  I so move 30 
that this is what we do, to try and help our fishermen this 31 

year, right now, today. 32 
 33 
DR. SHIPP:  Second. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second and is there 36 

discussion? 37 
 38 
MR. RIECHERS:  A couple of questions of my NMFS colleagues.  39 

First of all, if we were to do an emergency, what would be the 40 
timeframe in which you could get it implemented?  That’s 41 

question one.  Question two would be there appears to be some 42 
belief that there’s going to be some days given back if this 43 
goes into effect. 44 
 45 

Have you calculated the number of days and can you calculate the 46 
number of days, based on the number of people who hold dual 47 
state and federal permits who will choose to keep their federal 48 
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permit, so that you can base a calculation?  That’s the only way 1 
I know to make that calculation. 2 

 3 
Some percentage of those vessels will choose to keep their 4 
federal permit and they will fish in -- When they’re fishing in 5 
state waters, they will catch a two fish bag, as compared to a 6 

four fish bag, and therefore, there is some extra amount of time 7 
that you’re anticipating or indicating there would be.  Could 8 
you answer those two questions, please? 9 

 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think that the analysis of this alternative is 11 

largely complete in Amendment 30B now.  I think we could get a 12 
rule out of the Regional Office in four to five weeks and so it 13 

might be possible to get something to the Federal Register 14 
within six weeks, but let me caution you all that there are many 15 
people who look at these rules outside of the National Marine 16 

Fisheries Service and who I have little or no control over and I 17 
cannot make any promises to you as to when I can get this done. 18 
 19 
It is a big bureaucracy.  I believe if this was put in place 20 

that yes, part of the rule would be to revisit the season and I 21 
think there would be additional days added to it. 22 
 23 
Yes, I think we can calculate that, but no, we have not 24 

calculated it.  How many days it would be would depend on when 25 
we could get a rule put in place.  The more of the season that 26 
is passed before this was done, then the less time would be 27 

added on to the season.  Does that address your issues? 28 
 29 
MR. RIECHERS:  I was trying to scroll to -- You said you thought 30 

the analysis had been done in here and I was trying to scroll 31 

there, but in your later comments, I don’t think -- You 32 
suggested that you really hadn’t calculated the days yet.  The 33 
analysis is just in reference to the discussion about holding a 34 

federal permit or not holding. 35 
 36 
Do we even have any analysis in there that indicates to us how 37 
many people we know hold the federal and the state permit that 38 

might have a choice here, as compared to those who only hold a 39 
federal? 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think any charterboat operating would have to 42 

hold whatever state permits are required. 43 
 44 
MR. RIECHERS:  We have some vessels that will fish only in 45 

federal waters and only hold federal permits and so they 46 
wouldn’t have an option here.  If they wanted to stay in 47 
business, they would stay with your permit. 48 
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 1 
DR. CRABTREE:  The only way I could analyze this, Robin, would 2 

be to assume that all of the vessels with federal permits now 3 
would continue to be federal permits.  We would have no way, as 4 
far as I can see, to assume that some of them would relinquish 5 
their federal permits and just fish in state waters. 6 

 7 
I think we would analyze it on the basis that all of the vessels 8 
that have federal permits would continue to have federal 9 

permits. 10 
 11 
MR. TEEHAN:  Based upon the decision that was made by the 12 

Florida Commission to support the April 15th to the October 31st 13 

recreational harvesting season, and since this rule would 14 
constrain federal reef fish permit holders from fishing that 15 
season in Florida waters, I would have to speak against this 16 

motion. 17 
 18 
MS. WALKER:  Until we get some analysis, I would have to speak 19 

against it and I would remind the council that when they took 20 

away captain and crew bag limits on charterboats, I think they 21 
were given four days. 22 
 23 
Harlon, I understand what you’re trying to do, but I think that 24 

38 percent of the fish in state waters is caught by private 25 
recreational boats.  We could end up with four days and then all 26 
the charterboats, anybody with a federal permit, will be tied to 27 

this for the rest of their lives. 28 
 29 
DR. SHIPP:  I seconded the motion and I certainly appreciate 30 

what Mr. Pearce is trying to do, but having heard Roy and the 31 

timeframe and the fact that April 15th is three or four days 32 
away, the net effect is going to be negligible and I don’t know 33 
if it really serves our purpose to do something just that’s 34 

symbolic.  I’m not totally convinced yet.  I want to hear some 35 
more discussion, but right now, I tend to vote against it as 36 
well, just because it’s not practical. 37 
 38 
MR. RIECHERS:  I too am going to speak against the motion and I 39 

do appreciate the motion, Harlon, and I appreciate what you’re 40 
trying to do, but basically, I’m going to speak against it, not 41 

because of the timing and those kinds of issues, but it 42 
basically is going to put a situation where certain people on a 43 
recreational boat are going to be sitting right by a charterboat 44 
and they’re going to have two different bag limits. 45 

 46 
Ultimately, that charterboat is a vehicle to put another 47 
recreational fisherman out there on the water and so they’re 48 
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basically the same fisherman, but they’re playing under 1 
different sets of rules at that point in time. 2 

 3 
The other reason I’m going to speak against it is the sheer law 4 
enforcement issue here.  The reality of it is that our 5 
enforcement is done at dockside, most of it, and most of it is 6 

done by state agents and not federal agents and that’s no knock 7 
against the federals and our Coast Guard folks, but it’s just 8 
we’ve got more boots on the ground, in many respects, there. 9 

 10 
We do have agreements and our guys will enforce the federal 11 
regulations.  They’re doing it now.  We’ve got NOVAs and a 12 
report in the back of here and every state has state officials 13 

who are enforcing these federal regulations, but I just don’t 14 
know whether you’re going to get any real -- I don’t know how 15 
this is going to change what is landed across the docks. 16 

 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just to address some of Robin’s comments, this 18 

will make enforcement much easier and this can be enforced at 19 
the docks.  The problem we have now is what we have in place now 20 

is going to be very difficult to enforce, because it will 21 
require at-sea enforcement, but if this passes, if a federally 22 
permitted vessel comes into the dock, then it’s very clear how 23 
many fish per person they’re allowed to have and it’s very clear 24 

when they’re allowed to fish. 25 
 26 
I don’t think this is an enforcement problem.  I think it’s a 27 

big improvement in enforcement and just to address what Ms. 28 
Walker said, a reference to the rest of their lives, keep in 29 
mind this is a temporary rule and it will be in place for six 30 
months. 31 

 32 
Now, you have an action in Amendment 30B that would put this in 33 
place permanently and if you select that and submit that, you 34 

could then extend this for another six months, but remember this 35 
is a temporary rule. 36 
 37 
MR. PEARCE:  Robin, I understand what you’re saying and I know 38 

where you’re coming from.  Roy, I appreciate the clarification.  39 
I know that in my state that my charterboats want this 40 
dramatically.  They’ve been pushing me all week to try and get 41 

something done for them and I figured this would be the best 42 
thing to do for my guys. 43 
 44 
When they testified, I asked them questions and making sure this 45 

is what they wanted.  I wish some of them were still here, to 46 
back me up, but they all had to leave, but I would be remiss in 47 
my duty to my state and to my fishermen and I’m a commercial 48 
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guy, but let me tell you what, I wear many hats when I sit on 1 
this council and I believe that I need to pass this for my 2 

fishermen and for all fishermen in the Gulf of Mexico.  If it’s 3 
two days or four days, I don’t have a problem with that. 4 
 5 
If it’s a six-month temporary rule, it’s not going to be here 6 

forever.  If enforcement is better, then that’s even more reason 7 
to do this and, Bobbi, if I can get one day, I’m happy, but I 8 
think we can do better than that.  I don’t think it’s going to 9 

be that small and the quicker we can get Dr. Crabtree to get it 10 
done, the more it’s going to mean for us. 11 
 12 
This isn’t a meaningless motion.  It’s got a lot of heart in it 13 

and it’s got a lot of our personalities in it and it’s got a lot 14 
of what we stand for here at this council.  We’re here to 15 
protect the fishery for our people and this is one way of at 16 

least doing it right now, until we can figure out a better way 17 
to do it.  I really strongly urge this council to support this 18 
motion. 19 
 20 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I also agree with Harlon.  It does only last six 21 

months.  If it will buy them two or three weeks -- I don’t 22 
believe it’s going to be four days, just from what I heard in 23 
here last night. 24 

 25 
I believe it would buy them two or three weeks.  The charter 26 
industry in Mississippi, I have been told, supports this, 27 

because our state waters are closed and the same thing with 28 
Louisiana.   29 
 30 
If it can help anybody pay their boat note, which we heard last 31 

night, because we gave them another two or three weeks, then I’m 32 
going to support it, but I will tell you what I am going to do.  33 
If this fails, at the next meeting, when we have more council 34 

members around this table, I’m going to bring back the 35 
preemption. 36 
 37 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m going to support this motion.  I went back 38 

through my notes that I was taking during public comment today 39 
and four charterboat captains spoke in favor of this action and 40 
four spoke against. 41 

 42 
The ones who spoke for it were from Alabama and Louisiana and 43 
the ones who spoke against it were from Texas and Florida.  I’m 44 
also aware that when we interviewed the other regional fishery 45 

management council executive directors that something like this 46 
is already in place in the Mid-Atlantic. 47 
 48 
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It’s an unhappy situation.  The much better situation would be 1 
compliant regulations between federal and state waters and 2 

hopefully we can all work with whatever resources we have to get 3 
back into a situation where we have compatibility between state 4 
and federal regulations regarding red snapper. 5 
 6 
MR. PERRET:  I was going to respond to Mr. Riechers on 7 

enforcement, but I think Dr. Crabtree handled it adequately.  I 8 
think it will ease enforcement. 9 

 10 
DR. SHIPP:  I guess I’m going to sound like John Kerry.  First I 11 

was opposed to it and now I support it, but I would like to ask 12 
Shep and Roy, under the best possible scenario, when might this 13 

go into place?  If we could do something by June or early July, 14 
it might work, but if we can’t do anything until the end of 15 
July, you’ve got August 5th anyway and so what’s the best 16 

possible scenario? 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m going to say the best possible is probably 19 

six weeks. 20 

 21 
DR. SHIPP:  Federal Register and everything?  Isn’t there time 22 

after the Federal Register, thirty -- 23 
 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m assuming that what you’re asking is that we 25 

would wave notice and comment and go direct to a final rule and 26 
have it become effective immediately, if your goal is to get it 27 

done as quickly as possible. 28 
 29 
MR. TEEHAN:  Six weeks, my concern is that somehow, in the 30 

unlikely event that this got implemented in a shorter period of 31 

time than that, that would mean that charterboat and for-hire 32 
vessels in state waters who started fishing on the 15th of April 33 
would have to stop until the first of June and then recreational 34 

fishermen would continue to fish, private vessels in state 35 
waters, all during that period and then continue on to the 31st 36 
of October. 37 
 38 
MR. GILL:  My comment is that when Roy first floated this 39 

concept, it was with the idea that if we ran into incompatible 40 
regulations that this was the only thing the council could do to 41 

help the red snapper fishery as a resource.  That was the basis 42 
for the whole origin of this discussion and that remains true 43 
today. 44 
 45 

Unfortunately, we are in the incompatible regulation mode, which 46 
is unfortunate, but it’s where we are and this is, as I said, 47 
the only thing that we can do and so I support this motion and 48 
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recommend that everybody else do the same. 1 
 2 
MS. WALKER:  A comment and a question.  Roy, what’s the worst 3 

case scenario if the council passes this motion?  How long will 4 
it be? 5 
 6 
DR. CRABTREE:  I guess worst case would be the Secretary will 7 

deny the request. 8 
 9 
MS. WALKER:  That’s a possibility, isn’t it? 10 

 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  It’s always a possibility.  It depends on the 12 

record that’s built and the outcome of the analyses. 13 

 14 
MS. WALKER:  I would urge the other council members to at least 15 

let’s see what we’re going to get.  Don’t just pass this motion 16 

and then us find out later down the road that it is only four or 17 
five days and it really wouldn’t make a difference, because 18 
you’ve got to think about weather, too. 19 
 20 

That four or five days, it could be a hurricane out there and 21 
here we’ve -- This is a burden.  Those are recreational anglers 22 
that are on the back of those charterboats and if anything, 23 
you’re telling them don’t fish on a charterboat and get off that 24 

charterboat and go buy your own boat and then you can go out 25 
there and you don’t have to abide by the rules. 26 
 27 

If it were a huge difference, if they were going to tell us 28 
you’re going to get the two months back or something, I would 29 
say, Harlon, do it, but I know when we did captain and crew and 30 
they talked about how horrible it was, captain and crew bag 31 

limits, and they were catching them and we just had to stop it 32 
and so we stopped it and we got four days. 33 
 34 

I would just really urge you to at least wait and see if they 35 
can’t give you some estimate of how much time before you vote on 36 
it. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  A point of information, the paper this 39 

morning said we were going to have seventeen named storms in the 40 
Gulf and South Atlantic and Caribbean. 41 

 42 
MR. RIECHERS:  I agreed to add this to 30B because I thought it 43 

would vet this whole discussion as we went around the Gulf and 44 
had hearings on that, but now we’re proposing it as an emergency 45 

rule and so I think I need to ask a couple more questions about 46 
-- Talk to me about the renewal process right now, Roy, and what 47 
do you think happens to people who fall in this limbo land of 48 
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renewing, if we put an emergency rule in place and then 30B 1 
doesn’t put it in place?  When do we renew?  Forgive me, but I 2 

just don’t remember it. 3 
 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  If this is put in place and 30B does not follow 5 

up with it, then this would be in place for six months and so 6 

let’s say if this went in place in six weeks, it’s the middle of 7 
June, approximately, and so it would run until close to the end 8 
of the year and then it would expire and that would be the end 9 

of it. 10 
 11 
Now, if 30B does put this in place on a permanent basis, then it 12 
could be extended for another six months, which would presumably 13 

prevent having a lapse between when the temporary rule would 14 
expire and the permanent regulations would go in place. 15 
 16 
MR. RIECHERS:  Does the renewal occur on the date of issuance or 17 

do we have a renewal like at the first of the year? 18 
 19 
DR. CRABTREE:  Are you talking about permit renewal or an 20 

extension of the rule? 21 
 22 
MR. RIECHERS:  Permit renewal, because we’re speaking to 23 

people’s permits here and I’m kind of wondering how these people 24 

are going to behave during this interim time and what messages 25 
we’re going to be giving them, because some people may give up 26 
their federal permits in this issue. 27 

 28 
DR. CRABTREE:  If they give up their federal permit, because 29 

it’s under a moratorium, then it would be lost. 30 
 31 
MR. RIECHERS:  What you’re suggesting is we could -- If it 32 

passes, someone could choose to give it up and then they’ve lost 33 
it and then we don’t put it in 30B and so they just lost their 34 

permit or we could -- They could get fairly smart about the 35 
whole situation and transfer it to another vessel and fish their 36 
other vessel in state waters and then, depending on what 30B 37 
happens, they could cha-cha it back.  It’s a possibility. 38 

 39 
That’s why this out to be vetted through 30B, through a regular 40 
regulatory process, where people out there know what is fixing 41 

to happen and they have an opportunity to comment and we all 42 
know more about what this really does. 43 
 44 
DR. CRABTREE:  Could I respond to just a couple of things?  45 

Robin, I don’t think many people are just going to give up their 46 
permit.  Presumably, they would sell it.  They do have value.  47 
In terms of transferring it, I suppose they could, but transfers 48 
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take time and it would probably take around thirty days to 1 
transfer it and then if they wanted to transfer it back at some 2 

point, all those things take time. 3 
 4 
Those are sort of the options people would have and they would 5 
have to make their own judgments about what is in their best 6 

interests, I suppose. 7 
 8 
MR. GILL:  I have three points.  To Bobbi’s point, looking for 9 

more information in terms of what additional days are provided, 10 
to delay it is the same as voting against it.  We all recognize 11 
the tight timeline that we’ve already got and so any delay 12 
effectively kills it.  What she’s asking for, and I imagine 13 

that’s her intent, would kill the motion.   14 
 15 
My second point is that I agree with Harlon.  To the extent that 16 

we can extend the recreational fishing season any time at all 17 
for the entire recreational fishery, I think that’s a good thing 18 
and my final point is I call the question. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I still have Mr. Teehan on the list. 21 

 22 
MR. TEEHAN:  There’s just one point that I would like to bring 23 

out.  Since February, the charter and for-hire industry in the 24 

State of Florida has been under the impression that they’ll be 25 
able to book charters beginning the 15th of April through the 31st 26 
of October.  If this goes into place, business is going to be 27 

lost. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The question has been called.  The motion is 30 
that the council request that the National Marine Fisheries 31 

Service promulgate an emergency rule to require that all vessels 32 
with federal charter and/or headboat reef fish permits must 33 
comply with the more restrictive of state or federal red snapper 34 

regulations when fishing in state waters.  All those in favor of 35 
the motion raise your hand; all those opposed raise your hand.  36 
I vote no.  It’s eight to eight and the motion fails. 37 
 38 

It’s 5:30 and we were scheduled to go to 5:30 this afternoon.  I 39 
would suggest that we reconvene in the morning.  We’re scheduled 40 
to come back at 8:30 and we’ll begin with the Reef Fish Report.  41 

We stand in recess until 8:30 in the morning. 42 
 43 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 5:40 o’clock p.m., April 10, 44 
2008.) 45 

 46 
- - - 47 

 48 
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April 11, 2008 1 
 2 

FRIDAY MORNING SESSION 3 
 4 

- - - 5 
 6 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 7 
Council reconvened in the Assembly/Caucus Room of the Embassy 8 
Suites Hotel, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, Friday morning, April 11, 9 

2008, and was called to order at 8:30 o’clock a.m. by Chairman 10 
Tom McIlwain. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I’ll call the council back into session.  13 

After our discussions yesterday afternoon relative to permits 14 
and preemptions, Andy Strelcheck was asked to go back and look 15 
at some numbers to see what would happen if the permit was 16 

implemented or required people to not fish in state or federal 17 
waters, if you owned a federal permit. 18 
 19 
I was on the prevailing side and I think I’m going to ask Andy 20 

to make his presentation and I don’t want to spend all morning 21 
working on this, but I think we need to have the benefit of and 22 
listen to what Andy has to say. 23 
 24 

I’ve been torn about trying to do this, but I would like to have 25 
that information on the table.  It’s information that we did not 26 
available to us yesterday when we were discussing this matter.  27 

Andy, would you -- 28 
 29 
MR. ANDY STRELCHECK:  Last night, I took a look at if we were 30 

able to put an emergency rule in place by June 1, which is 31 

probably the most optimistic timeframe, how long would you be 32 
looking at for a season extension and recall that the analysis 33 
that we have used for this year’s quota closure has several 34 

different probabilities for whether or not the quota would or 35 
would not be exceeded. 36 
 37 
Under the 75 percent probability, the quota was projected to not 38 

be exceeded on or before August 5th.  If you adopt charter 39 
consistency, it was only extended by an additional four days, 40 
given the June 1st implementation of an emergency rule.  Under 41 

the 50 percent probability, the same situation. 42 
 43 
The season previously was estimated to extend through August 44 
24th.  Under the new estimate with charter consistency, it would 45 

be August 28 and the main reason that it doesn’t extend the 46 
season significantly is that you already have a lot of fish that 47 
are estimated to be landed from state waters prior to June 1st 48 
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that are contributing to filling the quota and the later you get 1 
into the season, the less charterboat landings and headboat 2 

landings are reported and so the net effect is that the days 3 
taken off the end of the season have to be greater, to 4 
compensate for fish landed earlier in the season. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Andy.  Andy, I’ve got one 7 

question.  If we chose to maybe implement this through 30B, 8 
which hopefully would be in place by January or, should that not 9 

happen, do an emergency rule to bring the permits in line and 10 
implemented that in January, what would that do for us? 11 
 12 
MR. STRELCHECK:  I haven’t actually run the estimates.  I would 13 

have to run the estimates, but my guess would be you’re looking 14 
at a two or three-week extension from the proposed closure date, 15 
but, once again, keep in mind that once we get 2008 landings and 16 

we’ll use those in projecting for the 2009 season, if states 17 
aren’t in compliance at that point. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  I don’t want to belabor this 20 

point.  It seems to me that we’ve got this in the pipeline and 21 
the sensible thing and the least disruptive to our industry 22 
would let it play out, as we move forward. 23 
 24 

To me, that would make sense.  That gives people time to plan 25 
and understand what’s going on and we would move forward in that 26 
manner.  With that, I would like to turn to Kay and let’s take 27 

up the Reef Fish Management Committee Report. 28 
 29 

REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 30 
 31 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I was going to move all 32 

of the Draft Reef Fish Amendment 29 in one motion, but I’m 33 
hearing that there may be a few little changes on some of the 34 

action that the committee took.  Can I see a show of hands of 35 
those that plans on changing any of the items that the committee 36 
approved?  Okay. 37 
 38 
MS. MORRIS:  Just one. 39 

 40 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Julie, that one is which one? 41 

 42 
MS. MORRIS:  C-7 on page 52. 43 

 44 
MS. WILLIAMS:  In hearing that, Mr. Chairman, the Reef Fish 45 

Management Committee met and the agenda was adopted as written 46 
and the minutes of the January 28 and 29, 2008 meeting were 47 
approved, with corrections on page 21 and 100. 48 
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 1 
There was a lot of discussion.  We picked our preferred 2 

alternatives on Draft Reef Fish Amendment 29, grouper/tilefish 3 
effort control.  I move that we accept all of the actions that 4 
the Reef Fish Committee picked as their preferred as written in 5 
your document for the action items on page 9, with the exception 6 

of Section 2.3.7.  Is there any discussion? 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.   9 

 10 
DR. ASSANE DIAGNE:  I would just like to ask Ms. Morris a 11 

question.  If she is reconsidering C-7, is it also her intent to 12 
consider the accompanying action, C-8, or just C-7?  One 13 

addresses the shares and the other one addresses the annual 14 
allocation, the year-to-year allocation. 15 
 16 
MS. MORRIS:  I want to talk about both of those. 17 

 18 
MS. WILLIAMS:  With that, we’ve amended the motion.  I accept 19 
that on behalf of the committee. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 22 
discussion?  Hearing none, the motion is -- In reference to Reef 23 
Fish Amendment 29, the motion reads: For Reef Fish Amendment 29, 24 

to accept all of the actions approved by the Reef Fish 25 
Committee, with the exception of Sections 2.3.7 and 2.3.8.  All 26 
those in favor say aye; all opposed.  The motion carries. 27 

 28 
MS. WILLIAMS:  In reference to Section 2.3.7, the committee 29 
recommends, and I so move, that in Section 2.3.7, Action C-7, 30 
the preferred alternative be Alternative 2, Option b, with a new 31 

Sub-Option d, equaling 10 percent, and renumber the existing 32 
“d”, 15 percent, as Sub-Option E.  On behalf of the committee, I 33 
so move. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion and is there 36 

discussion? 37 
 38 
MS. MORRIS:  In public testimony and in individual 39 

conversations, I got the sense that a 10 percent cap, which is 40 
in this motion, was too high.  I would like to ask Assane if he 41 

could tell us -- If you look at shallow-water grouper now, 42 
what’s the highest percentage that any individual shareholder 43 
might own at this point?   I heard in public testimony that it 44 
was 1 or 2 percent and so do you have any sense of that, Assane? 45 

 46 
DR. DIAGNE:  For shallow-water groupers, as consistent with the 47 

share definition that you adopted as a preferred, which would be 48 
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red, gag, other shallow-water groupers, for red grouper, the 1 
maximum one individual would own at this time would be 1.56 2 

percent.  For gag grouper, it would be 1.81 percent and for the 3 
remainder of the shallow-water complex, the maximum one would 4 
own over there would be 2.74 percent. 5 
 6 
MS. MORRIS:  Based on that, it seems like we should maybe 7 

changed the preferred to Sub-Option c, which is 5 percent, or we 8 
could change to Alternative 3b, which would say that it was 9 

capped at the largest number of shares at the time of initial 10 
apportionment.  I think I’m going to move that we shift to Sub-11 
Option c, 5 percent, Alternative 2, as an amendment to the 12 
committee motion. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  An amendment or a substitute? 15 
 16 

MS. MORRIS:  What would you recommend? 17 

 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think a substitute would be appropriate. 19 

 20 
MS. MORRIS:  The substitute motion would be Alternative 2, Sub-21 

Option c, 5 percent. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there discussion? 24 

 25 
DR. DIAGNE:  I have a question.  So the 5 percent would apply to 26 

the shallow-water complex, but you still want 10 percent for the 27 

deepwater? 28 
 29 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes, with a grandfathering -- Is this the one that 30 

has a grandfathering clause for the deepwater? 31 

 32 
DR. DIAGNE:  For the deepwater, the maximum one would own would 33 

be 7 percent and so in there, the 10 percent still makes sense, 34 

perhaps.  We could choose maybe 5 percent, in terms of shallow-35 
water, but leave the deepwater one at 10 percent, if that’s your 36 
intent. 37 
 38 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Assane.  That’s a good clarification. 39 

 40 
MR. GILL:  It was mentioned in the public testimony and I have a 41 

question for you, Assane, what -- The numbers you gave were on a 42 
per-permit basis, correct?  Do we know what the aggregate would 43 
be for any individual entity or a corporation that owns more 44 
than one permit? 45 

 46 
DR. DIAGNE:  No, we don’t.  We have some ideas in certain 47 

instances, but as you know, those things get moved around.  You 48 
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can put it under somebody else’s name, but still have control 1 
over the fish and so we do not really know, with any certainty, 2 

at this point. 3 
 4 
MR. GILL:  To that point then, it seems to me that the point of 5 

Julie’s motion -- I agree with the intent.  Where I have 6 

difficulty is that we don’t know what the end result is with all 7 
this, because on a per-permit basis, it’s different than in the 8 
aggregate. 9 

 10 
Since we don’t know that, and I don’t have the document in front 11 
of me, but you said it was Option b was the one that the AP 12 
preferred? 13 

 14 
MS. MORRIS:  The AP preferred Alternative 3, no person shall own 15 

more shares than the maximum percentage issued to the recipient 16 

of the largest shares at the time of initial apportionment of 17 
IFQ shares. 18 
 19 
That would not specify a percentage, but it would just say no 20 

larger than the maximum that one individual owned at the time of 21 
initial apportionment. 22 
 23 
MR. GILL:  With that in mind, I would like to propose a 24 

substitute motion that our preferred alternative be Alternative 25 
3, since we don’t know about the aggregate situation. 26 

 27 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a second substitute motion and 30 

second.   31 

 32 
MR. GRIMES:  I have no problem with you selecting as this 33 

preferred, but it seems before you vote on it that you need to 34 

know what that number is.  The rationale for selecting that is 35 
fine, but -- As you pointed out, you know for each individual 36 
permit, but as I understand it, you just said -- You don’t know 37 
that individuals could control multiple permits and so based on 38 

the information that’s in the document now, you don’t know what 39 
this percentage would be, in reality, and before you make a 40 
final decision, you need to know that. 41 

 42 
MR. GILL:  Shep, for clarification, we’re going out for public 43 

hearing, but you’re talking about the final result down the 44 
road, but I don’t see a problem for public hearing.  Do you? 45 

 46 
MR. GRIMES:  No and that’s why I said you can select it as your 47 

preferred, but I noted that Assane said we didn’t, at this 48 
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point, know who controls that and I think it is going to be 1 
fairly difficult exercise to identify all the owners and find 2 

out, in terms of actual control of the individual permits, what 3 
that percentage would actually be.  We just have that task in 4 
front of us, I guess. 5 
 6 
MR. SIMPSON:  I understand the concept and agree with it, but I 7 

think limiting to what you currently have leaves no room for 8 
normal business consolidation and I would think no more than 9 

what one person -- This might be the final outcome and not this 10 
outcome, but no more than what the current maximum is per 11 
holder, with some small percentage to allow for some normal 12 
business consolidation, but I agree with what you’re trying to 13 

do, is limit it, to some degree. 14 
 15 
It’s just that when you get to the final end, you may want to 16 

add another 1 or 2 percent or something, just to take care of 17 
some people trying to consolidate and promote efficiency in the 18 
fishery. 19 
 20 
MR. GILL:  Just for clarification then, and I think this is what 21 

you were saying, Larry, is that there’s only person that that 22 
fits and that’s the guy with the biggest number.  All the rest 23 
of them can float up to his number. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion on the second 26 
substitute motion?  Are we ready to vote?  The motion is the 27 

second substitute motion, Section 2.3.7, Action C-7, that the 28 
preferred alternative be Alternative 3, no person shall own more 29 
IFQ shares than the maximum percentage issued to the recipient 30 
of the largest shares at the time of the initial apportionment 31 

of IFQ shares.  All those in favor of the second substitute 32 
motion say aye; all opposed.  The motion carries. 33 
 34 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The committee 35 
recommends, and I so move, that in Section 2.3.7, Action C-7, 36 
under Alternative 2, to move Sub-Option a (1 percent), and b (2 37 
percent), to the Considered but Rejected section.  The motion 38 

carried with no opposition. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 41 

discussion?  The motion is that in Section 2.3.7, Action C-7, to 42 
move Sub-Option a (1 percent), and b (2 percent), to the 43 
Considered but Rejected section.  All those in favor of the 44 
committee motion say aye; all opposed.  The motion carries. 45 

 46 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That actually takes care of Draft Reef Fish 47 

Amendment 29.  However, there were other actions that dealt with 48 
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that document and so that’s where I’m going to begin my report. 1 
 2 
MS. MORRIS:  Kay, did we also leave Action 8 out, C-8, out of 3 

the initial motion? 4 
 5 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m sorry.  Yes, we did. 6 

 7 
MS. MORRIS:  Assane, help me with this, but I think we can leave 8 

-- I don’t think we need to change the Preferred Alternative 2 9 

in this section.  There’s nothing we did in 7 that would cause 10 
this to change and am I right about that? 11 
 12 
DR. DIAGNE:  It depends on how you view it, because maybe if you 13 

wanted to at least let those persons that are at the cap have a 14 
little flexibility on an annual basis, you could look at 15 
Alternative 3, perhaps a 1 or 2 percent or 5, as the case may 16 

be, to be able to have the flexibility to harvest a little more 17 
on a given year, if that is your intent.  If not, as you said, 18 
you could leave it like that. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  Let’s go 21 
ahead and we have a committee motion.  The motion is Section 22 
2.3.8, Action C-8, the preferred alternative be Alternative 2, 23 
set the allocation cap equal to the total share cap as defined 24 

in Action C-7, for any single fishing year, no person shall 25 
possess allocation in an amount that exceeds the allocation cap.  26 
However, persons grandfathered in for more than the total share 27 

cap during initial apportionment will also be grandfathered in 28 
for more than the allocation cap.  It’s a committee motion.   29 

 30 
DR. DIAGNE:  When this motion was passed, we had one cap and 31 

that was 10 percent, but now we will have multiple caps.  We’ll 32 
have 1 percent, 2, and 7 percent for the groupers.  I am not 33 
quite sure -- When we talk about the total cap, to which number 34 

are we referring to now? 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I’m not sure. 37 

 38 
DR. DIAGNE:  Or are we going to take each individual share and 39 

consider that cap?  Is that the intent?  For each one of them, 40 
the cap in the allocation has to be corresponding to the cap on 41 

the share?  Okay.  Thank you. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are we ready to vote on the motion?  All 44 
those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed.  The motion 45 

carries. 46 
 47 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Now I’m going to take up the rest of the 48 
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discussion of the Reef Fish Committee. 1 
 2 
MR. RIECHERS:  I’m sorry, because I just didn’t know where you 3 

were going next, Kay, but if we’re about to leave 29, I have one 4 
thing I would like to bring up.  It deals with Section 2.3.6, 5 
where we picked a preferred that said basically IFQ shares or 6 

allocations can be transferred to reef fish permit holders 7 
during the first five years of the IFQ program and all U.S. 8 
citizens and permanent resident aliens thereafter. 9 

 10 
After that discussion and so forth, I would move that we add 11 
this as a sub-option to the relevant options there.  It doesn’t 12 

make sense to some of them, but it does make sense to Number 1, 13 

where it’s tradable immediately, and it makes sense to this 14 
option and there may be others in there that it makes sense to 15 
as well. 16 

 17 
What it says is quota shares that are owned or acquired by 18 
individuals or entities can be retired voluntarily to National 19 
Marine Fisheries Service and the owner can declare that it be 20 

applied to the recreational or commercial TAC, to be distributed 21 
in the following fishing year.  The way it would work is -- Let 22 

me stop there and see if I get a second. 23 
 24 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a second.  Some rationale? 27 

 28 
MR. RIECHERS:  The way it would work is basically if -- We’re 29 

even kind of in an odd situation right now.  If a reef fish 30 
permit holder, for some reason, let’s say passed away or 31 

something, and the family just didn’t want to sell the shares 32 
for some reason, but wanted to do something with them, those 33 
shares would kind of be in limbo-land. 34 

 35 
This way, it basically allows us to allow that owner, whether 36 
they acquire them or whether they have them now, to basically 37 
declare that I want them to be in the TAC and they could apply 38 

it to both sides or they could apply it to either side, but it 39 
allows them to go into the TAC in the following fishing year.  40 
That’s the basic rationale. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there discussion? 43 

 44 
MR. PERRET:  Robin, what if the family, or whatever the 45 

situation, wanted to voluntarily redeem them or give them to 46 
NMFS and say just we want them in the bank and we don’t want 47 
them utilized?  Does this preclude that? 48 
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 1 
MR. RIECHERS:  They wouldn’t even have to give them to NMFS at 2 

that point.  They would just get to hold on to them and not 3 
utilize them, but I guess they could also -- Like I said, they 4 
have several ways they can do that, basically just hold on to 5 
them. 6 

 7 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I just have a question.  I asked if there were 8 

any actions that someone wanted to make changes to and if there 9 

weren’t, then we were going to approve, as the council, 10 
everything that the committee did and we voted to do that. 11 
 12 
Now we’re going back to an option that we’ve already voted on 13 

and approved to now go add something else and how does that 14 
work?  I don’t care, but I just want to know how does that work, 15 
when we’ve already voted on it? 16 

 17 
MR. RIECHERS:  Certainly you have the judgment here, Mr. 18 

Chairman, but this is in addition.  It’s not changing any 19 
preferred in this section that the committee did.  The committee 20 

made their motion and we passed your motion as a whole. 21 
 22 
This is an additional item that I’m just asking to be added to 23 
this section.  That’s the way I viewed it and if I viewed it 24 

wrongly, I apologize. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The chair is going to agree with Mr. 27 

Riechers.  It’s an addition.  It is not a change, in my opinion. 28 
 29 
MR. TEEHAN:  To Mr. Riechers, a question.  When you voluntarily 30 

retire these to NMFS, is that forever or is that just for the 31 

fishing year? 32 
 33 
MR. RIECHERS:  I think this is one of the reasons why we need to 34 

get this in the document and get some discussion and even have 35 
NMFS starting to think about how this would work, but I would 36 
think that if you’re doing it -- If we go with some sort of 37 
retirement language, I assume you’ve done it.  You’ve basically 38 

then put the shares back in their hands, to be redistributed, 39 
but there could be an option that says it’s just for the next 40 
fishing year, too. 41 

 42 
Now, obviously, the more options you have like that, the more 43 
complex you make their tracking and how they have to deal with 44 
it, but certainly they have to track these transfers anyhow and 45 

so this shouldn’t be too much of an additional issue for them at 46 
this point. 47 
 48 
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MS. MORRIS:  This is an idea that has come up in the discussion 1 

of the Ad Hoc Red Snapper Recreational AP and I remember Bobbi 2 

talking to me about it back in Point Clear, Alabama.  It’s been 3 
something that people have talked about for a while. 4 
 5 
I think this is the wrong place to start working on it.  The 6 

council has been very clear that we want to try to get 29 moving 7 
as quickly as possible and this seems like a really complicated 8 
kind of idea to analyze.  It has implications for TAC. 9 

 10 
It seems like it’s kind of a way to bypass allocation and all of 11 
the things that we talked about in the Allocation Committee that 12 
you’re supposed to consider when you’re doing allocation.  It 13 

seems like it’s a work around that. 14 
 15 
I’m intrigued by the idea that we might be able to do something 16 

like this, but I think before we do something like that that we 17 
would need to have something on the recreational side that was 18 
kind of the recreational equivalent to quota shares, where a 19 
charterboat captain would know how many fish they could land in 20 

a year and the pounds that were coming from a commercial TAC 21 
that could be converted into a particular number of fish and 22 
there would be accountability for that. 23 
 24 

I think it’s an idea that we should explore more, but I think 25 
this is the wrong document and the wrong time and we need to 26 
think a lot more thoroughly and carefully about it before we 27 

actually launch it.  I don’t think now is the time to do it. 28 
 29 
DR. SHIPP:  First, Robin, were you going to address to Julie’s 30 

point?  Let me go ahead and ask mine, then.  What I’m confused 31 

about is this “voluntarily” and what that means.  Voluntarily if 32 
somebody gave them a million dollars or does this preclude any 33 
kind of a monetary stimulus to make it voluntary? 34 

 35 
MR. PERRET:  I suggested that word to Robin and the reason being 36 

that people can be coerced into doing things.  Now, granted, a 37 
million dollars, they can probably voluntarily do it.  It was 38 

just a suggestion I had and I have no real ulterior motive.  It 39 
just seems to me it would keep -- Hey, if you want to do it, do 40 
it.  We’ll never know if a guy is pressured into doing it, but 41 

that was my suggestion, that one word. 42 
 43 
MR. RIECHERS:  The voluntarily -- I’m not quite certain I 44 

understand the question, Bob, but I think -- Retired voluntarily 45 

just means that someone has acquired them or owns them and 46 
they’re choosing to give them to NMFS.  The wording here 47 
probably needs to be worked on some, but that’s all that means.  48 
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It’s not indicating that there wasn’t an exchange of some sort 1 
or anything like that. 2 

 3 
I don’t view this as a work around.  I think we need to deal 4 
with these issues and we do have an IFQ document going forward.  5 
I look at this as putting some of the market mechanisms in place 6 

that are in place now in the IFQ program, but it’s still 7 
allowing for those shares to move around. 8 
 9 

It does have or could have -- I won’t say it does have, but it 10 
could have allocation ramifications in the long run, but it 11 
would actually be allocation ramifications that are driven by 12 
market forces. 13 

 14 
Certainly I do believe -- I think this needs to go in this 15 
document, to deal with the issue right now with the tradable 16 

shares, but I agree with you, Julie, that we do need to be 17 
thinking about as total allowable catches go up, and we 18 
certainly hope that they do, we do need to think about how we’re 19 
going to deal with those total allowable catch increases in the 20 

future and how we’re going to distribute those shares and 21 
whether we’re going to use auction systems to distribute those 22 
shares or whether we’re going to use a combination of 23 
percentages going to the recreational and the commercial TAC and 24 

then an auction system or whatever it may be. 25 
 26 
We all probably have thoughts about that and I think that ad hoc 27 

group should be tasked with working on some of those kinds of 28 
things or an ad hoc group.  Maybe it’s better going to the SEP 29 
than maybe a group of folks a little bit different than that.  30 
Certainly, I think this is just trying to allow those market 31 

mechanisms to work the best we can. 32 
 33 
MS. WILLIAMS:  In response to what Robin said and I agree with 34 

Julie.  I heard him use the word about marketing and in my mind, 35 
if there’s a mechanism for someone to make money, I don’t see 36 
them throwing it away and just giving something away. 37 
 38 

Now, perhaps something may happen to where it’s allowed in the 39 
amendment or the amendment is forthcoming for you to sell to 40 
both recreational or commercial, whatever you happen to hold, if 41 

that’s what we decide in the plan, but this giving away and 42 
putting it on the TAC, this is just very complicated and I 43 
really don’t see anybody giving anything away when there’s a 44 
market out there, to where they can make money off of it. 45 

 46 
What we told this industry is that we are setting these 47 
regulations and yes, you’re having to tighten your belt, but in 48 
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the future, as the TAC goes up, and it’s in the record, your 1 
share will go up. 2 

 3 
We’re cutting the quota and you’re taking a big hit and so I 4 
don’t see this council going back, when it has been stated in 5 
the record in the past when they were working on IFQs, that 6 

we’re going to just all of a sudden say no, now we’re not going 7 
to do it and yes, you’ve tightened your belt, but you’re not 8 
going to benefit. 9 

 10 
MR. PEARCE:  You know, we look at two words up here, 11 

recreational or commercial.  I don’t look at two words, because 12 
commercial TAC goes to every citizen in this country, as far as 13 

I’m concerned, and I believe that’s the way we need to look at 14 
everything that we do and I don’t think that we can afford to 15 
take any of the commercial TAC away by giving it to the 16 

recreational side at this time. 17 
 18 
We try our best to allocate correctly, but I think that when we 19 
do that and we give an option like that, then we hurt the rest 20 

of the citizens in this country, not just the commercial 21 
fishermen and I can tell you that as a seafood dealer that we’re 22 
scrambling for production now and I can’t see where our industry 23 
would survive if it went anywhere other than -- Our part of the 24 

TAC needs to stay where it’s at, because it protects the rest of 25 
the citizens in this country. 26 
 27 
MR. RIECHERS:  This is my last comment.  I think what you have 28 

to remember here is that these shares are allocated now and you 29 
have shareholders or -- Well, actually, they’re not allocated 30 
now.  This is a plan going forward. 31 

 32 
Anyone who chooses to do anything with these shares does so at 33 
their own volition.  Basically, it’s their decision.  They make 34 

a decision to sell them to you, Harlon, and they make a decision 35 
to sell them to someone else and they make a decision to retire 36 
them.  It’s just putting the decisions in their hands at this 37 
point in time and allowing flexibility with that and allowing 38 

the market mechanism to work. 39 
 40 
MR. PEARCE:  We work very hard at this council to make sure that 41 

the allocations of the fishery goes to the right sectors and 42 
this just circumvents that and I think that we do our job by 43 
allocating what we need to the citizens of this country, whether 44 
it be recreational or they eat at a restaurant or the old-folks 45 

home or whatever their access. 46 
 47 
I believe that the way we’re going about it, commercial and 48 
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recreational, is fine, but this still circumvents that process.  1 
It still says no, that what we’ve done at this council is wrong 2 

and that anybody can move things over differently than what we 3 
want them to do and I don’t think that’s fair. 4 
 5 
MS. WALKER:  I support the motion, because I don’t feel like 6 

it’s fair for us to decide where or who they can sell their 7 
shares to.  You’re limiting their ability to be able to get top 8 
dollar for their shares and I don’t think that we should be 9 

doing that. 10 
 11 
MS. MORRIS:  I just want to reiterate one of my points.  It 12 

seems like if I was on the technical staff and I had to do some 13 

analysis of this -- It’s just so wide open that it would be 14 
very, very difficult to write an analysis of it for the 15 
document. 16 

 17 
It seems like there’s so many things about it that need to be 18 
defined and worked out that I think now is not the right time 19 
and this is not the right document. 20 

 21 
MS. WILLIAMS:  To Bobbi’s point, to me, this has nothing to do 22 

with if a recreational person can buy it.  This is saying you 23 
can give them your percentage and they’re going to put it in the 24 

TAC and then it’s going to be distributed out there with 25 
whichever sector you chose to put it in that TAC and that’s 26 
going to throw off everything that the council does. 27 

 28 
This doesn’t say that recreational can buy it.  It’s going to be 29 
distributed as part of a TAC and it has nothing to do with sale 30 
and so that’s what I don’t understand. 31 

 32 
MR. SIMPSON:  Robin, given the discussions about circumventing 33 

the authority and the responsibility of the councils and changes 34 

in those responsibilities and subrogating those responsibilities 35 
to individuals, did you consider instead of “voluntarily retire 36 
to NMFS” to “voluntarily retire to the council” and then let the 37 
council decide how to allocate or change those TACs? 38 

 39 
MR. RIECHERS:  I didn’t really think about it in that 40 

perspective, because whoever buys it or has it, owns it, ought 41 

to have the right to say where it goes, in my opinion.  The 42 
other part to that is just the simple logistics that if you 43 
retire it to the council, our process, I don’t think we could 44 
ever get it distributed in the next fishing year.  It would take 45 

a tremendous amount more time than that. 46 
 47 
MR. SIMPSON:  You would still have the right to give it to an 48 
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entity, but the entity that’s charged with managing the resource 1 
and so forth would be the one to decide ultimately where it’s 2 

going to be used. 3 
 4 
MR. RIECHERS:  That could be an option here.  I would think it 5 

should be the owner’s option about where that goes after they’ve 6 

purchased it.  It is a share at that point.  We’re making it a 7 
marketable share when we put IFQ programs in place. 8 
 9 

As far as our -- You made the comment as well about putting the 10 
control in other places.  We’re putting a market mechanism in 11 
place and so, yes, some of the control about allocations -- 12 
Control about allocations within the commercial sector has 13 

changed, except for the percentages and caps and things like 14 
that that we put on those shares. 15 
 16 

This is just allowing a mechanism where if in five years -- 17 
Again, I’ve always suggested that we make it totally marketable 18 
in year one, but if we don’t do that in year one, we’re saying 19 
after five years, when it becomes totally marketable -- It is 20 

truly a marketable commodity.  It can move around and it can be 21 
utilized by different resource groups, in this case. 22 
 23 
DR. LEARD:  I just want to make sure I understood, but this is 24 

just another alternative to Section 2.3.6, Action C-6, where you 25 
already have approved a preferred alternative, where these 26 
shares would not be transferred except to permit holders during 27 

the first five years and is that correct? 28 
 29 
MR. RIECHERS:  I would allow you to decide, Rick, but I would 30 

consider it a sub-option that applies to those alternatives in 31 

that suite that it makes sense to apply to.   There are some in 32 
there that it would make less sense for it to apply to. 33 
 34 

Actually, it may apply to them all, because if someone owned 35 
them now and for some reason wanted to give them back and be 36 
distributed.  It will probably apply to all of them.  I think 37 
it’s just a sub-option there. 38 

 39 
MR. PERRET:  Larry’s proposal, I think, has little merit.  If it 40 

came to the council, it would be a nine to eight vote which way 41 

it would go and so I don’t think we need to do it.  What a 42 
difference a day makes.  I agree with Robin today. 43 
 44 
Kay Williams and I have disagreed on this five or six years ago 45 

and so, Harlon, I’m disagreeing with you.  This is America and 46 
if I own something and want to give it away, why can’t I decide 47 
how to give it away?   48 
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 1 
I think if indeed there is a market for it that probably the 2 

family or the individual is going to sell it and I think they 3 
ought to be able to sell it to who gives them the most money for 4 
it.  That’s, again, the American way, but if I want to give 5 
something away and say where it goes, I think I should be 6 

allowed to do that. 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  Let me just see if I envision how this would work 9 

then.  Somebody would buy quota share and retire it to NMFS and 10 
let’s say they said I want it to go to the recreational sector 11 
and so then we would publish a notice in the Federal Register, I 12 
suppose, which would announce that X pounds are being added to 13 

the recreational quota and recreational catch limits, effective 14 
next year, and the commercial quota is reduced by that amount 15 
and so that would happen. 16 

 17 
Now, before the recreational fishery would get any benefits, I 18 
guess, from that, you as a council then would have to come in 19 
and look at this much is added to the quota and can we now 20 

increase the bag limit or adjust the season or something like 21 
that and you would have to do a framework action. 22 
 23 
Just adding it to their catch limit, it might help them avoid 24 

having accountability mechanisms in, but it would not, in and of 25 
itself, change the regulations that are in place.  You would 26 
have to come in and do it, but that’s kind of how you -- 27 

 28 
Am I correct then that this would be seen as occurring -- Given 29 
the way we’ve selected preferreds, this would not be allowed 30 
until five years down the road? 31 

 32 
MR. RIECHERS:  Actually, it could occur now, because that’s why 33 

I put “owned” in there, because it could occur with the current 34 

owner in the program right now.  I don’t think that that’s going 35 
to be very likely, but it could. 36 
 37 
DR. CRABTREE:  If you think about giving it to the commercial 38 

fishery, I think the only net effect of that would be that those 39 
IFQ shares just disappear and the fish get -- Everybody else 40 
gets a slightly larger share. 41 

 42 
The other thing to bear in mind is the amount of quota -- If 43 
you’re looking at this, which let’s be realistic, we’re talking 44 
about recreational fishermen buying quota share and converting 45 

it into the recreational quota, most likely, because it doesn’t 46 
really make much sense to go the other direction, but it would 47 
have to be a very large amount of quota bought and moved over in 48 
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order to allow you to actually increase the bag limit or 1 
substantially change the season, it seems to me. 2 

 3 
Adding 20,000 pounds to the recreational quota, which is in the 4 
millions, would likely not enable the council to do much of 5 
anything. 6 

 7 
MR. PERRET:  I could really goof it up, but, Roy, the answer to 8 

your question, of course, would be for any increased bag or so 9 

on and it would be only if the states had compatible 10 
regulations. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think we’ve had adequate discussion.  The 13 

motion that’s been offered is for Section 6, to add a new sub-14 
option that quota shares that are owned or acquired by 15 
individuals or entities can be retired voluntarily to National 16 

Marine Fisheries Service and that the owner can declare that it 17 
be applied to the recreational or commercial TAC, to be 18 
distributed in the following fishing year.  All those in favor 19 
raise your hand; all opposed.  I vote against the motion.  The 20 

motion fails. 21 
 22 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The committee noted that the council is 23 

proceeding with Amendment 29 ahead of NMFS guidelines and it was 24 

suggested that a letter be sent to NOAA Fisheries Acting 25 
Assistant Administrator, Jim Balsiger, explaining the council’s 26 
schedule for completing the amendment and that the council is 27 

aware that National Marine Fisheries Service is developing 28 
guidelines.   29 
 30 
The committee recommends, and I so move, that the council 31 

prepare a letter to NOAA Fisheries Acting Assistant 32 
Administrator Jim Balsiger setting forth the council’s 33 
anticipated schedule for completing Amendment 29 and understand 34 

they are developing guidelines.  However, the council is 35 
proceeding with the schedule. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 38 

discussion? 39 
 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  Is what you’re trying to get from this is some 41 

sort of response back from the Fisheries Service, to say that 42 
it’s okay that you proceed with a referendum even if our IFQ 43 
referendum guidelines are not completed? 44 
 45 

I would suggest if that is what you’re trying to get at that the 46 
letter be clear that that’s why you’re trying to get from the.  47 
That way, when I draft the response, I’ll know what you want. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dr. Crabtree.  We have a 2 

committee motion. 3 
 4 
DR. LEARD:  I guess maybe give me a little bit of guidance on 5 

writing the letter, because I thought it was basically just a 6 

for-your-information-type letter. 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  If that’s all it is, I don’t know why you’re 9 

going to send it then, because every council meeting, we send a 10 
memo up to Jim, saying here’s all the things that happened at 11 
the Gulf Council meeting and he’s well aware, because we’ve sent 12 
umpteen timelines up to him on this amendment. 13 

 14 
If you want to do this, that’s fine, but to be honest with you, 15 
I don’t think this is necessary or does anything.  I have a 16 

phone call briefing with Headquarters on Tuesday, in which case 17 
I’ll brief them on where we are on all these things.  It’s just 18 
not clear to me exactly why we’re doing this. 19 
 20 
MS. WALKER:  A vote against the motion would save our staff 21 

time, so they wouldn’t have to send the letter for Roy to 22 
answer.  I just want to make that clear. 23 
 24 
MR. PERRET:  This was a committee motion that passed unanimously 25 

and now we’re having second thoughts?  It seems to me if the 26 
committee passed it unanimously that there must be some merit to 27 

sending it. 28 
 29 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I believe that merit was industry asking the 30 

council to make sure that all of the people that’s involved know 31 

they want this and they want the council to move forward and not 32 
drag their feet or wait and keep deferring it to another council 33 
meeting and I think this just says okay, industry, we’re sending 34 

this letter to let the powers to be know that we’re doing as 35 
you’ve asked. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  It seems to me part of the problem is 38 

whether or not we can have this referendum and if we have it, 39 
how will it be structured and is this not the issue that we’re 40 
trying to get at? 41 

 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  It’s not quite clear to me.  I have had 43 

discussions with Headquarters about the IFQ voting procedures 44 
rule and the fact that unless that rule gets moving pretty soon 45 

that we could be in the position of going forward with the 46 
referendum before it’s finalized and the verbal responses I have 47 
got from them, and I think GC has concurred, is that we can do 48 
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that. 1 
 2 

We don’t have to wait until the referendum rule is finalized and 3 
that’s really my initial question.  If that’s the question and 4 
if you want to see something to that effect in writing, then be 5 
specific in the letter and say we’re concerned that we’re going 6 

to get ahead of the voting procedures rule and we may want to 7 
carry forward with our referendum before you’ve finished your 8 
voting procedures guidelines and is that acceptable? 9 

 10 
If that’s what you’re asking, then be specific.  I think just 11 
updating Jim on where you are -- If you want to do that, that’s 12 
fine, but I’m not sure what point it is. 13 

 14 
If the concern is that the councils might drag their feet, 15 
what’s Jim Balsiger got to do with whether the council drags 16 

their feet or not?  That’s in you guys hands, as to how quickly 17 
we get this done and all.  If it is about the guidelines and the 18 
referendum, that’s fine, but I think you just need to be clear 19 
in the letter that that’s what you’re asking about. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Is there 22 
additional discussion?  Let’s vote on the committee motion.  The 23 
motion is to prepare a letter to NOAA Fisheries Acting Assistant 24 

Administrator Jim Balsiger, setting forth the council’s 25 
anticipated schedule for completing Amendment 29 and understand 26 
they are developing guidelines.  However, the council is 27 

proceeding with the schedule.  All those in favor of the motion 28 
say aye; all opposed.  The motion fails. 29 
 30 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The committee discussed whether to hold public 31 

hearings on Amendment 29 in May.  The committee discussed whether 32 
to hold public hearings on Amendment 29 in May.  Julie Morris 33 
suggested that there be an informal one-hour question and answer 34 

session prior to the start of each hearing.   35 
 36 
Roy Crabtree questioned whether it was too soon to hold public 37 
hearings.  He noted that the DEIS won’t be published until after 38 

the June meeting.  Rick Leard added that the council would not 39 
be able to see the requested revisions until the June meeting.  40 
The committee deferred consideration of public hearing dates to 41 

the full council. 42 
 43 
I believe this would be the place if anyone wanted to make a 44 
motion, because the committee then went in and discussed to 45 

review the eight previous selected public hearing locations and 46 
they had no changes.  Those locations were: Galveston, New 47 
Orleans, Biloxi, Orange Beach, Marathon, Ft. Myers, St. Pete, 48 
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and Panama City.  A motion wasn’t made. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there discussion? 3 

 4 
MR. GILL:  I think it’s fair to say that industry would prefer 5 

to have public hearings in May.  I am not persuaded that we can 6 

gain any new and additional input that will be helpful, given 7 
the considerations that both Roy and Rick mentioned.  I would 8 
like to move that we hold public hearings on Amendment 29 after 9 

the June meeting. 10 
 11 
DR. SHIPP:  Second. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and second.  Is there 14 
discussion?  We have a motion on the floor.  The motion is to 15 
hold the Reef Fish Amendment 29 public hearings after the June 16 

council meeting.  All those in favor of the motion say aye; 17 
opposed.  The motion carries. 18 
 19 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That brings us down to the Review of Gag Final 20 

Model Results and Projections.  The committee received a 21 
presentation from Dr. Clay Porch, Southeast Fisheries Science 22 
Center, on the September 5, 2007 document providing the final 23 
gag analyses from the SEDAR-10 gag assessment and an outside 24 

review of the assessment from Dr. Trevor Kenchington on behalf 25 
of FRA and SOFA.   26 
 27 

Clay Porch summarized the history of the assessment re-review 28 
leading to the September 5 document.  He noted that in the 29 
model, the years 1963 through 1984 were years with little data 30 
and were considered a burn-in period for the model.   31 

 32 
The years 1984 through 2004 had better, more complete data and 33 
the years from 2005 onward had little data and were unverified 34 

projections.  He felt that the recent high abundance of gag were 35 
due to strong year classes in 1996 and 1999, but as those year 36 
classes begin to be fished out, the gag population is seeing 37 
declines.  This pattern is supported by updated underwater video 38 

surveys that indicate gag declining since 2004.  He added that 39 
red grouper has also been declining since 2004.   40 
 41 

Trevor Kenchington noted that the assessment results do not 42 
contradict fishermen’s experiences.  However, the fishing 43 
mortality rate, F, cannot be directly measured.  It must be 44 
calculated, which adds uncertainty to its true value.   45 

 46 
He suggested that since F has been fairly stable from the early 47 
1980s to 2004, the overfishing designation was not a biological 48 



 124 

problem, but a legal one.  The stock biomass is not low, there 1 
is no need to rush, and time should be taken to develop the 2 

appropriate management measures.   3 
 4 
He noted that the projections showed F dropping steeply after 5 
2004 and dropping below any possible definition of overfishing 6 

in 2006.  Dr. Kenchington noted anomalies in the abundance and 7 
recruitment trends of gag in past years, suggesting that these 8 
might be related to external environmental events.   9 

 10 
Since the model does not incorporate environmental effects, he 11 
felt that it had no predictive value.  He also discussed the 12 
estimate of natural mortality, M, and suggested that the overall 13 

estimate of M equals 0.14, calculated using the Hoenig method, 14 
was too low for a fish that lives no more than thirty years. 15 
 16 

Using a variety of other methods, Dr. Kenchington came up with 17 
estimates of M ranging from 0.21 to 0.48.  Dr. Kenchington 18 
endorsed the SEDAR recommendation for a technical workshop on 19 
natural mortality estimates, followed by recalculation of the 20 

assessment using a peer-reviewed estimate of the natural 21 
mortality rate. 22 
 23 
Following the presentations and question and answer sessions 24 

with both scientists, the committee agreed that the information 25 
presented should be reviewed by the SSC, which should then make 26 
recommendations to the council before the council proceeds with 27 

final action on Amendment 30B.   28 
 29 
Julie Morris asked that the updated video data described by Dr. 30 
Porch be included in the review.  Roy Crabtree added that 31 
abundance indices could be updated through 2007.  The committee 32 
recommends, and I so move, that the council convene the SSC to 33 
address Dr. Kenchington’s points and review the updated 34 

abundance data and other related materials. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion. 37 

 38 
MS. MORRIS:  I had conversations with Kay and Bonnie and Roy 39 

about the committee motion and they suggested it would be useful 40 
to have a more specific focused set of questions for the SSC to 41 

look at. 42 
 43 
I would like to make a substitute motion that has a more 44 
specific list of questions in it.  The motion reads that the 45 

council requests that the Southeastern Fisheries Science Center 46 
update the fishery independent and fishery dependent indices for 47 
gag grouper and red grouper used SEDAR-10 and 12 and then the 48 
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council requests that the SSC interpret these updated indices 1 
for recent trends and current levels of spawning stock biomass 2 

and fishing mortality and advise the council on the extent to 3 
which reduced effort and/reduced spawning stock biomass are 4 
contributing to a reduction in landings and review the SEDAR-10 5 
and 12 consensus on natural mortality, which was assumed to be M 6 

equals 0.15, and advise the council on appropriate catch levels.  7 
That would be my substitute motion. 8 
 9 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second? 10 

 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll second it.  I have a couple of comments.  12 

Let me make a comment on the natural mortality rate, because I 13 

got an email from Clay.  The 0.15 that was in is what the 14 
average mortality rate for the age threes and up was. 15 
 16 

You’ve got to remember that a lot of what you saw of different 17 
methods of estimating natural mortalities were single rates that 18 
were applied across all age groups and that’s not what was done 19 
in either red grouper or gag.  It used a natural mortality 20 

vector, where the mortality rate decreases as the fish grow 21 
older. 22 
 23 
If you averaged all back through age ones, then the overall 24 

natural mortality rate used in the assessment across all age 25 
classes, across the lifetime of an individual, was 0.2, which is 26 
much closer to what Dr. Kenchington was showing. 27 

 28 
If you were to weight that, based on the abundance of the 29 
animals and taking into account that most of the animals in the 30 
population are young animals and so young animals are more 31 

abundant, then the average value of natural mortality would be 32 
0.25, which is right in the middle. 33 
 34 

The comparisons that were being made are a little unfair and 35 
kind of apples and oranges, because in one you’re comparing 36 
single numbers and in the other, you’re comparing a declining 37 
series.  For example, the rate used on the age ones was 0.43 and 38 

then it declines as you go.  I just wanted to point that out.  39 
This is still something the SSC will look at. 40 
 41 
DR. SHIPP:  I don’t disagree with Julie’s motion.  However, I 42 

talked to Jim Cowen the day before yesterday on this and he said 43 
that as far as natural mortality is concerned, if we threw that 44 
back to the SSC, they would just recommend that a workshop be 45 

convened, because he said there are probably only three people 46 
on the SSC that understand the issue. 47 
 48 
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He also -- He had gone back the night after Trevor’s 1 
presentation and using some Ricker models from the middle 1970s, 2 

he recalculated natural mortality too and he also said it was 3 
0.2 or perhaps a little higher. 4 
 5 
I guess what I would say is I will support Julie’s motion, but 6 

then I would like to make another motion that we convene the 7 
workshop as soon as possible and perhaps even before the SSC is 8 
convened. 9 

 10 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have a substitute motion.  The substitute 11 

motion is very much like Julie’s.  She’s very eloquent when she 12 
writes her motions.  I’m sort of more simple and I think I list 13 

probably my things the way that the fishermen really understand 14 
it and I want to make sure that the SSC doesn’t miss anything. 15 
 16 
I am making a substitute motion.  The council requests the SSC 17 
to consider and provide advice on: a) changes in biomass, 18 
catches, fishing effort and other indicators of gag grouper 19 
stock status during 2005 through 2007; b) fishery projections 20 

from 2004 to 2010 or later, incorporating available data from 21 
2005 through 2007 and including a range of management 22 
alternatives from 2009 onwards, including a no action 23 
alternative; c) alternative methods for estimating the natural 24 

mortality rate of gag grouper and the estimates produced by 25 
those methods; d) the sensitivity of both the September 2007 gag 26 
grouper assessment and the fishery projections to the 27 

uncertainty in natural mortality rate indicated by the estimates 28 
produced by various methods. 29 
 30 
MR. GILL:  I’ll second that. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second and I think 33 

this should be the second substitute. 34 

 35 
MS. WILLIAMS:  It’s a second substitute and the chairman of the 36 

SSC was here and we had a brief conversation and he fully 37 
understands everything that I spoke with him about and that I’ve 38 

given to you in the motion and so I think it’s very clear to him 39 
what we’re asking. 40 
 41 
MR. PERRET:  I feel like Dr. Shipp does.  We have an SSC made up 42 

of several disciplines, legal, who I’m not sure understands some 43 
of the biological technicalities, sociologists, economists, and 44 
so on.  We don’t or we very rarely get a 100 percent turnout at 45 

SSC meetings. 46 
 47 
We’ve got some very good talent on the SSC, but they are not 48 
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made up of all the disciplines needed for some of this 1 
biological analysis and whichever one of these motions, to me, 2 

passes is fine, but I still think we need to do the workshop 3 
thing that Dr. Shipp referenced, to ensure that we have the best 4 
talent we can get to evaluate all this. 5 
 6 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Corky, I think that’s going to come in a later 7 

motion. 8 
 9 
MR. PERRET:  I’m not privileged to all -- 10 

 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  I have several things.  One, I have no idea what 12 

(b) even means and so I don’t know what that’s asking, but the 13 

biggest problem with this is, look, these assessments were 14 
reviewed, gag and red grouper, together in the second SEDAR.  15 
That was done to ensure consistency between the assessments. 16 

 17 
I do not believe you can say we’re only going to look at the gag 18 
assessment when all of these same issues -- We used the same 19 
Lorenzen methodology for natural mortality in the red grouper 20 

assessment and all of those issues exist there, too. 21 
 22 
What we saw in the video survey showed a precipitous decline in 23 
gag and it showed the same thing for red grouper and you cannot 24 

be perceived as picking the assessment you want to criticize 25 
because you don’t like the outcome, but we can’t touch red 26 
grouper because you do like the outcome and I think that’s the 27 

signal that comes from this.  I don’t think we can go down that 28 
path.  If you want to re-look at these, you’ve got re-look at 29 
both of them, in my view. 30 
 31 
DR. LEARD:  I just wanted to point out that we had a similar 32 

situation with king mackerel back in 1996, where we used to get 33 
stock assessments or updates every year and the assessment that 34 

we got in March indicated that the spawning potential ratio was 35 
down around 9 percent or something like that and that’s exactly 36 
what we did. 37 
 38 

We took our mackerel stock assessment panel, which was all, 39 
basically, stock assessment people and we had about a week-long 40 
workshop.  I remember that it even included a weekend in Miami, 41 

at the Center, to go over it.  Natural mortality was one of the 42 
main factors there.  That was when we increased our natural 43 
mortality on king mackerel from 0.15 to 0.20. 44 
 45 

Just doing that increased SPR up to over 20 percent and so I 46 
guess my point in bringing that up is that yes, you can do this, 47 
but it’s going to be a similar exercise to what we went through 48 
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and you’re going need probably to pick people off your finfish 1 
stock assessment panel, as opposed to your SSC, so you’ve got 2 

enough people to evaluate this.  It would probably take about, I 3 
would guess, a week to fully analyze all of the points that are 4 
made here. 5 
 6 
DR. CRABTREE:  I understand what you’re saying.  Remember one 7 

thing.  Look, we already had a review panel that met for a week 8 
to look at all this and what we have is what they concluded.  9 

We’ve had multiple review panels that have looked at gag and red 10 
grouper and then we did the re-review and looked at it.  It’s 11 
not like this isn’t something that’s already been looked at.  If 12 
you wanted to -- Do we still have, Rick, a reef fish subset to 13 

the SSC that has other folks? 14 
 15 
DR. LEARD:  All we have is the finfish stock assessment panel, 16 

which we use to pick people off there for SEDARs, as well as SSC 17 
people to go to SEDARs. 18 
 19 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think the key with the SSC then is to make sure 20 

that we have the attendance.  Our SSC right now has Jim Cowen 21 
and I think Kenny Rose is still on there and Luiz Barbieri and 22 
Doug Gregory and Joe Powers.  We have some very good 23 
quantitative stock assessment people on that group.  Provided we 24 

get them there, I think we have good people to take a look at 25 
this. 26 
 27 
DR. LEARD:  I agree.  We’ve got, like you said, Joe Powers -- 28 

The real population dynamics people are Joe Powers, Will 29 
Patterson, Jim Cowen, and Kenny Rose.  You could throw Doug in 30 
there, because he has done some and he definitely understands it 31 

and Luiz also had done a little bit and understands them.   32 
 33 
Those four have actually been in the trenches doing stock 34 

assessments, but we would have to make sure that we could get a 35 
time period where those folks would be there.  Otherwise, I 36 
think we would be kind of spinning our wheels. 37 
 38 
MS. WALKER:  I’m like Corky.  These late-night substitute 39 

motions, they don’t share them with me either, but I would ask 40 
Kay, how does your motion and Julie.  How does your motion 41 

differ from Julie’s, so that we understand what the differences 42 
are? 43 
 44 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I feel like my motion is more straightforward.  45 

It’s asking for specific things and maybe even more things than 46 
what Julie is asking for.  I believe they do have other 47 
information up to date and I would like to see what all the 48 
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estimates that they come up with produced by various methods.   1 
 2 

I want to see that and I want them to look at everything and 3 
make sure that they’re looking at the biomass, the catches, the 4 
fishing effort, and anything else that they’ve got. 5 
 6 

I keep hearing that they’re going back and they’re reviewing the 7 
papers and they’re reviewing the footage on the cameras and I 8 
realize these cameras are dropped and they look at only about a 9 

two-and-a-half-foot radius and to me, are those cameras dropped 10 
in the same places, the same time, the same weather conditions?  11 
Do they know if anyone was fishing on that area where they just 12 
happened to come back and drop that camera again? 13 

 14 
There’s a lot of things and you can’t just point at one thing 15 
and say well, we didn’t count as many gag as we did last time 16 

and so there’s got to be something wrong with the population.  I 17 
think the SSC can look at each one of these things.   18 
 19 
In the discussions, I heard Dr. Crabtree and others mention 20 

practically everything that’s in there and they do fishery 21 
projections.  I want them to use all of the available data, from 22 
2005 through 2007, and come back and give us something. 23 
 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  You admit the biggest difference between the two 25 

motions, which is you’ve dropped red grouper out of this.  26 
That’s the key difference here.  We cannot do this.  We either 27 

have to do both of these things, update both species indices and 28 
look at this fairly across both assessments -- All of the issues 29 
you raise apply equally to both assessments. 30 
 31 

The other thing, Kay, is the video surveys you’re talking about, 32 
that was all carefully looked at and carefully reviewed in 33 
SEDAR.  Nobody just walked in and just made casual decisions.  34 

It was all already looked at.  Even Dr. Kenchington, in his 35 
presentation, said that the SEDAR process is probably one of the 36 
best he’s seen. 37 
 38 

Let’s not lose faith in our whole process because of one 39 
presentation, but I can’t support this motion and frankly, I 40 
don’t think we can proceed if this is where we’re going to go 41 

with it. 42 
 43 
Secondly, Kay, I still have no earthly idea what (b) means and I 44 
don’t think the SSC is going to know what you’re doing with it, 45 

but that’s the key difference here, is red grouper has been 46 
dropped out, even though all of these same issues apply to that 47 
assessment. 48 
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 1 
MS. WILLIAMS:  To that point, I’m not saying that the SEDAR 2 

process doesn’t work.  It’s probably the best that we’ve had, 3 
but there are things that sometimes not always is brought to the 4 
surface. 5 
 6 

I was recently at a king mackerel SEDAR assessment and Bob Zales 7 
can also tell you that this happened.  We were all sitting there 8 
and the people that was working on the indices did not know the 9 

management measures that had taken place.  They were assuming 10 
things by landings and they didn’t have all of the council’s 11 
management measures that restricted the fishermen from fishing. 12 
 13 

We sat there with them for about an hour-and-a-half and Rick 14 
Leard was there and we went through all the management measures 15 
that they were not aware of that was not provided to them.  It’s 16 

not their fault and it was a slip.  In my mind, could that have 17 
happened here?  I don’t know.  Did anyone even think to ask 18 
anyone there when they were at the SEDAR meeting? 19 
 20 

Things get lost at these meetings and this isn’t criticizing our 21 
SEDAR process, because, buddy, they stepped in when they found 22 
that out and they started working on it and so I’m not talking 23 
against the SEDAR process. 24 

 25 
Walter Keithly understands exactly what I’m asking for and so if 26 
you don’t understand it, hopefully he does and he can relay it 27 

as chairman. 28 
 29 
MS. MORRIS:  I, of course, prefer the motion that I developed.  30 

I tried to make sure that the questions were focused and 31 

specific and were things that an SSC meeting could address 32 
between now and June. 33 
 34 

My sense about Kay’s motion, which I’ve seen for the first time 35 
this morning, is that it has a broader scope and it asks more 36 
wide-open questions about the stock assessment and that it would 37 
be more difficult to get clear, crisp answers from the SSC that 38 

would inform the decisions we have to make in June on 30B and so 39 
I, of course, prefer the motion and urge you to vote against the 40 
substitute motion. 41 

 42 
DR. SHIPP:  Julie said the very thing that I was going to say, 43 

but I want to go a little bit further.  I think when we address 44 
all these many issues that we’re losing focus.  The focus that 45 

we need to keep on is the natural mortality issue for the short 46 
term and remember, SEDAR urged us to convene a workshop on 47 
natural mortality. 48 
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 1 
I think, again, depending on what happens with Julie’s motion, I 2 

think before the SSC meets that we should convene that workshop, 3 
including the pop dy people that have been mentioned, as well as 4 
Trevor, if we can get him there, and maybe some others as well, 5 
but to me, that’s the focus and that’s where we need to go.  I 6 

speak against this motion. 7 
 8 
MR. GILL:  Kay, to address Roy’s point that the motion is 9 

invalid because of the absence of red, would you consider 10 
putting red and gag in there? 11 
 12 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Certainly, if that will help the motion pass.  I 13 

addressed gag, because that’s where we felt like there may be 14 
something missing.  That’s why I put gag.  Red is not overfished 15 
and so, to me, by throwing red in there, then that was 16 

increasing the SSC’s time, when we’re focusing on gag. 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s the very point of it, Kay.  You can’t just 19 

re-look at assessments because they show a problem.  We either 20 

have to look at both of them and update them or -- Every issue 21 
that’s been identified, to the best of my knowledge, exists in 22 
both assessments and so you have to look at both of them. 23 
 24 
MS. WILLIAMS:  One question, please.  Dr. Crabtree, when we did 25 

red grouper, did we also do gag at the same time, when we did 26 
the red grouper assessment? 27 

 28 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, they were done in separate SEDARs.  Gag was 29 

done first and then red, but because there were inconsistencies 30 
in the way that certain things were handled in the two 31 

assessments, we pulled together a working group to go back 32 
through there and identify where there were differences between 33 
the assessments and whether there was adequate rationale for 34 

those differences and they assigned the Center to reconcile some 35 
of those and then we reconvened another SEDAR review panel to 36 
look at both assessments, to make sure that they were done 37 
consistently.  That’s why if you’re going to come in and 38 

question one --  39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Go ahead, Mr. Simpson, and we’ll come back 41 

to Dr. Crabtree. 42 
 43 
MR. SIMPSON:  While you’re all working on the technical stuff, 44 

for your information, your Finfish Stock Assessment Panel 45 

members are Harry Blanchet, Mark Fischer, Richard Fulford, 46 
Behzad Mahmoudi, Bob Muller, Deborah Murie, Mike Murphy, Will 47 
Patterson, Kenneth Rose, Mark Van Hoose, and Carl Waters. 48 
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 1 
DR. CRABTREE:  We went to great lengths and efforts and part of 2 

what has delayed us on this was going through that whole 3 
process, to make sure that these assessments are consistent.  4 
There would be no way you could come in and say we have a 5 
problem with natural mortality in gag and not say we have the 6 

same issue with red grouper. 7 
 8 
Look, the real question here, to me, is not the natural 9 

mortality rate anyway.  I think that’s been looked at thoroughly 10 
and I think the natural mortality rate, when you look at it in 11 
the proper context that was used, is pretty close to what Dr. 12 
Kenchington was saying we probably should be using. 13 

 14 
The real issue here is the decline in catches that occurred in 15 
2006 and why did that happen?  Is it because fishing mortality 16 

fell or is it because stock biomass fell?  Getting at the 17 
abundance indices helps us with that. 18 
 19 
That decline occurred in both gag and red grouper and the 20 

amendment we are working on, 30B, addresses both gag and red 21 
grouper and so that’s why we have to look at both of these. 22 
 23 
MS. WILLIAMS:  In hearing that, would you please put “red” in 24 

that motion, indicators of red and gag grouper?  To what Dr. 25 

Shipp was concerned with, as far as getting all of these experts 26 
together to work on the natural mortality, to come up with the 27 

universal -- To me, I thought that’s what we did in the next 28 
motion, but if we didn’t, surely you can make that motion after 29 
this one. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second on the floor.  32 

I think we’ve probably explored this more than adequately.  33 
Let’s vote on it.  The motion is -- This is the second 34 

substitute motion and the Council requests the SSC to consider 35 
and provide advice on: a) changes in biomass, catches, fishing 36 
effort and other indicators of red and gag grouper stock status 37 
during 2005 to 2007; b) fishery projections from 2004 to 2010 or 38 

later, incorporating available data from 2005 to 2007 and 39 
including a range of management alternatives from 2009 onwards, 40 
including a no action alternative; c) alternative methods for 41 

estimating the natural mortality rate of red and gag grouper and 42 
the estimates produced by those methods; d) the sensitivity of 43 
both the September 2007 red and gag grouper assessment and the 44 
fishery projections to the uncertainty in natural mortality rate 45 

indicated by the estimates produced by various methods.  All 46 
those in favor of the motion say aye; all opposed.  The motion 47 
failed. 48 
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 1 

That brings us back to the first substitute motion.  This is the 2 
first substitute motion.  The council requests that the 3 
Southeastern Fisheries Science Center update the fishery 4 
independent and fishery dependent indices for gag grouper and 5 
red grouper used SEDAR-10 and 12 and the council requests that 6 

the SSC interpret these updated indices for recent trends and 7 
current levels of spawning stock biomass and fishing mortality 8 
and advise the council on the extent to which reduced effort 9 

and/or reduced spawning stock biomass are contributing to a 10 
reduction in landings and review the SEDAR-10 and 12 consensus 11 
on natural mortality (M equals 0.15) and advise the council on 12 
appropriate catch levels.  All those in favor of the motion say 13 

aye -- 14 
 15 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have a question. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  All those opposed.  The motion passed. 18 
 19 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Actually, I had a question on the motion.  I 20 

thought we were going to discuss it, but -- We’re actually just 21 
sending this to the Southeast Fisheries Science Center and 22 
that’s it? 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That’s correct. 25 

 26 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Not the SSC?  That’s not what the motion says, 27 

does it? 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  It seems to me like the SSC will be working 30 

-- 31 

 32 
MS. WILLIAMS:  As long as they’re working together. 33 

 34 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That’s my understanding of the motion. 35 

 36 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Before we move on, I would like to make a motion 37 
that this council invite Trevor Kenchington to attend the 38 

meeting, so that if there’s any questions by the SSC or the 39 
Science Center that he’ll be present.  In the past, we’ve 40 

invited him and it worked very well and I see no reason not to 41 

invite him now. 42 
 43 
We invited him to this council and he gave the presentation.  I 44 
wish Clay would have been here, but he wasn’t here and that way, 45 

he’s sitting at the table and if there was some question that 46 
maybe the SSC might have of him or the Science Center might 47 
have, then he would be there to answer it. 48 



 134 

 1 
Now, understanding, just as in the past, he’s not there to 2 

debate, but he’s there to answer questions, and the chairman 3 
would be in charge as to how he is going to interact with that 4 
committee. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second? 7 

 8 
DR. SHIPP:  Second. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a second.  Is there discussion? 11 

 12 
MS. WALKER:  Kay, I’m going to support this motion because I 13 

think it will make industry feel better to have Dr. Kenchington 14 
there and they won’t have to be reading what he says and he’ll 15 
be there.  I am going to support this motion. 16 

 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  Rick, when will this SSC meeting take place?   18 

 19 
DR. LEARD:  Currently, we’ve got it scheduled for I believe it’s 20 

the 28th and 29th of May. 21 
 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  The 28th and 29th? 23 

 24 
DR. LEARD:  I was talking to Bonnie yesterday and we were 25 

thinking about extending it and starting the meeting like on the 26 
27th, at like one, and run it all the way through the 28th and to 27 

the end of the 29th, to make sure that we’ve got enough time to 28 
do that. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion? 31 

 32 
MS. MORRIS:  I understand that we paid for Dr. Kenchington’s 33 

travel costs to attend this meeting and is that right? 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I don’t think so. 36 

 37 
MS. MORRIS:  It seems like the SSC meetings are public meetings 38 

and anybody who wants to attend can attend.  I would hope that 39 
Dr. Kenchington would attend.  It seems like the normal process 40 
is that somebody prepares a written report, if it’s a science 41 

discussion, and then the SSC could review the written report. 42 
 43 
We don’t have a written report from Dr. Kenchington and that may 44 
make it more necessary for him to be there.  We have a 45 

PowerPoint that the SSC could look at, but this -- There’s other 46 
scientists who represent other interests who are population 47 
dynamic fishery scientists that could also be invited to attend 48 
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and discuss these issues with the SSC. 1 
 2 

I think the focus is that we want the SSC to review the things 3 
and update the indices that took place in the previous motion 4 
and I don’t understand why we have to have a special invitation 5 
to a particular scientist who would probably show up anyway as a 6 

member of the public to watch the process and interact with the 7 
SSC. 8 
 9 
MS. CATHY READINGER:  Ms. Morris, Dr. Kenchington was issued a 10 

council-authorized travel expense. 11 
 12 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That was my point.  He was invited here.  In the 13 

past, this is what we’ve done, Julie.  We’ve invited them and 14 
we’ve paid their way and then we’ve also paid the way for them 15 
to attend the SSC.  It’s just a simple common courtesy.  He’s 16 

not making motions and he’s not voting. 17 
 18 
As you said, there wasn’t a written record.  He explained why he 19 
didn’t have a written record, but when he had his PowerPoint up 20 

there, he explained that to everyone.  I think the SSC would 21 
probably feel better having him there.  It would make the 22 
industry also a lot more comfortable.  If we paid his way to 23 
come here, there’s not a whole lot of difference in having him 24 

meet with our SSC. 25 
 26 
MR. PERRET:  Call the question. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second to invite Dr. 29 
Kenchington to the SSC meeting.  All those in favor of the 30 
motion say aye; all opposed.  The motion carries. 31 

 32 
DR. LEARD:  I just wanted to say that -- Like we were talking 33 

about the importance of getting all of the SSC pop dy type 34 

scientists to this meeting, if it’s all right with the council, 35 
since we are not going to have that whole week of public 36 
hearings, which I think is the week before, let me work around 37 
to see if I can get the best time between those two weeks and be 38 

able to try to get all of those folks there. 39 
 40 
Also, if I move it back a week, it won’t be exactly the week 41 

before the council meeting and we’ll be rushing to get a report 42 
written and get it to you before you even get to the council 43 
meeting, if that’s okay. 44 
 45 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The committee also felt that the SEDAR 46 

recommendation to hold a technical workshop on natural mortality 47 
estimation should be implemented.  Roy Crabtree noted that the 48 



 136 

SEDAR Steering Committee is scheduled to meet in May and could 1 
discuss the workshop then. 2 

 3 
The committee recommends, and I so move, that the council 4 
request that the SEDAR Steering Committee consider holding a 5 
workshop on natural mortality as soon as possible. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 8 

discussion? 9 
 10 
MR. GILL:  I guess Bob has a different view here and I’m 11 

certainly a neophyte in natural mortality and its history, but I 12 
understand that this issue has been a long-standing discussion 13 

without final decision for many a year and so I’m a little bit 14 
confused. 15 
 16 

I think we ought to update with a workshop.  I think that’s fine 17 
and I don’t have a problem with that, but I was going to amend 18 
the motion by deleting “as soon as possible”.  I would like to 19 
hear from Bob, but I don’t understand why as soon as possible, 20 

given the long-standing issue, makes any sense.  It will 21 
probably wind up in the same place as the last ones, whatever 22 
they’ve been doing for the last thirty years. 23 
 24 
DR. SHIPP:  Bob, just based on the comments we’ve received from 25 

Clay and Jim Cowen the last couple of days, I’m not sure it will 26 
end up in the same place.   27 

 28 
However, I do tend to agree with you and given the wording of 29 
Julie’s motion, I suspect that convening that workshop could -- 30 
I originally wanted it before the SSC meeting, but considering 31 

Julie’s wording and the charge to the SSC, I guess my preference 32 
now is to wait until after that meeting and see what they come 33 
up with, because natural mortality is one of the primary 34 

charges, and then decide whether an additional workshop is 35 
necessary.  Based on that, I’m going to vote against this motion 36 
and I concur with you. 37 
 38 
MR. GILL:  I don’t know if it’s appropriate at this point, but I 39 
would like to amend the motion by deleting “as soon as 40 
possible”.   41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That will be fine. 43 

 44 
MR. TEEHAN:  I agree with the amendment.  If I remember the 45 

discussions right, Dr. Crabtree suggested that this workshop 46 
probably should include an awful lot of people, possibly from 47 
other countries, and it seems to me that trying to throw 48 
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something together as soon as possible could not be the best 1 
use. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got an amendment to the motion.  All 4 

those in favor of the amendment say aye.  The amendment passed.  5 
Now we have a committee motion. 6 

 7 
MR. SIMPSON:  No problem with the amendment.  In my thinking, it 8 

would be beneficial to have the workshop prior to the SEDAR 9 

review, but could somebody tell me why that wouldn’t be as 10 
advantageous?  Since I’m on the Steering Committee, I would kind 11 
of like to know how to vote when it comes up.  Excuse me, the 12 
SSC meeting.  If it’s not advantageous, then kind of help me.  13 

In May, I would vote for it. 14 
 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  Larry, realistically, you’re not going to be able 16 

to get a meaningful workshop pulled together between now and the 17 
end of May.  To have this work and be of value to us, we’re 18 
going to have to have the right people in.  This isn’t just a 19 
Gulf issue.  I want to see this addressed at least Southeast-20 

wide. 21 
 22 
MR. SIMPSON:  You’re talking quality of product. 23 

 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, because you’ve got to remember that there’s 25 

been a great deal of time spent discussing how to handle natural 26 
mortality and the reality is, and Dr. Shipp alluded to this, is 27 

we’re not handling it now the way we were five or ten years ago.  28 
The Lorenzen shift, I think, is a more realistic way to get at 29 
it, because surely natural mortality changes as a function of 30 
age. 31 

 32 
We have made changes and improvements, but I don’t think we get 33 
anywhere unless we really get the real experts in the world in 34 

on this thing and that’s just not going to happen. 35 
 36 
DR. LEARD:  Just a clarification.  This motion requests that the 37 

SEDAR Steering Committee consider the workshop and so I presume 38 

this is something that we would bring up to the Steering 39 
Committee at their meeting at the CCC meeting the first week in 40 
May, I believe it is? 41 

 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s my understanding and I think we also 43 

discussed in the committee that we would talk about trying to 44 
move up the red grouper, gag, and gray triggerfish assessments a 45 

little earlier in the schedule and then report back to the 46 
council at the June meeting on where we are. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That’s actually addressed in the next motion 1 

here. 2 

 3 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Could the SEDAR Steering Committee, when they 4 

consider, “consider” being the key word, decide not to do this?  5 
I don’t see them doing it, but we’re asking them to consider. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think the SEDAR Steering Committee can do 8 

what they want to do. 9 

 10 
DR. PONWITH:  I’m not a member of the council, but I am the 11 

chair of the SEDAR Steering Committee and I can assure you that 12 
as the chair I will see to it that this recommendation gets due 13 

consideration.  I can’t see the outcome, but I would anticipate 14 
that it would be positive. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think we’re ready to vote on the amended 17 

motion and the amendment was to remove “as soon as possible”.  18 
The motion is now to request that the SEDAR Steering Committee 19 
consider holding a workshop on natural mortality.  All those in 20 

favor say aye; opposed.  The motion carries. 21 
 22 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy Crabtree asked if the SEDAR Steering 23 

Committee should also try to move up the scheduled assessment 24 

updates for red grouper and gag, currently scheduled for mid-25 
2011, and the committee agreed. 26 
 27 

By consensus, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 28 
council request that the SEDAR Steering Committee move up the 29 
scheduling of the red grouper and gag assessment updates. 30 
 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess help me, but can I amend this motion?   32 

 33 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Yes. 34 

 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would like to amend the motion to also add gray 36 
triggerfish for consideration of moving up.  You remember we 37 

talked about this at the January council meeting, when we took 38 

action on 30A, and we were concerned about how far off into the 39 
future the next assessment was.   40 
 41 

I don’t think it was scheduled until 2012 or 2013 and we had the 42 
issue with the TACs would be allowed to increase after three 43 
years and we wanted to try and get an update, to ensure that we 44 
were making progress. 45 

 46 
MS. WALKER:  I just have a question.  We’re asking the Southeast 47 

Fisheries Science Center and the SSC to review all of the 48 
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updated indices and isn’t that basically what’s done in an 1 
update, rather than a full assessment?  Aren’t we going to 2 

already have that? 3 
 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  No.  The indices would be updated in an updated 5 

assessment, but there’s much more that goes into an updated 6 

assessment, namely aging thousands of fish that have been 7 
collected since the last assessment and then constructing new 8 
age/length and age structure of the catch and all that.  There’s 9 

a lot more that goes into updating an assessment than just the 10 
abundance indices. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have an amendment to add gray triggerfish 13 

to the motion. 14 
 15 
MR. GILL:  I apologize for not being in the early part of the 16 

discussion, but have we talked about what the tradeoff here for 17 
doing all these actions might be?  I think we need to know a 18 
little bit about that before we go ahead and vote on it. 19 
 20 
MR. SIMPSON:  I think what’s going to happen is, and Roy and 21 

Bonnie can correct me, but it will probably delay the red drum 22 
assessment, which is probably a good thing, to give us a little 23 
more time to pick up some of these work projects that we’re 24 

currently doing.  That’s one thing. 25 
 26 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think what will happen is the Steering 27 

Committee will talk about what we can move and what would be our 28 
options, if that’s what we wanted to do, and then we would come 29 
back at the June council meeting and say, okay, we can move them 30 
up to here, but you’re going to have to give up these things and 31 

then the council will decide okay. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The council also needs to be aware that 34 

we’re also dealing with the South Atlantic and the Caribbean and 35 
their priorities as well.   36 
 37 
MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  Just for your information, the schedule for 38 

the SEDAR assessment updates between now and 2011, which is the 39 
current date for the gag and red grouper updates, are in 2009, 40 
Gulf red snapper and yellowtail snapper.  In 2010, it’s spiny 41 

lobster and greater amberjack and South Atlantic tilefish and 42 
snowy grouper.  Probably somewhere around there, some of those 43 
would have to be moved off. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have an amendment to add triggerfish.  46 

Let’s vote on the amendment.  All those in favor to add 47 
triggerfish to this motion say aye; opposed.  The motion passes. 48 
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 1 
Now, the amended motion is that the council requests that the 2 

SEDAR Steering Committee move up the scheduling of the red 3 
grouper, gray triggerfish, and gag assessment updates.  All 4 
those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed.  The motion 5 
carries. 6 

 7 

Let’s take about a five-minute rest break.  My intent is to get 8 
through all of our committee reports before noon and so we need 9 

to move on. 10 
 11 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 12 
 13 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ll reconvene.  Go ahead, Ms. Williams. 14 

 15 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The committee had a discussion of incompatible 16 

state regulations in other regions and not only the committee, 17 
but most all of the council members were there.  I think we 18 
heard that discussion and there’s no really no reason for me to 19 
read that.  You’ve got it in front of you and it is available on 20 

the table to the public.   21 
 22 
The same thing for the Analyses of Effort since 2004-2006 23 
Baseline from MRFSS and Public Testimony.  That also applies.  24 

We had that discussion in committee and most all the council 25 
members were there and this discussion is included in the 26 
paperwork, back on the table, if anyone needs to review it. 27 

 28 
That now brings us to Reef Fish Amendment 30B.  We reviewed 29 
those sections of Amendment 30B, Tab B, Number 4, for which the 30 
council had not selected preferred alternatives.  The first one 31 

was Section 2.6.  First, let me ask you this.  We went through 32 
there and we selected our preferreds and rather than going 33 
through all of this, is there anyone that wants to make some 34 

changes?  If there are, speak now, because I would like to move 35 
this as a whole, as far as 30B. 36 
 37 
MR. GILL:  I don’t have my document up yet, but I do have some 38 

changes, Section 2.10 and the other one I think is Section 2.7, 39 
but I’ll have to check that. 40 
 41 
MS. MORRIS:  I wanted to talk about something in 2.9. 42 

 43 
MS. WILLIAMS:  In hearing that, I’m just going to read the 44 

motions.  If you want to change them, we’ll change them.  The 45 

discussions in the document are available to the public and 46 
we’ll move on. 47 
 48 
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The committee recommends, and I so move, that the preferred 1 
alternative for Section 2.6, Action 6 be Alternative 5, with the 2 

following that’s on the board.  You have it in front of you and 3 

the public has it in the paperwork form.  Is there any 4 
discussion? 5 
 6 
MS. MORRIS:  We had public testimony that suggested that in 7 

Alternative 5 that we were setting the annual catch limit too 8 
close to the overfishing limit and that Alternative 4 might be 9 

better and I’m just -- The way we talked about this in 10 
committee, I’m still confused about the difference between 4 and 11 
5 and if somebody who understood it better than I do could 12 
explain it one more time, I would be grateful. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Steve? 15 

 16 
MR. ATRAN:  I think Andy might be able to do a better job than 17 

me, if he’s prepared to explain it. 18 
 19 
MS. MORRIS:  Andy, the specific question is in Alternative 5, is 20 

there really no buffer between annual catch limit and 21 
overfishing limit and in Alternative 4, is there a buffer? 22 
 23 
MR. STRELCHECK:  In Alternative 4, there is a buffer between the 24 

overfishing level and the annual catch limit, but there is -- 25 
The annual catch limit is being set equal to the yield that you 26 
would allow for the fishery, the total allowable catch in that 27 

instance, but it would be based on a three-year average. 28 
 29 
For Alternative 5, you’re correct that there’s no buffer between 30 
your overfishing level and your annual catch limit.  Where there 31 

is a buffer is that you would allow your yield to fluctuate 32 
above or below optimum yield level, up to your annual catch 33 
limit, but if it’s exceeded on a multiyear average, then 34 

accountability measures would have to be implemented. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 37 
additional discussion?  The committee motion is for Section 2.6, 38 

Action 6, that the preferred alternative be Alternative 5:  if 39 
commercial landings, as estimated by the Southeast Fisheries 40 
Science Center, reach or are projected to reach the red grouper, 41 

gag, or shallow-water grouper quota, then the Assistant 42 
Administrator (AA) for Fisheries will file a notification 43 
closing the commercial shallow-water grouper fishery, in 44 
accordance with the application of quota closures specified in 45 

Action 8.  In addition, if despite such a closure, commercial 46 
red grouper, gag, or shallow-water grouper landings exceed the 47 
respective annual catch limits (ACL) specified in Table 6.4, 48 
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then the AA would file a notification maintaining the prior year 1 
red grouper, gag, or shallow-water grouper commercial quota in 2 

the following fishing year.  If recreational landings, as 3 
estimated by the Southeast Fisheries Science Center, following 4 
the conclusion of the fishing year, exceed the red grouper or 5 
gag ACLs specified in Table 6.4, the AA would file a 6 

notification maintaining the prior year red grouper or gag 7 
target catch level.  In addition, the notification would reduce 8 
the length of the recreational shallow-water grouper fishing 9 

season in the following year by the amount necessary to ensure 10 
recreational gag and red grouper landings do not exceed the 11 
recreational target catch level for that fishing year.  12 
Recreational landings will be evaluated relative to the 13 

applicable ACLs as follows: For 2008, only 2008 red grouper and 14 
gag landings will be compared to the ACLs specified for 2008; in 15 
2009, the average of 2008 and 2009 red grouper and gag landings 16 

will be compared to ACLs specified for 2009; in 2010, the 17 
average of 2008 to 2010 red grouper and gag landings will be 18 
compared to ACLs specified for 2010; and in 2011 and subsequent 19 
fishing years, if implemented in a subsequent regulatory 20 

amendment,  a three-year running average of red grouper and gag 21 
recreational landings will be compared to the ACLs specified for 22 
2011 and beyond.  Landings will be evaluated relative to the 23 
applicable ACLs on an annual basis for the years 2008 to 2010.  24 

Target catches, quotas and ACLs would then remain at the 2010 25 
levels unless the values for 2011 to 2013 are implemented in a 26 
subsequent regulatory amendment. 27 

 28 
MR. ATRAN:  Just one thing.  All of these alternatives were 29 

assuming that we were going to get something implemented in 2008 30 
and so when we come back in June, we might move that period from 31 

2008 to 2010 and make it 2009 to 2011. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Steve.  Is there discussion?  All 34 

those in favor of the committee motion say aye; opposed.  The 35 
motion carries. 36 
 37 
MS. WILLIAMS:  For those of you that have your books so you can 38 

follow along, we’re in Tab B, Section 2.10, Action 10, page 79, 39 
Alternatives to Reduce Discard Mortality of Grouper.   Steve 40 
Atran noted that the Reef Fish AP recommended that the size 41 

limit for red grouper only be reduced to sixteen inches and that 42 
gag, black grouper, yellowfin grouper and scamp remain at their 43 
current size limits.   44 
 45 

Julie Morris made a motion to make the preferred alternative 46 
3(b)(i), sixteen-inch size limit for all five species, applied 47 
to the shallow-water grouper commercial fishery.  However, the 48 
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motion failed for lack of a second. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there any motions relative to 2.10? 3 

 4 
MR. GILL:  Give me a minute here.   5 

 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Let me go back to Ms. Morris.  You had a 7 

comment on 2.7, I think? 8 
 9 
MS. MORRIS:  2.9.  I wanted to talk about 2.9, but if you 10 

wouldn’t mind going back to 2.9 when we’re done with 2.10. 11 
 12 
MR. GILL:  I apologize for the delay.  Julie did make that 13 

motion for sixteen inches for grouper and it did not pass and 14 
part of the concern on some parts were the impact on filling the 15 
quota early. 16 

 17 
Roy has mentioned numerous times that the discard mortality 18 
problem is in the longline industry and that’s how we got to 19 
Sub-Options (i) and (ii).  I think it would be prudent to 20 
consider addressing that, just not as rapidly as Ms. Morris.  I 21 
move the preferred alternative be Alternative 3(a)(i). 22 

 23 
MS. MORRIS:  Second. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a second. 26 

 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  Bob, you’re moving that we go to eighteen inches 28 

for black, gag, red, and yellowfin, all of those, or are you 29 
moving that we go to eighteen inches for red?  I think I could 30 
support going to eighteen inches for red grouper, but I’m not 31 

sure we want to do that for all of them, because then you’re 32 
going to have some pretty wide issues. 33 
 34 
MR. GILL:  I would like to change that motion, if I could, in 35 
concurrence with Roy.  It should be eighteen inches for red 36 
grouper, Sub-Option (i). 37 

 38 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second.  Is there 39 

additional discussion?   40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll support the motion.  I’ve brought this up 42 

many times.  I think it’s just ridiculous to have these size 43 
limits on red grouper in the longline fishery and I think it’s 44 
just hurting us and I know there are issues with marketing and 45 

prices and all sorts of things that complicate this and so I 46 
think this is a step in the right direction and I’ll support it. 47 
 48 



 144 

I think we need to watch this carefully and once we get a year 1 
or so under our belts, come back in and take a look at what 2 

happened and give some thought to is eighteen low enough or do 3 
we need to look at it some more, but I think it is a step in the 4 
right direction and I suppose if the only way to bring this 5 
about is to apply it across the whole commercial sector, then 6 

I’m willing at this time to go down that path, because I think 7 
the benefits of lowering it in the longline sector are worth it 8 
and so I’ll support the motion. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Other discussion?  We have a motion and a 11 

second.   12 
 13 

MR. RIECHERS:  I just want a point of clarification.  Are we 14 

creating a new option, guys?  Let’s just make sure we understand 15 
what we’re doing here.  Are you removing language from an old 16 

option to make it the new option? 17 
 18 
MR. ATRAN:  Mr. Chairman, we’ll put this in as a new option, as 19 

a new preferred option, unless there’s any objection from the 20 

council. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there objection?  The motion is in 23 
Section 2.10 to add a new preferred alternative.  The 24 

alternative would be to reduce the minimum size limit for 25 
commercial shallow water grouper species that currently have a 26 
size limit to: Option (a): eighteen-inches total length for red 27 

grouper.  This lower minimum size limit would apply to the Sub-28 
Option (i):  shallow-water grouper commercial fishery. 29 

 30 
MR. GILL:  Given that it’s a new option, I would recommend that 31 

we call that Option (e). 32 

 33 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  It would be Option (e).  Is there any 34 

objection?  All of those in favor of the motion say aye; 35 
opposed.  The motion carries.  Ms. Williams, are you going to go 36 

back to 2.9? 37 
 38 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  2.9, Action 9, Recreational 39 

Harvest of Gag and Red Grouper, in your book that’s on page 61 40 
and the alternatives are on page 72, because it had a preferred.  41 

The committee just went with the preferreds that were in this 42 
section and so I believe someone may want to change that 43 
preferred. 44 
 45 
MS. MORRIS:  I brought this up in committee and I want to bring 46 

it up again in full council.  It seems like we are waiting for 47 
the SSC to give us some guidance on how much effort has dropped 48 
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and how much effort drops are based on differences in spawning 1 
stock biomass and how much they’re real drops in effort. 2 

 3 
This preferred alternative was chosen in order to accomplish a 4 
45 percent reduction in gag harvest in the recreational sector 5 
and since there’s so much uncertainty at this point about how 6 

much of a reduction our management actions need to accomplish to 7 
complement whatever effort reduction has already happened, I 8 
would suggest that we not indicate a preferred alternative in 9 
Action 9 at this point, until we hear back from the SSC.  My 10 
motion would be to not indicate a preferred alternative in 11 
Action 9. 12 
 13 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second? 14 

 15 
MR. RIECHERS:  I’ll second. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second and is there 18 
discussion?  The motion is in Section 2.9, to not indicate a 19 
preferred alternative for Action 9.  All those in favor of the 20 

motion say aye; opposed.  The motion carries. 21 
 22 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Section 2.11, Action 11, page 86, Creation of 23 

Marine Reserves, Bobbi Walker made a motion to make the 24 

preferred alternative Number 1, no action.  Julie Morris made a 25 
substitute motion to make the preferred alternative 2(a), to 26 
establish Snyder Ridge as a new reserve.   27 

 28 
She indicated that this was an area where Dr. Chris Koenig had 29 
evidence of gag spawning and the public statements included a 30 
letter signed by twenty fishermen who supported the new reserve 31 

and continuation of the Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps 32 
reserves.   33 
 34 

However, other committee members felt that no new marine 35 
reserves should be established until there is conclusive 36 
evidence that they work.  The substitute motion failed by a vote 37 
of two to four and the original motion for no action passed. 38 

 39 
The committee recommends, and I so move, that the preferred 40 
alternative for Section 2.11, Action 11 be Alternative 1, no 41 

action, do not create any additional marine reserves or closed 42 
areas that prohibit fishing for grouper and other reef fish. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion. 45 

 46 
MR. GILL:  Kay, I did have that alternative Section 2.8 that I 47 

would like to make a comment on too, before we get too far. 48 
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 1 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Bob, I’m strictly going by the committee motions, 2 

because we had accepted all of the preferreds and we were only 3 
working on the preferreds, but I’ll open my book and I’ll start 4 
going through them. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there discussion of the committee motion? 7 

 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would like -- We heard testimony, from some 9 

folks, at least, yesterday about the wisdom of not fishing on 10 
spawning aggregations and we added an alternative in that I 11 
think Kay comes to next to allow for a seasonal closure of some 12 
of these. 13 

 14 
I think there might be some benefit from looking at a January 15 
through April closure of Snyder Ridge and the Edges and I wonder 16 

if anyone else has interest in some more discussion of that at 17 
this time.  We’ve just heard this for years and years, that 18 
fishing on these gag when they’re aggregated creates problems. 19 
 20 
MR. GILL:  Roy, I agree.  However, I think the motion as written 21 

in the minutes didn’t accurately reflect what we were doing and 22 
the concept was to consider seasonal closures in the forty-23 
fathom break area and it didn’t include or exclude any of them, 24 

but it wasn’t to create new reserve areas.  It was to include 25 
whatever were appropriate areas, without defining what they 26 
were.  That would include your suggestion.  However, the 27 

document does not reflect that intent. 28 
 29 
MS. MORRIS:  What we did in committee, and it’s the next motion 30 

in the committee report, is suggest to the full council that new 31 

sub-alternatives be added to the alternatives that address 32 
Snyder Ridge and the Edges that would provide for a seasonal 33 
time and area closure of those areas during the spawning season, 34 

January through April. 35 
 36 
I think, Dr. Crabtree, is that we might instead want the 37 
preferred alternative to be a seasonal January through April 38 

closure of the areas described in this action as Snyder Ridge 39 
and the Edges and is that right? 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes and I think at least what I intended to do in 42 

committee was -- You see below the Alternative 2, Option A and 43 
B, and then you have an Option i and an Option ii.  I guess what 44 
I was doing was adding an Option iii, which would be to close 45 

them January through April.  I think that’s what we did in 46 
committee and does that seem correct? 47 
 48 
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Yes, that’s the idea I’m floating, is there interest in 1 
establishing a preferred alternative of Alternative 2A and B, 2 

closed during January through April? 3 
 4 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m going to move that there be a substitute motion 5 
that the preferred alternative be Alternative 2, Option A and 6 

Option B, with a sub-option iii, all fishing prohibited January 7 
through April. 8 
 9 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do I have a second? 10 

 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll second it. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second.  Is there 14 

discussion? 15 
 16 
MR. ATRAN:  If you look at the map on page 94, Snyder Ridge is 17 

actually a subset of the Edges and so you might just want to do 18 
it for the Edges alone, because Snyder Ridge, except for a 19 
little corner of it, is already encompassed in there. 20 

 21 
MR. TEEHAN:  There was also discussion and some public testimony 22 

about a larger area along the forty-fathom break and I don’t 23 
think we ever really established what that area would be, but 24 

I’m just throwing this out for consideration.  Do we consider 25 
the Snyder Ridge and the Edges to accomplish what maybe a larger 26 
forty-fathom break seasonal closure would do? 27 

 28 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know, Bill.  I’ve heard talk about a 29 

larger area on the forty-fathom break, but I haven’t seen 30 
anybody actually draw it and you would have to -- The forty-31 

fathom break goes around the whole Gulf of Mexico, I guess. 32 
 33 
I would agree with Steve.  In looking at the map, if Julie 34 

wanted to modify her motion, it looks like just doing the Edges 35 
would be what we really wanted to do and I would support that 36 
change, if Julie wanted to do that. 37 
 38 

Bill, if you’re interested in drawing a larger forty-fathom 39 
area, you could do that.  I’m just not sure where to put the 40 
northern end and the southern end and this one is in here and 41 

I’ve heard about spawning activity in the Edges for some time 42 
and so it might be a good start. 43 
 44 
MR. ATRAN:  I believe when people are talking about the larger 45 

area that they’re talking about, the map that’s on page 96 that 46 
was produced by Dr. Chris Koenig, as a shaded area centered on 47 
the forty-fathom break and just looking at it, eyeballing it, it 48 
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looks like it’s roughly the area between what’s currently 1 
Steamboat Lumps and Madison-Swanson, just set up a forty-fathom 2 

break area bordered about maybe five or ten miles on either 3 
side. 4 
 5 
That’s what Dr. Koenig defined as the dominant spawning grounds 6 

for gag.  Now, I had talked to him at some time in the past 7 
about that.  That’s not 100 percent of the gag spawning area and 8 
I couldn’t pin him down on what percentage it is, but it’s just 9 

the dominant area. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and -- 12 

 13 
MS. MORRIS:  You can eliminate the Snyder Ridge and keep the 14 
Edges and so it’s Option B and not Option A. 15 
 16 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is this the way you want the motion to read? 17 

 18 
MS. MORRIS:  Then it should be new Option iii and all fishing 19 
prohibited January through April and all fishing May through 20 

December. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second and is there 23 

additional discussion? 24 

 25 
MR. TEEHAN:  I presume that we’re going to get some analysis on 26 

whether this closure is going to buy us anything, like an 27 

extended recreational season. 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’ll analyze it the best that we can.  I suspect 30 

there’s very little recreational fishing compared to the overall 31 

levels of recreational fishing.  I doubt there’s that much out 32 
there and I don’t think we have any data to allow us to 33 
determine how much recreational fishing is out there. 34 

 35 
I’m working on the assumption that most of the fishing going on 36 
out there are commercial vessels.  We’re talking about a pretty 37 
tough time of year, number one, and it’s a fair ways out.  I’m 38 

sure there are some recreational folks who go out there, but I 39 
don’t know, Andy, if we have any data that would really let us 40 
look at it. 41 

 42 
I don’t know if we’ll be able to calculate that or not, but 43 
certainly we have a lot of reason to believe that fishing on 44 
spawning aggregations disrupts spawning and those types of 45 

things and then the other benefit I see from this is if we’re 46 
left with fairly low gag quotas in the commercial fishery, to 47 
the extent this gets them to focus more on red grouper and less 48 
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on gag, it might keep the season from going a little bit longer 1 
before they get a closure from it. 2 

 3 
MR. GILL:  I support the intent of this motion, but I’m uneasy 4 

the way we’re handling it and that is that we’re calling it a 5 
new marine reserve and in reality, all we’re doing is closing an 6 

area for a portion of the year and that’s all the action is 7 
intended to take. 8 
 9 
MS. MORRIS:  I would be happy to address that in the motion.  10 
Instead, it would be establish a seasonal closed area to protect 11 
gag grouper spawning aggregations. 12 
 13 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Julie, in what you’re doing, the committee had 14 

another motion, with sub-alternatives to establish new reserve 15 
areas as seasonal closures January through April.  You’re not -- 16 

Are you still considering that, too?  What you’re doing, is that 17 
going to take the place of the other one? 18 
 19 
MS. MORRIS:  What I’m trying to do is hopscotch over the 20 

preferred alternative being no action and incorporate the intent 21 
of the next motion about adding sub-options for a seasonal 22 
closed area and making that a preferred, choosing the Edges and 23 
making that a preferred alternative, as a seasonal closure. 24 

 25 
MS. WALKER:  Dr. Crabtree, when Mr. Teehan asked you if it could 26 

extend seasons or anything like that, the first thing you said 27 

was you would analyze it.  I guess what I want to ask you now is 28 
have we gotten or have the fishermen gotten any benefits from 29 
the Madison-Swanson closed area that was done to protect gag 30 
spawning aggregations?  Is there a way to measure for that? 31 

 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m not sure that we have a way to measure for 33 

that.  That would be part of the problem.  One thing we could do 34 

is see what the public comment is and how many people we hear 35 
from about this, who say they’re going to be affected from it.  36 
Maybe that would give us some idea, but the problem with the 37 
recreational data is it’s not spatially explicit and so you 38 

don’t really know where people caught their fish. 39 
 40 
I don’t think we have any way to calculate how many recreational 41 

fishermen actually fish in this area.  With the commercial 42 
fishermen, with VMS, we do and before that, we had logbooks.  43 
That’s kind of the difficulty. 44 
 45 

Now, we’ve heard some evidence, I guess, that Madison-Swanson 46 
has accomplished some things, maybe, in terms of protecting 47 
males, but we’ve had enforcement problems and now I think the 48 
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VMS requirement that just went into place last year is going to 1 
help a lot with enforcement. 2 

 3 
Beyond that, I’m not sure how to quantify any benefits from it 4 
and while I have the floor, Julie, what about -- It seems to me 5 
what we’re doing here is broader than just gag and I’m guessing 6 
there’s scamp and a number of other -- I would suggest maybe 7 
instead of “gag” that we say “grouper”. 8 

 9 
MS. MORRIS:  That’s fine. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion on the 12 

motion? 13 

 14 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, just to your discussion, you said that we 15 

really don’t know where the recreational industry fished, but we 16 

do because of the commercial because of the VMS and the pings 17 
and logbooks, but the logbooks give you a general I fished in 18 
ten, twelve, thirteen, whatever. 19 
 20 

However, the VMS gives you actual pretty much the locations and 21 
once again, we told those fishermen -- I’m all for protecting 22 
spawning aggregation if we know in fact that that’s where it 23 
occurs, but it is actually a violation for us to put up, on the 24 

board or anywhere else, anything about their tracking on their 25 
locations where they fish using VMS. 26 
 27 

We told them that that was going to be locked up in a room and 28 
nobody could see it.  Now, true, it’s not the point, but it’s a 29 
general area that we’ve been showing and that is wrong and I’m 30 
sure you’re going to hear about it after this meeting. 31 

 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  Kay, we never promised them that it would be 33 

locked up in a room and no one could see it.  Staff in the 34 

Fisheries Service is going to see it, but it is confidential 35 
data and it’s not going to be released and anything we do show 36 
will be aggregated and broad enough that it doesn’t give up any 37 
specific locations. 38 

 39 
I think what you’ve got to look at here is even in the 40 
commercial fishery, we can calculate how many trips were in this 41 

area, but that doesn’t mean that you’re going to get a landings 42 
reduction, because obviously those trips are still going to 43 
occur.  You’re just moving them outside of that area. 44 
 45 

I don’t think you’re going to get any reduction in landings from 46 
doing this and I don’t know that you’re going to get any 47 
reductions in fishing mortality.  Maybe you do, if it’s much 48 
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more efficient to fish on the aggregations. 1 
 2 

The reason you’re doing this, if you decide to do this, is 3 
because of the benefits you believe in allowing these fish to 4 
spawn undisturbed and that -- You’re not going to be able to 5 
really quantify what that benefit is, but if it truly is 6 

beneficial and it allows for more spawning and more egg 7 
production, then we may see better recruitment down the road. 8 
 9 

I don’t think any of these relatively small area closures are 10 
going to get you any reduction in landings, because I think 11 
you’re just moving the effort somewhere else. 12 
 13 
MR. ATRAN:  Just for your information, the scamp spawning season 14 

is March, April, and May.  If you really want to include scamp 15 
in this, you might want to extend the closed season to May. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  If not, 18 
let’s vote on this motion and move on.  The motion is the 19 
substitute motion for Section 2.11 that the Preferred 20 

Alternative be 2(b)(iii), Establish a seasonal closed area to 21 
protect grouper spawning aggregations: Option B, the Edges 22 
forty-fathom contour reserve, at approximately 390 square 23 
nautical miles.  The boundaries are: Northwest, 28 degrees, 55 24 

minutes North and 85 degrees, 16 minutes West; Northeast, 28 25 
degrees, 51 minutes North, 85 degrees, 04 minutes West; 26 
Southwest, 28 degrees, 14 minutes North, 84 degrees, 54 minutes 27 

West; Southeast, 28 degrees, 14 minutes North, 84 degrees, 42 28 
minutes West.  New Option (iii) is all fishing prohibited 29 
January through April and all fishing allowed May through 30 
December.  That’s the substitute motion.  All those in favor of 31 

the motion say aye; opposed.  The motion carries. 32 
 33 
MR. TEEHAN:  This question is for either Rick or Steve.  Is it 34 

appropriate to have -- This is in an action that’s entitled 35 
“Creation of Marine Reserves” and is this alternative 36 
appropriate to be in this action or should -- 37 
 38 
DR. LEARD:  I was kind of thinking a little bit ago about maybe 39 

splitting these actions into one dealing with marine reserves, 40 
which would be like the Madison-Swanson, and one being 41 

seasonally closed areas, but I presume that based on what you’ve 42 
done, Steve and the IPT can kind of craft it around to where it 43 
looks a little cleaner, to where you still have the options of 44 
having bonafide marine reserves and then you also have the 45 

options of having seasonal closures.  I think we can fix that at 46 
a staff level. 47 
 48 
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MR. ATRAN:  I think maybe if we just re-title this to “Time/Area 1 

Closures” that that would be a little bit more encompassing and 2 

get away from talking about marine reserves, which seem to infer 3 
no-take areas. 4 
 5 
MS. MORRIS:  Is that your suggestion, Steve?  We can just re-6 

title Action 11 “Creation of Marine Reserves or Seasonally 7 
Closed Areas”. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Ms. Williams, are we going to go 10 

back to 2.8? 11 
 12 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes, we are.  I have found it in the book, like I 13 

said.  We did not discuss this in committee and so was strictly 14 
going by the committee report.  2.8 is on page 54 in the 15 
document, Application of Quota Closures, and your alternatives 16 

are listed on page 54.  The preferred was Alternative 3, from a 17 
previous time. 18 
 19 
MR. GILL:  Kay, I apologize for the confusion.  I had raised my 20 

hand relative to this issue and I don’t want to introduce any 21 
new alternatives, but you may recollect that there’s been some 22 
discussion that there have been suggestions on alternatives here 23 
that may be worthwhile and Andy has spent a fair amount of time 24 

working on some of those, from industry and Bill and myself. 25 
 26 
Unfortunately, we haven’t had the opportunity to present them to 27 
the committee or council at this point.  I would like to make a 28 
motion that we request NMFS to continue looking at alternatives 29 
to Action 8, in addition to those that already exist, and bring 30 
back their results in the June meeting. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second? 33 

 34 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Second. 35 

 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second.  Is there 37 

discussion?   38 

 39 
MR. GILL:  One of the items were that we had talked about trip 40 

limits, for example, at the January meeting.  I tried to cram 41 

something in at the end, not well done, and you all weren’t 42 
interested. 43 
 44 
Andy has done quite an extensive analysis on variations on that 45 

and it’s thoughts like that, that perhaps there’s something 46 
that’s better, because there’s problems with Preferred 47 
Alternative 3 and there’s probably going to be problems with any 48 
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option that we come up with, but I think it’s worthwhile, while 1 
we have the time, to go ahead and ask if NMFS would do some more 2 

work and maybe folks have some more better ideas and we can get 3 
a more fully fleshed out portion in Action 8 and discuss it at 4 
the June meeting. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  Is there discussion?  7 
We have a motion.  The motion is in Section 2.8 to request that 8 
NMFS continue to develop alternatives for Action 8, in addition 9 

to those already included, and provide them at the June council 10 
meeting.  All those in favor say aye; opposed.  The motion 11 
carries. 12 
 13 

MS. WILLIAMS:  That now brings us back to the committee report 14 

and you may have already taken care of this, but I will read it 15 
into the record.  Bob Gill brought up a suggested additional 16 

alternative to establish seasonal area closures along the forty-17 
fathom contour during gag spawning season, January through 18 
April.   19 
 20 

Andy Strelcheck put up a map of the west Florida Shelf, showing 21 
commercial fishing vessel locations over time for 200 vessels 22 
based on VMS pings, with an overlay of the Edges marine reserve 23 
alternative.  There did not seem to be any correlation between 24 

the concentration of pings and the Edges.  However, some 25 
committee members felt that a seasonal rather than year round 26 
reserve should be considered in the alternatives. 27 

 28 
The committee recommends, and I so move, that in Section 2.11, 29 
Alternatives 2, 3 and 4 have sub-alternatives added to establish 30 
new reserve areas as seasonal closures January through April. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The chair would declare this to be a moot 33 
issue. 34 

 35 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I thought so too and thank you.  Section 2.12, 36 

Action 12, page 92, Duration of Marine Reserves, committee 37 
members expressed support for keeping the Madison-Swanson and 38 

Steamboat Lumps marine reserves in place until there was enough 39 
evidence to take action to reopen them.  An indefinite 40 
reauthorization would make it unnecessary to periodically have a 41 

new amendment to continue the reserves.   42 
 43 
The committee recommends, and I so move, that in Section 2.12, 44 
Action 12, that the preferred alternative be Alternative 1, no 45 

action. Reserves created under Action 11 will be monitored for 46 
effectiveness, and will remain in effect unless terminated in a 47 
subsequent amendment.  A.) The Madison-Swanson and Steamboat 48 
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Lumps reserves will also remain in effect unless terminated in a 1 
subsequent amendment. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Is there any 4 

discussion?   5 
 6 

MR. ATRAN:  When the committee made this motion, their previous 7 

recommendation had been not to establish any new reserves or 8 
area closures and so I believe the intent was to apply this 9 

motion only to the existing Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps, 10 
in which case we might need a separate motion, in case we do 11 
create this area seasonal closure that you’ve been talking 12 
about. 13 

 14 
MR. RIECHERS:  Actually, I think the committee motion, 1A, is 15 

generic in saying “reserves” and it refers back to any that were 16 

created under Action 11 and so I think we’re covered, Steve. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  I think we’re 19 
covered as well in that.  The motion is that in Section 2.12, 20 

Action 12, that the preferred alternative be Alternative 1, no 21 
action. Reserves created under Action 11 will be monitored for 22 
effectiveness, and will remain in effect unless terminated in a 23 
subsequent amendment.  Sub-Option A is the Madison-Swanson and 24 

Steamboat Lumps reserves will also remain in effect unless 25 
terminated in a subsequent amendment.  It’s a committee motion.  26 
All those in favor say aye; all those opposed.  The motion 27 

carries. 28 
 29 
MS. WILLIAMS:  After making the above motion, some committee 30 

members felt that it was unclear that the alternative could be 31 

applied to the Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps reserves 32 
without creating a new reserve and requested that staff 33 
restructure the alternatives so that the reauthorization of 34 

Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps would be a separate 35 
alternative. 36 
 37 
Following review of the alternatives, Shepherd Grimes and Roy 38 

Crabtree indicated that they would request editorial revisions 39 
for the IPT to make on the discussion regarding Action 5, gag 40 
and red grouper allocations, on discussions pertaining to multi-41 

species fisheries, and on rationale for alternatives that would 42 
reduce the recreational bag limit on deep water grouper.   43 
 44 
Robin Riechers objected to giving the IPT carte blanch editorial 45 

authority and asked that the IPT come back with a strike-through 46 
document so that the council could see what changes were made.  47 
Bob Gill noted that in Action 4, Red Grouper TAC, the TACs under 48 
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Alternatives 2, OY, and 3, MSY, were very close and he 1 
questioned whether they were statistically different.  He 2 

requested that the SEFSC provide the uncertainty levels 3 
associated with the red grouper TAC alternatives.  4 
 5 
That pretty much takes us, Mr. Chairman, through all of the 6 

actions.  However, for the sake of the council, there is an 7 
Action 13 on page 99 that has a preferred, if anyone would like 8 
to change that one. 9 

 10 
The preferred reads that all vessels with federal commercial or 11 
charter reef fish permits must comply with the more restrictive 12 
of state or federal regulations when fishing in state waters. 13 

 14 
MR. GILL:  This isn’t on that specific action, but relative to 15 

my request of the Science Center for uncertainty levels 16 

associated with the TACs that are in Action 4, I did not make 17 
that a motion and the question I would ask is would it be 18 
appropriate or desirable to do so or are we okay as we are? 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I would direct that to NMFS staff. 21 

 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know that the statistically different is 23 

going to get you anywhere.  The real difference between the 24 

situation at MSY and at OY is that the fishing mortality rates 25 
are different and the equilibrium biomass under those situations 26 
are different and I would have to look back in there, but I 27 

guess these TACs you’re talking about are equilibrium TACs, 28 
which are usually only -- Typically, at equilibrium, OY would be 29 
something like 94 percent of MSY.  Is that getting at what 30 
you’re asking, Bob?  31 

 32 
MR. GILL:  I just have great difficulties in believing that we 33 

can discern a less than 2 percent difference in TAC numbers 34 

between OY and MSY.  It seems to me that functionally they’re 35 
the same number and I think it’s 150,000 pounds. 36 
 37 
DR. CRABTREE:  Right, but that’s not -- Why is that an issue is 38 

my question. 39 
 40 
MR. GILL:  For example, one is the validity of the numbers 41 

themselves.  The landings are within 10 or 15 percent, if you 42 
believe that portion of it.  It makes me question whether these 43 
TACs are that much tighter than the landings data going into it. 44 
 45 

The other factor is it seems to me there’s implications that if 46 
we’re that close to MSY and we put these management measures 47 
into effect, that unless biomass goes up a bunch, that’s where 48 
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we’re going to be for a long period of time and that has 1 
implications for both the management actions and stakeholders. 2 

 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  Your whole issue with red grouper of increasing 4 

the TAC in the document is predicated on the assumption that the 5 
biomass is above the MSY level and is at the biomass associated 6 

with optimal yield. 7 
 8 
If you have evidence that the biomass isn’t there, then your 9 

rationale for raising the TAC evaporates, because that’s the 10 
only reason you have to raise the TAC.  Remember that you’re 11 
fishing -- In theory on this, we’re fishing at FOY, which is 75 12 
percent of FMSY, and the biomass in the water is the biomass 13 

associated with OY, which is a lot more fish than just at MSY. 14 
 15 
You can fish at a lower rate, but with a higher biomass, you 16 

catch very close to the same amount of fish.  That’s really the 17 
benefit of fishing at FOY.  You have that cushion against 18 
overfishing, but you really give up very little in terms of the 19 
yield and so that’s part of the whole strategy of doing it. 20 

 21 
This is red grouper and so it is an equilibrium estimate.  If 22 
you don’t believe that the biomass is higher than MSY now, you 23 
shouldn’t increase the TAC to begin with, because it’s probably 24 

going to lead you to an overfishing situation, or at least 25 
fishing above your target level, if you catch that increased 26 
TAC.  Does that explain it? 27 

 28 
MR. GILL:  I’ll discuss this all with you later. 29 

 30 
MS. WALKER:  I would like to make a motion, if I get a second.  31 

Under Action 13, Federal Regulatory Compliance, I move that 32 
Alternative 1 be the preferred alternative. 33 
 34 

MR. HEATH:  Second. 35 

 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second. 37 

 38 
MS. WALKER:  Do you want me to give my rationale? 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Yes, please. 41 

 42 
MS. WALKER:  If you’ll look on page 102, federally permitted 43 

commercial vessels would also be placed at a disadvantage 44 
against non-federally permitted vessels when fishing in state 45 

waters.  It also gives rise to certain complications regarding 46 
the ability of some vessels to compete with other vessels in 47 
state waters and it would for charterboats, because those 48 
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federally permitted charterboats, if the state waters don’t 1 
close, they would be affected. 2 

 3 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have a question for Roy.  For some reason, I 4 

thought if you had a federal reef fish permit that you weren’t 5 
allowed to fish in state waters when the EEZ was closed anyway 6 

and is that only to red snapper? 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  For red snapper, the EEZ is never closed.  The 9 

red snapper permitted vessels have to comply with the rules of 10 
the red snapper program, regardless of where they’re fishing.  11 
Shepherd would have to help me on the other one.   12 
 13 

Shepherd, the one month February 15 to March 15 closure of 14 
grouper, red grouper and black grouper and gag, does that 15 
closure apply to commercially permitted vessels regardless of 16 

where the fish are caught?  I know some of our commercial 17 
closures have that language and I don’t know if that specific 18 
one does or does not. 19 
 20 
MR. GRIMES:  I can tell you in just a minute if it does, but I 21 

know when we went back and looked -- We were talking about this 22 
originally and the public brought up the discriminatory impacts 23 
and I put together a list of regulatory provisions that we have 24 

now which impose requirements on commercial permit holders, 25 
regardless of where they fish, and we’ve got a bunch of them. 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  Kay, this would have no impact on the red snapper 28 

vessels at all, because they already have to comply. 29 
 30 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Right, Roy, and I agree, but in Bobbi’s 31 

explanation of this motion, she related to that if we went to 32 
the other one, then it would also apply to commercial.  My 33 
question really was is that the case?  I know that there’s a lot 34 

of language out there and laws and I don’t think they’re allowed 35 
to fish in state waters during a closure anyway, but I don’t 36 
know that.  For me to vote on this motion, I need some 37 
information. 38 

 39 
DR. CRABTREE:  Mr. Chairman, I would suggest that Shepherd find 40 

his list and let’s try to get some of that information into the 41 

document by the next meeting, in terms of what currently on the 42 
book applies to federal vessels, commercial, as to where fish 43 
can be caught, and expand that part of the document. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Would it be appropriate to move forward with 46 

the document as it is and add this for discussion at the June 47 
council meeting?  I think that would be an appropriate TAC for 48 
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us to take at this time.  We do have a motion that we have to 1 
consider.  Is there additional discussion?  We’ve discussed this 2 

fairly adequately, I would think. 3 
 4 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have just one comment.  If the information 5 

isn’t before us, we’re not supposed to pick preferreds, on 6 

things that we do not know about. 7 
 8 
MS. WALKER:  This is no action, Kay. 9 

 10 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I know, but I was just relating to this up here 11 

and you say it’s no action, but I still -- Okay. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second.  The motion 14 
is in Section 2.13 that the preferred alternative be Alternative 15 
1, no action, all vessels with federal commercial or charter 16 

reef fish permits are subject to applicable federal reef fish 17 
regulations when fishing in the EEZ and are subject to 18 
applicable state reef fish regulations when fishing in state 19 
waters.  All those in favor of the motion raise your hand; those 20 

opposed.  I’m opposed to the motion.  The motion fails seven to 21 
seven.  We’ll have additional information before us at the June 22 

meeting and we can revisit this issue. 23 
 24 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The Report of the Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper 25 

AP, Tab B, Number 15, Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper AP 26 
Chairman, Glenn Martin, presented the panel’s interim report 27 

after three meetings, focusing on the twenty-seven 28 
recommendations made by the panel: to lengthen the current red 29 
snapper season, three recommendations; implement other 30 
management ideas, seven recommendations; reduce bycatch 31 

mortality, four recommendations; improve recreational fishery 32 
data collection, nine recommendations; improve enforcement and 33 
education, two recommendations; address stock enhancement 34 

through artificial reefs and stocking program, one 35 
recommendation; and a recommendation to have the council give 36 
more credence to the advice given by advisory panels.   37 
 38 

Steven Atran added that the panel had also developed a set of 39 
eleven objectives for recreational fishery management.  Mr. 40 
Martin expressed his hope that the council would continue the ad 41 

hoc panel and that it would use the panel in developing how to 42 
implement any of the recommendations that the council chose to 43 
pursue.   44 
 45 

Julie Morris identified ten recommendations that she felt the 46 
panel should explore further.  You have those in front of you 47 
and so you can read them, but the committee recommendation, and 48 
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I so move, is that the council request that the Ad Hoc 1 
Recreational Red Snapper AP meet again to discuss the following 2 

recommendations from their report:  6, 7, 8, 9, 15, 16, 17, 18, 3 
21, 23.  The motion carried by consensus. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there discussion? 6 

 7 
MS. MORRIS:  My recollection is that I made a motion like that, 8 

but that the committee did not vote on it and there was not even 9 

consensus on it.  It seems like what happened was that we were 10 
running out of steam and it was the end of the day and I offered 11 
to develop a smoother, better organized proposal for the full 12 
council to consider. 13 

 14 
I’ve done that, but I don’t think the committee report reflects 15 
what actually happened at the end of the committee meeting.  I’m 16 

not sure we have a committee motion, actually.  If you accept -- 17 
If the rest of the committee agrees with that, we could just 18 
take the committee motion off the board.  Hopefully this was 19 
handed out to everybody sometime yesterday.  It’s my attempt -- 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Ms. Morris, hold up just a minute.  Does the 22 

committee agree? 23 
 24 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I agree to most of it.  I think we all did agree 25 

that they would meet, but as far as what they would be 26 
addressing, then I do know that Julie was going to work on that 27 

overnight and bring something back to this committee. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Julie, go ahead. 30 

 31 
MS. MORRIS:  I came up with this sheet that’s a handout and I 32 

tried to reorganize.  What I attempted to do here was pick out 33 
and reorganize and reword some of the things that seemed like 34 

they had the greatest potential of moving forward. 35 
 36 
There’s A through E of alternative management ideas and there’s 37 
a couple of ideas for bycatch reduction and then there’s some 38 

ideas that had mostly to do with collecting better data that we 39 
could refer to the council data committee, instead of back to 40 
the ad hoc AP. 41 

 42 
Also, because of the late time today, I think my recommendation 43 
at this point is that we take up further discussion of these 44 
ideas and whether to send them back to the Ad Hoc Recreational 45 

Red Snapper AP and we do that at the Reef Fish Committee meeting 46 
and council meeting in June and let the committee kind of take a 47 
time-out between now and the end of snapper season and that the 48 
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council and the committee take a little bit more time to figure 1 
out if this is exactly what --  2 

 3 
I imagine if we looked at this that it’s not exactly what we 4 
want them to work on and it would take some discussion by the 5 
committee or the council to get to the point where we could all 6 

agree on what we wanted them to do next and that this is a 7 
starting point, but I think my suggestion to the council is that 8 
we take this whole topic up again at the June meeting. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  What’s the council’s wishes?  There appears 11 

to be consensus that we move this to the June meeting and 12 
continue this discussion. 13 

 14 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have to agree with Julie.  I think there needs 15 

to be more discussion.  They didn’t want to meet during red 16 

snapper season and so the council has time to work on this and 17 
bring it back at the June meeting. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Does that conclude your report? 20 

 21 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes, sir, that concludes a fifteen-page report 22 

and then some, but I would like to say please give Vernon Minton 23 
more time on the Reef Fish Committee if you ever have to address 24 

two documents like this again. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I would point out that we did expand the 27 

time by almost double what we’ve been doing. 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just kind of want to reiterate where we are on 30 

30Bfor the record, so we all understand.  We’re going to have an 31 

SSC report at the next council meeting and we’ll likely get it 32 
right before the next council meeting. 33 
 34 

Staff is going to go back and work on the document and we’re 35 
going to need to come in June, at that meeting, and depending on 36 
what we hear from the SSC, potentially take final action on 30B 37 
at the next meeting, but more likely, we will be in a situation 38 

of publishing a DEIS and coming back at the August meeting and 39 
taking action. 40 
 41 

Under that scenario though, if we aren’t able to take final 42 
action on 30B, we’re going to need to request interim 43 
regulations to go into effect on January 1 of 2009, to get these 44 
things put in place. 45 

 46 
We’re going to need to talk about that and do that at the June 47 
meeting.  Exactly what you request will depend on the 48 
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circumstances we face and then the Fisheries Service can go back 1 
and draft interim regulations and bring them back before you at 2 

the August meeting for your review. 3 
 4 
We can then take final action on 30B at that time.  We can go 5 
back and publish the interim rule to get the regulations in 6 

place by January 1 and we talked about this in the committee 7 
meeting, but I think that’s our best course of action and really 8 
what we’re going to need to do to comply with our legal 9 

mandates. 10 
 11 
Now, if we come back at June and the scientific opinion is there 12 
are no problems and overfishing has ended, obviously that would 13 

change things a little bit in terms of timing and all that, but 14 
we would still need to move forward pretty quickly on 30B, 15 
because we have to establish these TACs before we can implement 16 

Amendment 29.  That’s kind of what we’re looking at.  We’ve got 17 
a lot of work ahead of us at the next meeting or two to deal 18 
with this. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dr. Crabtree.  I would like to 21 

move on and let’s do the Ad Hoc Allocation Committee. 22 
 23 

AD HOC ALLOCATION COMMITTEE REPORT 24 

 25 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  This is Tab F.  The 26 

agenda was adopted as written.  Ms. Morris reviewed the charge 27 

of the committee. In ensuing discussions, the committee 28 
recommended to the council to amend the charge and substitute 29 
Magnuson-Stevens Act for National Standard 4.  30 
 31 

The revised charge to the committee reads as follows:  “To study 32 
and develop consistent guidelines and principles for 33 
establishing allocations between recreational and commercial 34 

sectors in our FMPs.  This committee will engage expertise from 35 
SSC and SEP and incorporate requirements of the Magnuson-Stevens 36 
Act and other applicable law and rules.” 37 
 38 
We didn’t make that a committee motion, but it seems like the 39 
council should officially adopt that as our revised charge and 40 
so I’m going to move that and I’ll need a second, because it’s 41 

not a committee motion. 42 
 43 
MR. GILL:  Second. 44 

 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Is there 46 

discussion? 47 
 48 



 162 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t have it yet and so I’m still looking for 1 

it.   2 

 3 
MS. MORRIS:  I’ll read the rest of the report and in the 4 

meantime, we might get it up on the board. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Okay. 7 

 8 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Sheppard Grimes presented regulatory guidelines 9 

and sections of the MSRA addressing allocation.  Mr. Grimes 10 
indicated that his presentation would emphasize allocation 11 
between sectors.  Committee members requested a copy of the 12 
exchange between Senator Stevens and Senator Lott indicating 13 

that economic analyses needed to be limited to fishery 14 
participants in each sector.  15 
 16 

Council staff indicated that a copy of that exchange would be 17 
provided at the next meeting.  In discussing National Standard 18 
4, Mr. Grimes noted that several management measures enacted by 19 
the council, like bag or size limit changes, may indirectly 20 

result in a reallocation of fishery resources between sectors. 21 
 22 
However, National Standard 4 is directed at measures that would 23 
deliberately change the resource allocation.  Mr. Grimes also 24 

noted that he would encourage the council to establish a well 25 
documented record and give full consideration to direct and 26 
indirect effects on resource allocation that may result from 27 

future management measures.  28 
 29 
Mr. Grimes also reminded the committee that allocation decisions 30 
had to be consistent with the objectives of the corresponding 31 

FMP.  The committee discussions noted the importance of net 32 
economic benefits in allocation decisions and indicated that at 33 
a policy level, proper consideration has to be given to other 34 

elements, such as the promotion of conservation or the effects 35 
on communities.    36 
 37 
To account for potential differences between fisheries, more 38 

flexibility in the charge to the committee was suggested.  In 39 
subsequent discussions, the committee suggested that, in 40 
conformity with the charge, it would also be advisable to seek 41 

input from the SSC and SEP.  42 
 43 
Committee members also indicated that a review of historical 44 
allocation changes would be informative.  Members suggested that 45 

at this time, a generic amendment addressing allocation issues 46 
may not be the preferred course of action and elected instead to 47 
start with the establishment of guiding principles.  48 
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 1 
Ms. Morris volunteered to work with council staff to identify a 2 

set of principles based on MSA requirements for resource 3 
allocation.  In response to comments on the availability of 4 
information related to fishing communities in the Gulf, Phil 5 
Steele indicated that Dr. Palma Ingles would provide the 6 

information. 7 
 8 
The committee recommended that the following be prepared for 9 

review by the committee in June: First, Ms. Morris and council 10 
staff draft a list of principles based on MSRA and other 11 
relevant regulations; second, we would review information on 12 
fishing communities; third, we would review FMP objectives, each 13 

of the FMPs, and the current allocations and a summary of 14 
historical allocation changes in each FMP; and fourth, at an 15 
appropriate time, either before or after June, request  that the 16 

SSC and SEP provide input on principles and factors to consider 17 
in making allocation between sectors.   18 
  19 
Ms. Morris indicated that significant progress would be expected 20 

by the November meeting.  Then we can return to the motion which 21 
would revise the charge, as now displayed on the board. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second.  Is there 24 

additional discussion? 25 
 26 
MR. CUPKA:  It’s a little funny adding something, but I did have 27 

some discussions with Dr. Diagne and Ms. Morris about allocation 28 
and about the charge and all and I pointed out to them that we 29 
were also, in our work, looking at allocations within sectors, 30 
for example within the recreational sector or within the 31 

commercial sector, between different fishery types.  Julie 32 
wanted me to remind her of that and so I would like to take this 33 
opportunity to do that. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Cupka. 36 

 37 
MS. MORRIS:  We could add to the change “establishing 38 

allocations between and within recreational and commercial 39 
sectors” and is that okay with the seconder? 40 
 41 
MS. WALKER:  I’m not going to support it now. 42 

 43 
MS. MORRIS:  You won’t?  Then forget it.   44 

 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there discussion?  We have a motion and a 46 
second.  The motion is to revise the charge of the Ad Hoc 47 
Allocation Committee to study and develop consistent guidelines 48 
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and principles for establishing allocations between recreational 1 
and commercial sectors and our FMPs.  This committee will engage 2 

expertise from the SSC and SEP and incorporate requirements of 3 
the Magnuson-Stevens Act and other applicable laws and rules.  4 
All those in favor say aye; opposed.  The motion carries. 5 
 6 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I do have something to say and you didn’t see me 7 

when I had my hand up before you all voted, but that’s okay.  It  8 
was my understanding that you and Assane were going to get 9 

together and work on this and bring all this back in June, but 10 
it was done, as Bobbi said before, overnight and nobody saw it 11 
but you. 12 
 13 

The motion on the board, to me, did not reflect what the 14 
committee did.  The committee said, in that discussion, that you 15 
and Assane were going to get together and bring something back 16 

in June.  Instead, we brought it back today. 17 
 18 
MS. MORRIS:  What Assane and I were going to get together was on 19 

the second page of the committee report, the Bullets 1 through 20 

4, is Number 1.  Assane and I are going to try to come up with a 21 
draft set of principles for the committee to discuss in June 22 
that are based on the law and the rules.  What did you think 23 
that was different than that? 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think we’re dealing here, Kay, with just 26 

the charge to the committee and reflected in the report were 27 

those things that you all discussed in the committee that they 28 
were going to do. 29 
 30 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Right and as Julie agreed that the Reef Fish 31 

Committee report wasn’t exactly what happened, I’m saying the 32 
same thing with this one.  The motion passed and that’s fine, 33 
but I want to ask Assane -- Assane, didn’t you tell us that you 34 

had the language between Stevens and Lott and would have it at 35 
the council, at this meeting? 36 
 37 
DR. DIAGNE:  Perhaps that’s my mistake, but I do have the 38 

language. 39 
 40 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Just provide it to everyone. 41 

 42 
DR. DIAGNE:  I stepped out of the room for a second, but maybe I 43 

misunderstood.  I have the language.  It’s here and so if that’s 44 
the will of everybody, I’ll just make a copy and give it to you. 45 

 46 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would just like everyone to have a copy of 47 

that, so that they can read it and make sure that the things 48 
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that we’re going to come up with complies with the intent of 1 
that law.  That’s all.  I just wanted to make that clear. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Williams.  I’m sorry I missed 4 

you. 5 
 6 
DR. LEARD:  Just to clarify, it’s probably not going to be just 7 

Assane and Julie.  I think there’s going to be some involvement 8 
by Steve, especially in working up some of the historical 9 

allocation changes, and definitely Dr. Ingles will be involved 10 
with looking at the fishing community stuff.  It’s going to be 11 
kind of a little bit of a joint effort. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Ms. Morris, does that conclude your report?  14 

Thank you very much.  Let’s move to the Joint Reef 15 
Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum Committee.  Ms. Foote, are you going to 16 

handle that? 17 
 18 

JOINT REEF FISH/MACKEREL/RED DRUM COMMITTEE REPORT 19 

 20 
MS. FOOTE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  We met on Wednesday, April 9.  21 

We adopted an agenda which provided space for Dr. Rubino to give 22 
us an update on the federal legislation and he did that, saying 23 
it had been introduced, but noted that there were no new 24 

developments at this time. 25 
 26 
Andy Strelcheck then presented the IPT suggested revisions, 27 

which are in Tab J, Number 4(a).  The committee made seventeen 28 
motions, which you have written in front of you.  The eighteenth 29 
motion, the final motion, I would like to, if it’s okay with the 30 
council, just to go to that, because that adopted all the 31 

previous seventeen englobo.   32 
 33 
The final motion of the committee was to recommend to the full 34 

council to incorporate the changes made by the IPT as approved 35 
by the committee into the amendment and to provide editorial 36 
license to the IPT to incorporate those changes.  That motion 37 
carried, Mr. Chairman. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there discussion of this procedure?   40 

 41 
MR. RIECHERS:  My esteemed colleague from Texas, Mr. Hendrix, we 42 

are fixing to adopt this in total and I think you may be holding 43 
something in your hand that you’re talking to Shep about and did 44 
you want to do something with that?  Sorry, Mr. Chairman. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  As I understand 47 

it, it would adopt all of the seventeen motions that the 48 
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committee adopted.  The motion is to incorporate the changes 1 
made by the IPT as approved by the committee into the amendment 2 

and to provide editorial license to the IPT to incorporate those 3 
changes.  Is there additional discussion?  If not, all of those 4 
in favor of the motion say aye; all opposed.  The motion 5 
carries. 6 

 7 
MS. FOOTE:  Assane then presented summaries of the Islamorada 8 

public hearing and public comments and handouts, including the 9 

Louisiana Wildlife and Fisheries Commission resolution in 10 
opposition to offshore aquaculture in the Gulf. 11 
 12 
The committee went on to recommend that the council co-host, 13 

with the South Atlantic Council, a public hearing in Key West, 14 
Florida. 15 

 16 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion. 17 

 18 
MS. FOOTE:  I believe it was, by consensus at least. 19 

 20 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The motion is the council co-host, with the 21 
South Atlantic Council, a public hearing in Key West, Florida.  22 
Is there discussion?  All those in favor of the motion say aye; 23 
opposed.  The motion carries. 24 

 25 
MS. FOOTE:  Mr. Chair, that concludes my report.  26 

 27 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Let’s move to the Habitat 28 

Committee Report and who is going to handle that?  There were no 29 
actions in there.  Mr. Doug Fruge is not here and Mr. Hendrix, 30 
thank you. 31 

 32 
HABITAT PROTECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 33 

 34 
MR. HENDRIX: The Habitat Protection Committee met on April 10.  35 

There was a presentation by Mr. G.P. Schmahl concerning the 36 
proposed management actions for the Flower Garden Banks National 37 
Marine Sanctuary. 38 

 39 
Mr. Schmahl summarized some of the proposed actions and 40 
specifically stated that stated that one of the preferred 41 

alternatives was for boundary expansion, included adding Bright, 42 
Geyer, McGrail, Sonnier, Alderdice, Horseshoe, MacNeil, Rankin, 43 
and 28 Fathom Banks into the sanctuary’s boundaries.   44 
 45 

These banks were already identified as Habitat Areas of 46 
Particular Concern by the council.  From the results of a 47 
scoping meeting they had, he also proposed a fishing study 48 
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program that would close part of the Banks. 1 
 2 

Mr. Jeff Rester made a presentation to the committee on an 3 
update on the LNG facilities.  Mr. Rester stated that since the 4 
last liquefied natural gas update in October there had not been 5 
much activity.   6 

 7 
He stated that there were two LNG facilities that were already 8 
approved with one, Energy Bridge, utilizing an open loop 9 

regasification method and another, Main Pass, utilizing a closed 10 
loop regasification process.  Two other facilities were in the 11 
process of applying for a deepwater port license.  Mr. Chairman, 12 
this concludes my report. 13 

 14 
REVIEW OF REGULATIONS FOR REEF FISH AMENDMENT 30B 15 

 16 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Hendrix.  We’ll move on to 17 

Item Number VIII on the agenda, Review of Regulations for Reef 18 
Fish Amendment 30B.  That is we’re not going to consider those 19 
today and so we’ll move on to Other Business. 20 

 21 
OTHER BUSINESS 22 

 23 

The first item of business is H.R. 5423 and I think it’s the 24 

legislation introduced by Representative Jones.  I think that’s 25 
the proper one.  There are a couple of them floating around, but 26 
the bottom line in all of this is I had asked the council to 27 

give me some guidance. 28 
 29 
The council chairs committee has been discussing the possibility 30 
of sending a letter offering support for this legislation and 31 

basically, what the legislation does is it gives some 32 
flexibility in considering these hard deadlines that we have, 33 
2010 and 2011, for implementing ACLs, et cetera. 34 

 35 
I was at the South Atlantic Council meeting and there was a 36 
pretty extensive discussion and basically, the South Atlantic 37 
Council has said that they would not sign a letter supporting 38 

that, because it flies in the face of the reauthorization of 39 
Magnuson and also there’s no indication by anybody at the 40 
congressional level that they would even entertain this bill 41 

moving forward. 42 
 43 
In light of the fact that we’re going to a CCC meeting very 44 
shortly and this could be a topic that would come up, I would 45 

ask you for your guidance to me relative to this particular 46 
issue.  Is there discussion? 47 
 48 
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MR. RIECHERS:  I have a suspicion that we won’t have much 1 

agreement around the table on guidance to you, but it’s one of 2 

the things that has long been talked about in some of the 3 
fishery management plans and so forth that we deal with, is that 4 
-- Some of that discussion played itself out yesterday afternoon 5 
as well, about rates of recovery and how we continue to be on 6 

rebuilding paths, but consider businesses and economics and 7 
local communities and all the things that we must consider, 8 
because the National Standards also tell us to consider those 9 

things. 10 
 11 
The draft version that I’ve seen doesn’t specify species, but it 12 
just talks about that there would be a process to maybe put some 13 

of these species into a different kind of category.   14 
 15 
I think that kind of flexibility is always good for us to have.  16 

I understand the other side of that argument as well, which is 17 
if you have that flexibility, you may abuse it and you may not 18 
meet your rebuilding schedules, but I think there are certain 19 
times and instances when that kind of flexibility could be 20 

beneficial to this council. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion? 23 

 24 
MS. WALKER:  I do support flexibility in the Magnuson Act.  I 25 

think the 2010 deadline to stop overfishing is why we’re where 26 
we’re at now.  I do not believe that the Jones bill addresses 27 

the 2010 deadline and I don’t know that it would really help us 28 
be able to relax any regulations that we’re having problems with 29 
dealing with right now, but I do support flexibility. 30 
 31 
MS. MORRIS:  I’ll take the other viewpoint.  I don’t support 32 

this legislation and like Bobbi said, we already have life 33 
history factors in red snapper that allow us to well exceed the 34 

ten-year rebuilding period. 35 
 36 
We’ve got 2032 as our rebuilding target for red snapper and so 37 
it doesn’t directly affect the things that we work on and I 38 

don’t support it. 39 
 40 
It seems like the clear direction of the latest reauthorization 41 

of Magnuson was that we need to end overfishing and rebuild 42 
stocks within a reasonable time period and there’s already the 43 
life history flexibility in Magnuson that we’ve taken advantage 44 
of with red snapper. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any additional comment? 47 

 48 
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DR. SHIPP:  I do support it.  One of the reasons is there’s some 1 

pretty stringent conditions in the bill.  It would only apply to 2 

species that are rebuilding, albeit at a slower rate than need 3 
be, and I don’t understand the attitude that it flies in the 4 
face of Magnuson, because this is an amendment.  This is the 5 
process that we use to amend acts.  I would support it. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  Are there 8 

any motions that would give me guidance? 9 

 10 
MS. WALKER:  I would move that at the meeting that the Gulf 11 
Council supports flexibility in the current Magnuson-Stevens 12 
Act. 13 

 14 
DR. SHIPP:  I would second it, but I would like to wordsmith it 15 
a little bit, that the Gulf Council support the principle of 16 

flexibility, as expressed in the Jones amendment to the current 17 
Magnuson-Stevens Act. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is that acceptable, Ms. Walker?  Okay. 20 

 21 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Dr. Shipp, will you tell me the flexibility 22 

that’s expressed in the Jones Act and how that differs? 23 
 24 
DR. SHIPP:  Basically, what it says is that -- It doesn’t 25 

identify species, but for species that are recovering and 26 
improving, that some latitude be given to the councils in the 27 

hard deadlines, like 2010 and 2011. 28 
 29 
It’s true that -- Julie is correct in that because the life 30 
history of red snapper that it would not help us.  It does 31 

specifically allow more than a ten-year rebuilding time for 32 
species that are shorter lived, but it’s really not going to 33 
help us as currently written, but I do think the principle of 34 

flexibility, where you have species that are recovering -- 35 
That’s one of the constraints, that species has to be 36 
recovering, that councils have some flexibility and maybe some 37 
of those other National Standards could kick in, where right now 38 

National Standard 1 is preeminent over all. 39 
 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  One thing though, Bob, is I don’t think it does 41 

change the 2010 timing for annual catch limits.  It only affects 42 
the ten-year rebuilding period and allows you to take a little 43 
more than ten years, based on other factors, in some cases, but 44 
it doesn’t affect the requirement for annual catch limits that 45 

are sufficient to end overfishing by 2010 or 2011. 46 
 47 
Even if the Jones Bill passes, you could extend past the ten 48 
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years, but you would still have to fish at a level that ended 1 
overfishing and didn’t allow overfishing to occur. 2 

 3 
DR. SHIPP:  I would just like to point out that you’re correct 4 

in the current version, but there is discussion right now on 5 
adding some additional language that may or may not affect that. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  All those 8 
in favor of the motion raise your hand; all those opposed raise 9 

your hand.  The motion carries. 10 
 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  I abstained, for the record. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The next item of business is Tab K, 14 

Authorization for the Chairman to Select Council Meeting 15 
Locations.  Normally, the council chair is elected in August and 16 

then they pick the locations for the five council meetings 17 
beginning with June of the following year. 18 
 19 
However, I was elected in October of 2007 and I was charged with 20 

selecting locations for June, August, November of 2008 and 21 
January and March of 2009.  The staff is still having difficulty 22 
finding suitable locations, even though we’re booking a year-23 
and-a-half out.  We’re still having problems trying to find 24 

suitable locations that will accommodate us. 25 
 26 
Therefore, the staff is requesting that I be allowed to select 27 

the remaining meetings through 2009 and then the next chairman 28 
elected in August would select the five locations in 2010 and 29 
this would continue with the subsequent chairmen into the 30 
future. 31 

 32 
All attempts would be made to have one meeting per state per 33 
year, which is dependent upon weather, obviously, seasons, cost, 34 

subject matter being discussed, availability, et cetera.  It 35 
seems like everybody is meeting somewhere where we want to meet 36 
and so I would ask for your approval of this.  Is there 37 
discussion? 38 

 39 
MS. WALKER:  Do you need a motion? 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think we probably need a motion to do 42 

this. 43 
 44 
MS. WALKER:  I move to give the current chairman the authority 45 

to choose the meeting places and dates for 2009. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second?   48 
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 1 
MR. GILL:  Second. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Is there 4 

further discussion? 5 
 6 
MR. RIECHERS:  Just a question.  Did you want to go ahead and 7 
subsequently handle it for the next chair as well, Bobbi, by 8 
saying dates for 2009 and subsequent chairs would select the 9 

locations or cities in the previous full year after being 10 
elected?  Not previous, but in the subsequent year. 11 

 12 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is that okay with the second?  Okay.  We’ve 13 

got a motion to allow the current chairman the authority to 14 
choose the meeting cities and dates for 2009 and subsequent 15 
chairs would select the cities and dates for the subsequent full 16 

year after being elected.  Is there further discussion?  All 17 
those in favor of the motion say aye; all opposed.  The motion 18 
carries. 19 
 20 

There are written reports in Tabs Q, R, S and T.  I would direct 21 
your attention to there.  The other items that we had on the 22 
agenda have been taken care of yesterday.  That brings us to the 23 
end of our agenda.  I want to thank everybody for your patience 24 

and for your input.  I think we’ve had another successful 25 
council meeting. 26 
 27 
MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Very nice job running the 28 

ship.  I have about eleven of these CDs here for catch and 29 
release.  I’ve passed them out to the folks on this side of the 30 
table.  If anybody is interested in them, they’re free. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Is there any other comments?  33 

The meeting is adjourned. 34 

 35 
(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 12:05 o’clock p.m., April 36 
11, 2008.) 37 
 38 

- - - 39 
40 
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TABLE OF MOTIONS 1 
 2 

PAGE 7:  Motion to approve the creation of an Outreach and 3 
Education Committee, composed of Bobbi Walker, chair; Bob Gill, 4 
vice chair, Vernon Minton, Harlon Pearce, Corky Perret, Mr. Joe 5 
Hendrix, and Ms. Morris.  The motion carried on page 7.  6 

 7 
PAGE 7:  Motion to appoint Joe Hendrix as Chairman of the 8 
Habitat Protection Committee and to add Ms. Linda Kelsey as a 9 

member.  The motion carried on page 7. 10 
 11 
PAGE 8:  Motion in Section 1.6, Alternative 1.6.1, to change 12 
from fifteen days to thirty days.  The motion carried on page 8. 13 

 14 
PAGE 8:  Motion to proceed with establishing an IPT and 15 
development of a scoping document in conjunction with the South 16 

Atlantic Fishery Management Council and the National Marine 17 
Fisheries Service.  The motion carried on page 8. 18 
 19 
PAGE 82:  Motion that the council send a letter to the Secretary 20 

of Commerce to request National Marine Fisheries Service 21 
immediately preempt, pursuant to 306(b) of the Magnuson-Stevens 22 
Act, regulations of the directed red snapper fishery in the 23 
States of Florida and Texas.  The motion failed on page 95. 24 

 25 
PAGE 96:  Motion that the council request that the National 26 
Marine Fisheries Service promulgate an emergency rule to require 27 

that all vessels with federal charter and/or headboat reef fish 28 
permits must comply with the more restrictive of state or 29 
federal red snapper regulations when fishing in state waters.  30 
The motion failed on page 104. 31 

 32 
PAGE 107:  Motion that for Reef Fish Amendment 29, to accept all 33 
of the actions approved by the Reef Fish Committee, with the 34 

exception of Sections 2.3.7 and 2.3.8.  The motion carried on 35 
page 107. 36 
 37 
PAGE 107:  Motion in Section 2.3.7, Action C-7, that the 38 

preferred alternative be Alternative 3, no person shall own more 39 
IFQ shares than the maximum percentage issued to the recipient 40 
of the largest shares at the time of the initial apportionment 41 

of IFQ shares.  The motion carried on page 110. 42 
 43 
PAGE 110:  Motion in Section 2.3.7, Action C-7, to move Sub-44 
Option a (1 percent), and b (2 percent), to the Considered but 45 

Rejected section.  The motion carried on page 111. 46 
 47 
PAGE 111:  Motion in Section 2.3.8, Action C-8, the preferred 48 
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alternative be Alternative 2, set the allocation cap equal to 1 
the total share cap as defined in Action C-7, for any single 2 

fishing year, no person shall possess allocation in an amount 3 
that exceeds the allocation cap.  However, persons grandfathered 4 
in for more than the total share cap during initial 5 
apportionment will also be grandfathered in for more than the 6 

allocation cap.  The motion carried on page 112. 7 
 8 
PAGE 112:  Motion in Section 6 to add a new sub-option that 9 

quota shares that are owned or acquired by individuals or 10 
entities can be retired voluntarily to National Marine Fisheries 11 
Service and that the owner can declare that it be applied to the 12 
recreational or commercial TAC, to be distributed in the 13 

following fishing year.  All those in favor raise your hand; all 14 
opposed.  The motion failed on page 120. 15 
 16 

PAGE 120:  Motion to prepare a letter to NOAA Fisheries Acting 17 
Assistant Administrator Jim Balsiger, setting forth the 18 
council’s anticipated schedule for completing Amendment 29 and 19 
understand they are developing guidelines.  However, the council 20 

is proceeding with the schedule.  The motion failed on page 122.  21 
 22 
PAGE 123:  Motion to hold the Reef Fish Amendment 29 public 23 
hearings after the June council meeting.  The motion carried on 24 

page 123. 25 
 26 
PAGE 124:  Motion that the council request that the Southeastern 27 

Fisheries Science Center update the fishery independent and 28 
fishery dependent indices for gag grouper and red grouper used 29 
SEDAR-10 and 12 and the council requests that the SSC interpret 30 
these updated indices for recent trends and current levels of 31 

spawning stock biomass and fishing mortality and advise the 32 
council on the extent to which reduced effort and/or reduced 33 
spawning stock biomass are contributing to a reduction in 34 

landings and review the SEDAR-10 and 12 consensus on natural 35 
mortality (M equals 0.15) and advise the council on appropriate 36 
catch levels.  The motion carried on page 133. 37 
 38 

PAGE 133:  Motion that the council invite Trevor Kenchington to 39 
attend the SSC meeting.  The motion carried on page 135. 40 
 41 

PAGE 136:  Motion to request that the SEDAR Steering Committee 42 
consider holding a workshop on natural mortality.  The motion 43 
carried on page 138. 44 
 45 

PAGE 138:  Motion that the council request that the SEDAR 46 
Steering Committee move up the scheduling of the red grouper, 47 
gray triggerfish, and gag assessment updates.  The motion 48 
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carried on page 140. 1 
 2 

PAGE 140:  Motion that for Section 2.6, Action 6, that the 3 
preferred alternative be Alternative 5:  if commercial landings, 4 
as estimated by the Southeast Fisheries Science Center, reach or 5 
are projected to reach the red grouper, gag, or shallow-water 6 

grouper quota, then the Assistant Administrator (AA) for 7 
Fisheries will file a notification closing the commercial 8 
shallow-water grouper fishery, in accordance with the 9 

application of quota closures specified in Action 8.  In 10 
addition, if despite such a closure, commercial red grouper, 11 
gag, or shallow-water grouper landings exceed the respective 12 
annual catch limits (ACL) specified in Table 6.4, then the AA 13 

would file a notification maintaining the prior year red 14 
grouper, gag, or shallow-water grouper commercial quota in the 15 
following fishing year.  If recreational landings, as estimated 16 

by the Southeast Fisheries Science Center, following the 17 
conclusion of the fishing year, exceed the red grouper or gag 18 
ACLs specified in Table 6.4, the AA would file a notification 19 
maintaining the prior year red grouper or gag target catch 20 

level.  In addition, the notification would reduce the length of 21 
the recreational shallow-water grouper fishing season in the 22 
following year by the amount necessary to ensure recreational 23 
gag and red grouper landings do not exceed the recreational 24 

target catch level for that fishing year.  Recreational landings 25 
will be evaluated relative to the applicable ACLs as follows: 26 
For 2008, only 2008 red grouper and gag landings will be 27 

compared to the ACLs specified for 2008; in 2009, the average of 28 
2008 and 2009 red grouper and gag landings will be compared to 29 
ACLs specified for 2009; in 2010, the average of 2008 to 2010 30 
red grouper and gag landings will be compared to ACLs specified 31 

for 2010; and in 2011 and subsequent fishing years, if 32 
implemented in a subsequent regulatory amendment,  a three-year 33 
running average of red grouper and gag recreational landings 34 

will be compared to the ACLs specified for 2011 and beyond.  35 
Landings will be evaluated relative to the applicable ACLs on an 36 
annual basis for the years 2008 to 2010.  Target catches, quotas 37 
and ACLs would then remain at the 2010 levels unless the values 38 

for 2011 to 2013 are implemented in a subsequent regulatory 39 
amendment.  The motion carried on page 142. 40 
 41 

PAGE 143:  Motion in Section 2.10 to add a new preferred 42 
alternative.  The alternative would be to reduce the minimum 43 
size limit for commercial shallow water grouper species that 44 
currently have a size limit to: Option (a): eighteen-inches 45 

total length for red grouper.  This lower minimum size limit 46 
would apply to the Sub-Option (i):  shallow-water grouper 47 
commercial fishery.  The motion carried on page 144. 48 
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 1 
PAGE 145:  Motion in Section 2.9, to not indicate a preferred 2 

alternative for Action 9.  The motion carried on page 145. 3 
 4 
PAGE 145:  Motion that for Section 2.11 that the Preferred 5 
Alternative be 2(b)(iii), Establish a seasonal closed area to 6 

protect grouper spawning aggregations: Option B, the Edges 7 
forty-fathom contour reserve, at approximately 390 square 8 
nautical miles.  The boundaries are: Northwest, 28 degrees, 55 9 

minutes North and 85 degrees, 16 minutes West; Northeast, 28 10 
degrees, 51 minutes North, 85 degrees, 04 minutes West; 11 
Southwest, 28 degrees, 14 minutes North, 84 degrees, 54 minutes 12 
West; Southeast, 28 degrees, 14 minutes North, 84 degrees, 42 13 

minutes West.  New Option (iii) is all fishing prohibited 14 
January through April and all fishing allowed May through 15 
December.  The motion carried on page 151. 16 

 17 
PAGE 152:  Motion in Section 2.8 to request that NMFS continue 18 
to develop alternatives for Action 8, in addition to those 19 
already included, and provide them at the June council meeting.  20 

The motion carried on page 153.  21 
 22 
PAGE 153:  Motion that in Section 2.12, Action 12, that the 23 
preferred alternative be Alternative 1, no action. Reserves 24 

created under Action 11 will be monitored for effectiveness, and 25 
will remain in effect unless terminated in a subsequent 26 
amendment.  Sub-Option A is the Madison-Swanson and Steamboat 27 

Lumps reserves will also remain in effect unless terminated in a 28 
subsequent amendment.  The motion carried on page 154. 29 
 30 
PAGE 156:  Motion in Section 2.13 that the preferred alternative 31 

be Alternative 1, no action, all vessels with federal commercial 32 
or charter reef fish permits are subject to applicable federal 33 
reef fish regulations when fishing in the EEZ and are subject to 34 

applicable state reef fish regulations when fishing in state 35 
waters.  The motion failed on page 158. 36 
 37 
PAGE 161:  Motion to revise the charge of the Ad Hoc Allocation 38 

Committee to study and develop consistent guidelines and 39 
principles for establishing allocations between recreational and 40 
commercial sectors and our FMPs.  This committee will engage 41 

expertise from the SSC and SEP and incorporate requirements of 42 
the Magnuson-Stevens Act and other applicable laws and rules.  43 
The motion carried on page 164. 44 
 45 

PAGE 165:  Motion to incorporate the changes made by the IPT as 46 
approved by the committee into the amendment and to provide 47 
editorial license to the IPT to incorporate those changes.  The 48 
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motion carried on page 166. 1 
 2 

PAGE 166:  Motion that the council co-host, with the South 3 
Atlantic Council, a public hearing in Key West, Florida.  The 4 
motion carried on page 166. 5 
 6 

PAGE 169:  Motion that the Gulf Council support the principle of 7 
flexibility, as expressed in the Jones amendment to the current 8 
Magnuson-Stevens Act.  The motion carried on page 170. 9 

 10 
PAGE 170:  Motion to allow the current chairman the authority to 11 
choose the meeting cities and dates for 2009 and subsequent 12 
chairs would select the cities and dates for the subsequent full 13 

year after being elected.  The motion carried on page 171. 14 
 15 
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